REPORT TO CONGRESS

The Management of Traumatic Brain Injury in Children: Opportunities for Action







SUBMITTED BY

Centers for Disease Control and Prevention National Center for Injury Prevention and Control Division of Unintentional Injury Prevention

ANNE SCHUCHAT, MD Rear Admiral, U.S. Public Health Service Acting Director, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention

DEBRA HOURY, MD, MPH Director, National Center for Injury Prevention and Control

GRANT BALDWIN, PHD, MPH Director, Division of Unintentional Injury Prevention

The Report to Congress on the Management of Traumatic Brain Injury in Children is a publication of the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC), in collaboration with the National Institutes of Health (NIH).

The inclusion of individuals, programs, or organizations in this report does not constitute endorsement by the Federal government of the United States, or the Department of Health and Human Services (DHHS).

Suggested Citation: Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. (2018). Report to Congress: *The Management of Traumatic Brain Injury in Children*, National Center for Injury Prevention and Control; Division of Unintentional Injury Prevention. Atlanta, GA.

CONTENTS

Executive Summary	
Introduction	
Public Health Burden	
Outcomes of TBI in Children	
Factors Influencing Outcomes	(
Current Service Delivery Systems	-
Identifying Gaps and Improving the Management of TBI in Children	8
Opportunities for Action	1
Conclusion	1
Background	1
Section I: The Public Health Burden	
of Traumatic Brain Injury in Children	18
Incidence	1
Injury Severity	1
Mechanism of Injury	1
The Effects of TBI in Children	2
Prevalence of Disability	2
Economic Impact	2
Section II: Outcomes and Consequences of TBI in Children	2
The Effects of TBL on the Developing Brain	2
Medical and Health Outcomes	2
Cognitive Rehavioral and Social Effects of TBI	2
Factors That Influence Outcomes	3
Section III: Models of Service Delivery, Availability,	
and Access for Children: Current State of Care	3!
Medical Management	3
Moderate-to-Severe TBI	39
Health Disparities in TBI Care	40
School Management: Return to Learn	42
Return to Play and Recreational Activity	45
State-Based Services Available to Children with a TBI	48
Section IV: Addressing the Gaps: Opportunities for Action	
to Improve the Care of Children with TBI	5
Acute Medical Management	5
Long-Term Medical Management	5
Family Support and Training	5
Return to School	5
Return to Activity and Independence	6
TBI Care During the Transition to Adulthood	6
Professional Training for TBI in Children	6
Building Research to Guide TBI Management in Children	7
Conclusion	7

Appendix

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

INTRODUCTION

Among all age groups, young children have one of the highest rates of Traumatic Brain Injury (TBI) related emergency department (ED) visits.¹

TBI affects children differently than adults. An injury of any severity to the developing brain can disrupt a child's developmental trajectory and may result in restrictions in school and participation in activities (e.g., sports). As a result of TBI, children can experience changes in their health, thinking, and behavior that affect learning, self-regulation, and social participation, all of which are important in becoming productive adults. Although most children recover well physically, they often experience changes in behavior and cognition that are not recognized immediately. Some of these post-TBI health problems emerge over time and are associated with significant financial and social challenges for adults having sustained a TBI as a child. Unlike other developmental health conditions in children that are diagnosed at birth, TBI is an acquired condition that can occur anytime during childhood with potential for a sudden alteration in development. The management of TBI in children is complex and depends upon multiple service delivery systems that frequently do not provide systematic or coordinated care to ensure an optimal recovery.² However, due to the lack of robust scientific evidence identifying optimal pathways to recovery, current management is too often based on clinical practice experience rather than research.

This report describes the public health burden of TBI in children and adolescents, including the range of outcomes that may be experienced following a TBI. In addition, the report lays out the current systems involved in the management of children with TBI, identifies gaps that exist, and outlines some practices that hold promise in addressing those gaps. Finally, opportunities for action are offered that suggest ways to improve TBI care in children, and how we might advance our understanding of TBI care in the future.

PUBLIC HEALTH BURDEN

Traumatic brain injury in children represents a significant public health burden in the United States. A traumatic brain injury disrupts the normal function of the brain, and can be caused by a bump, blow, or jolt to the head, or a penetrating head injury.³ In 2013, there were approximately 640,000 TBI-related emergency department

(ED) visits, 18,000 TBI-related hospitalizations, and 1,500 TBIrelated deaths among children 14 years of age, and younger.¹ The leading causes of TBI-related ED visits, hospitalizations, and deaths for those 0-14 years of age were unintentional falls and being struck by or against an object, whereas for



those 15-24 years of age, the leading causes were motor vehicle crashes and falls.¹ Another common cause of TBI is sports and recreational activities which accounted for an estimated 325,000 TBI-related ED visits among children and teens in 2012.⁴

TBI severity is typically separated into categories of mild, moderate, and severe based

on a patient's initial clinical presentation. Mild TBI (mTBI) accounts for most (70-90%) TBI-related ED visits.^{5,6} Although most TBIs are considered mild, TBI also accounts for a large portion of unintentional injuries that lead to severe disability and death in youth under age 19. Children with severe TBI are more likely to be hospitalized and have a lifelong disability compared to children who have a mild injury.

Although most people think of TBI as an acute condition, the effects of TBI can be chronic and disabling. It is unclear how many children currently live with a TBI-related disability, largely because childhood disability is not defined **61%** More than 61% of children with moderate-to-severe TBI experience a disability.

consistently. One study, which defined disability as the use of specialized medical and educational services, found that more than 62% of children with moderate-to-severe TBI experienced disability, compared to 14% of children with mTBI.⁷

OUTCOMES OF TBI

A TBI of any severity experienced by a child can result in changes that affect a child's daily life.⁸⁻¹¹ Symptoms of mTBI can include headaches and dizziness, as well as problems with thinking, memory, physical activities, emotions and moods, and sleep.¹²⁻²⁰ Longitudinal studies suggest that most children with mTBI recover from the initial symptoms within 6 weeks after injury, with approximately 60% having persistent symptoms at one month post-injury, 10% at three months post-injury, and less than 5% at one year post-injury.^{13,14,21-23}

More severe brain injuries carry a range of medical, health, cognitive, motor, emotional, and behavioral issues. The significance of problems might not be realized until years after the injury when higher-level cognitive and behavioral functioning is required to meet typical developmental milestones, especially when the injury occurs at a very young age.²⁴⁻²⁸ Because of this, there is a critical need for follow-up care beyond the acute injury.

School and post-school outcomes

A child's daily life centers on school, social participation, and extracurricular activities. A TBI of any severity can negatively affect a child's future ability to learn and perform in school.²⁹ Children with moderate-to-severe TBI earn worse grades, show higher rates of grade retention, and receive more special education services than their uninjured peers.^{30,33} Students with mild injury typically recover within a few weeks, and most of them return to their pre-injury classrooms. However, in a large study following children younger than 18 years of age, 14% of children who experienced an mTBI needed educational support services at school 12 months later.⁷

We know very little about the long-term adult outcomes of TBI in children. Most longitudinal studies of children with moderate-to-severe TBI have examined outcomes in children for intervals that are too short to understand how TBI impacts adult outcomes.^{19,29,34:36} A growing body of research indicates that for many students with moderate-to-severe TBI, post-high school career outcomes are poor.^{37:40} One study found that fewer than half of students with TBI who had been out of school a year or more had a paying job outside the home.⁴¹ Students with TBI also showed lower rates of enrollment in postsecondary education and independent living than those with most other disabilities.⁴¹ To date, there are no longer-term studies on children with milder injuries, or those who sustain multiple concussions across childhood.

We have limited understanding of how childhood TBI impacts attainment of adult milestones (e.g., high school graduation, employment, or enrollment in postsecondary education). Studies of adults who sustained a childhood brain injury suggest common pathways to social difficulties, such as lower educational attainment and incarceration.

FACTORS INFLUENCING OUTCOMES

In addition to injury severity and the type of care a patient receives following injury, many factors can influence recovery from childhood TBI. Individual patient characteristics, such as age and pre-injury functioning, can play a big role in a child's recovery. Co-occurring health and developmental conditions, such as a mental health diagnosis and Attention-Deficit/Hyperactivity Disorder (ADHD), can influence a child's outcomes after TBI; however, there is limited evidence connecting medical conditions to achievement of longer-term milestones in children who have sustained a TBI.⁴²

Socioeconomic status and family functioning also influence recovery.43-47 In any family environment, a TBI is an unexpected event that can create significant changes in family economic status and structure. Family-level factors are critical socialenvironmental influences on outcomes in children following a TBI.48 Economic and social disadvantage are associated with poor cognitive and academic outcomes following a severe TBI.^{45,49} Regardless of injury severity, many parents recognize differences in their child compared to their pre-injury status, which creates worry and concern for their future, especially as they approach adulthood.⁵⁰ Parent/caregiver burden and family dysfunction are a particularly important consideration because they are a strong determinant of a child's recovery, with children from well-functioning families demonstrating better psychosocial functioning.^{20,45,51} The adverse effects on families can persist for many years following injury.52,53

CURRENT SERVICE DELIVERY SYSTEMS

The management of TBI in children is complex and dependent upon multiple service delivery systems that often are neither systematic, nor coordinated to provide care across the child's lifespan. In particular, there is large variation in what constitutes follow-up care and service delivery in critical areas, such as insurance coverage, utilization of pediatric trauma centers, service delivery in the schools, early intervention services, support for transition to adulthood, and family support. The goal of initial management for all types of brain injury is to determine injury severity, and to safely triage individuals to the most appropriate level of care. At this time, a wide range of treatments are prescribed postinjury. Management may include recommendations for graduated return to activities (school and physical activities), medication, and a range of therapies and other treatments.

The CDC is working to develop the first-ever evidence-based clinical guideline on the diagnosis and management of mild TBI among children and adolescents. This Guideline will be based on recommendations from a federal advisory committee, informed by a Pediatric Mild Traumatic Brain Injury Guideline Workgroup composed of leading experts in the field. Although the Pediatric Mild Traumatic Brain Injury Guideline workgroup acknowledged research gaps in both diagnosis and treatment of pediatric mild TBI, the Guideline - based on the current best available evidence and informed by expert opinion - will represent an important step forward in providing consistent care for children with mild TBI. There is also a need for stronger evidence to inform standards of care for the treatment of moderate and severe TBI. In the absence of evidence, individualized symptom management is the most common recommendation. There is evidence to suggest that care from pediatric specialists results in better outcomes for pediatric TBI patients. For example, children who receive inpatient rehabilitation at pediatric hospitals typically have more efficient functional improvement than children receiving inpatient rehabilitation at other hospitals.⁵⁴

This is especially relevant to rural areas where access to pediatric specialized physicians and facilities⁵⁵⁻⁵ as well as specialized TBI services⁵⁸ are more limited.

When children are ready to return to preschool or school, a range of supports and services are available, including early intervention services, special education under the Individuals with Disabilities Education Act.⁵⁹ supports and accommodations through a Section 504 plan,60 and informal supports provided by a classroom teacher. Younger children (0 to 3 years) can be referred to early intervention services via Child Find, which requires school systems to identify, locate, and evaluate children from birth to 21 years of age with disabilities or suspected disabilities. School nurses and comprehensive healthcare clinics at schools provide an important system of health and mental health services for children with TBI. However, it is unclear to what extent nursing or special education services are utilized for TBI across the country, especially in private or charter schools.

Families of children with a TBI can take advantage of resources available to parents of all children with disabilities (e.g., PACER Family-to-Family Health Information Centers, Parent Training and Information Centers). Some states offer support groups specifically for parents and families (www.biausa.org, www.usbia. org). Furthermore, some state services provide case management for families to assist navigation between medical and school services.

Each state and U.S. territory has a lead agency and coordinator for TBI services. States also rely on the Federal TBI grant program in the Administration for Community Living, Department of Health and Human Services, to meet the needs of underserved populations, including children and youth with a TBI. Twenty-three states have TBI trust funds designated by legislation to support services for individuals of all ages with a TBI.

IDENTIFYING GAPS AND IMPROVING THE MANAGEMENT OF TBI IN CHILDREN

There is frequently an incomplete understanding about the effects of TBI beyond the initial injury among parents, healthcare professionals, and educators.^{2,61-63} This often creates barriers to optimizing outcomes for children across their lifespan, including achievement of high school graduation, employment, and engagement in a healthy lifestyle. It is widely recognized that children with brain injury are under-identified for health and educational services and under-served by existing supports, placing them at risk for poor health and educational outcomes.^{61,64,65} Understanding the gaps in care and developing approaches for optimal assessment, access to services, and service delivery is critical to ensuring that children with TBI have the best possible treatment and outcomes.

Access to comprehensive care at the time of injury

Access to specialized care in a pediatric trauma center at the time of the injury is especially important for children because early injury care can influence long-term outcomes.⁶⁶ There is substantial variation in care among the sites where children are seen for acute injury care. Not only are there inconsistences in TBI assessment, but also in the comprehensiveness of discharge recommendations for all severity levels of TBI.^{2,67}

Long-term management

Currently, there are no formal systems to monitor the health of children with a TBI over time. Most children with a TBI are discharged home following initial injury care at the ED.⁶⁸ For children who are hospitalized, whether a child receives long-term medical rehabilitation services often hinges on health insurance status; only 1.5% of uninsured children move directly from the hospital to inpatient rehabilitation, compared to 4% of children with private insurance.⁶⁸ Frequently, children who need pediatric rehabilitation services do not receive them. In the first year after injury, a substantial portion of children with moderate-to-severe TBI have unmet or unrecognized healthcare needs.⁶⁹

Family support and training

The suddenness of a TBI forces parents into multiple roles, including advocacy for their child in the healthcare and school settings.⁷⁰⁻⁷² Few parents understand the potential for a TBI of any severity level to become a chronic medical condition, nor are they aware of the pathways to care beyond initial medical services. When children return to school, parents often encounter a lack of understanding about the effects of the injury and find that school services are not suitable for a student who has experienced a TBI in the midst of their development.⁷³ In the long-term, parents and caregivers may experience impairment to their own functioning due to the stress experienced when caring for their child.

Return to school

Many students who sustain a TBI will need post-injury support at school, ranging from informal academic support specific to their symptoms^{67,74,75} to longer-term formalized support (e.g., early intervention services, special education services, support and accommodations through a Section 504 plan). However, children and their families often experience difficulties accessing these services.

The causes of an inability to access available educational services include:

- A lack of communication between healthcare and educational institutions about a child's injury^{2.76,77},
- The potential under-identification of students with TBI for special education services⁶¹ and
- A lack of awareness of educators about the effects of TBI on learning.^{73,78,79}

Further study is needed to understand the type and availability of school-based services and qualified staff to serve students with TBI in rural areas.



Return to activity

Although return-to-play guidelines for sports have been devised for mTBI, similar consensus guidelines have not been developed for return to other recreational and physical activities outside of organized sports.

Following TBI, children are at risk for increased social isolation and reduced participation in activities outside of the school setting, and this can have harmful effects on their well-being. While there may be awareness of these risks among those who care for children, there is a lack of guidance as to how to minimize these risks. Additionally, neither consensus nor evidence-based guidelines for return to activities after moderate and severe TBI exist.

Transition to adulthood for children with TBI

As children reach adulthood, the transition from pediatric to adult medical care providers is a particular area of clinical concern.⁸¹ Research has demonstrated that access to (and use of) healthcare services declines significantly as adolescents transition to adult care, resulting in worse health outcomes in adolescents with identified health conditions.^{81.84} In the public school system, only children enrolled in special education when they enter high school

receive transition planning for post high school graduation as part of their educational program under IDEA. Private schools that do not accept federal funds are not required to provide specialized educational services for transition plans for students with a TBI.

Professional training

Effective medical and educational management practices implemented by trained professionals can contribute to successful outcomes for children with TBI. However, many medical, educational, and other professionals who provide care and support for children after TBI received limited training specific to TBI recognition or management. Further, there is a significant lack of healthcare providers with pediatric-specific TBI training.⁸⁵ Lack of adequately trained healthcare providers leads to inconsistent and variable clinical assessments, inconsistent diagnoses, variable guidance about expected recovery course, and variability in management decisions early and later after injury. In the school setting, teachers lack training in their academic programs⁸⁶ and continue to have some basic misconceptions and knowledge gaps about TBI and the effects of brain injury on students in their classrooms.⁷⁸ In general, educators need better training in methods that are effective with students with TBI.61,87-89

Research

We currently know very little about long-term outcomes for children with TBI. At present, most management of TBI is based on consensus guidelines and expert opinion.⁹⁰⁻⁹⁴ Only a few rigorous, systematic clinical trials have been performed.⁹³ For mTBI, the most recent guidelines recommend pacing, or gradual return to cognitive and physical activities, as tolerated by symptoms.⁹⁵⁻⁹⁷ Implementation of those pacing recommendations, as the cornerstone of management in this population, is variable. High-quality studies are necessary to determine the ideal duration and intensity of rest, and the ideal time to introduce both cognitive and physical activity. There is wide variation in the use of medications after mTBI, with no high-level evidence for the use of any medication.⁹⁸ Managing more prolonged symptoms has not been the focus of prior consensus statements or guidelines and is primarily based on consensus opinion.⁹⁹ A wide range of medical, behavioral, physical, and other therapies are used in the management of mTBI, but definitive, high-level evidence-based guidelines do not currently exist. CDC is currently developing the first evidence-based guideline for the management of mTBI in children, based on a systematic review of the available evidence conducted by a panel of pediatric mTBI experts. This guideline will include clinical recommendations based on the systematic review and is expected to be released in 2018.

More research is needed to understand children's long-term outcomes and effective management approaches that support children achieving adult milestones, such as high school graduation and employment.

Further, we need to better understand how management and intervention across a child's lifespan relate to everyday improvements for children and their families. Overall, there is a critical need to reduce variability and inconsistency in care delivered at the time of injury, and over the long-term after mild and more severe pediatric TBIs. Standardization of care is critically needed; however, a better evidence base is required to inform management practices.

OPPORTUNITIES FOR ACTION



Opportunities for Action: Enhancing Healthcare Services to Improve the Management of TBI in Children

At the time of the injury visit

- Healthcare providers assessing TBI can consistently inquire about the child's medical history and family circumstances, and consider these factors in treatment planning. Providers can advise parents to maintain a record of their child's TBI history to complement data in a child's medical record.
- Healthcare providers can offer guidance and written information to caregivers about the types
 of healthcare, state, and school services that are available for their children after a TBI.
 Healthcare providers should encourage caregivers of children with a TBI to remain with a "medical
 home," or consistent primary care provider, across the child's lifespan to facilitate care that is
 more comprehensive.

Opportunities for post-injury services

- Systematic examination of healthcare-to-school transition programs and practices is necessary by educators and healthcare providers to inform the field about best practices.
- Hospital systems and healthcare providers can work to optimize and streamline delivery of postacute care, rehabilitation, and community services for children with a TBI, and their families. Adoption of quality care standards (e.g., The Commission on Accreditation of Rehabilitation Facilities, an independent nonprofit accreditor of health and human services) can facilitate improvement of service delivery. Existing networks, such as Child Find, a state-based reporting system for locating and assessing children suspected of needing specialized school services, can be utilized to address potential needs across the continuum of care.

Systems opportunities for clinical decision-making tools

 Clinical decision support tools are promising, but need wider use and evaluation to demonstrate their utility and effectiveness.



Opportunities for Action: Improving Children's Return to School, Activity, and Independence After a TBI

Models of care

- Policies that expand support for school-based health clinics and telemedicine can be considered as a means to improve follow-up care after a TBI, especially in rural communities.
- Guidelines for return to sports after mTBI can continue to be refined and informed based on new evidence. Processes devised for return to sports can be amended to cover return to all children's recreational activities, and also serve as a point of reference for return to sports and recreational activities after a more severe TBI.

Monitoring and service delivery

- Educators and medical professionals within states can ensure that all children who return to school following a TBI are monitored and that needed services or accommodations are received.
- Educators and medical professionals should support the coordination of care across settings and providers that is centered on the comprehensive needs of children and their families.
- School personnel can prominently note identified TBI history in school records, and monitor children during critical transition periods, such as the move from elementary to middle and high school.

School transitions

- Schools and state agencies can more frequently work with healthcare professionals to develop and evaluate healthcare-to-school transition processes for preschool children that better utilize statelevel services to help with the identification and management of TBI when these children begin elementary school.
- · Schools can monitor students as they transition from elementary to middle and then high school.
- Schools can consistently work with families to identify the optimal pathway to learning (and subsequent high school graduation) to enhance adult outcomes for children who have sustained a TBI.



Opportunities for Action: Improving the Transition to Adulthood for Children with TBI

- Models of care for children with a history of a TBI who transition from pediatric to adult healthcare systems need to be developed and supported within the healthcare system.
- Evidence-based approaches supporting the transition to post-secondary education and employment for students with TBI need to be developed to ensure optimal adult outcomes, and the effectiveness of these approaches in promoting healthy lifestyles for young adults needs to be evaluated.



Opportunities for Action: Improving Professional Training for Those Involved in the Management of TBI in Children

- Healthcare professionals who care for children after a TBI would benefit from more formalized training related to TBI diagnosis and management, both as part of their medical and nursing school programs and through continuing education.
- Enhanced training of educators in TBI management is needed within education curricula, as well as through the expanded use of in-service training models.



Opportunities for Action: Filling Knowledge Gaps

More research is needed in the following areas in order to improve the care of TBI in children:

Foundational science is needed

- Produce comprehensive estimates on the incidence and underlying causes of pediatric TBI, as well as on the use of healthcare and rehabilitation services following a TBI. CDC's pilot National Concussion Surveillance System can provide initial data, but long-term surveillance is needed to track trends to inform prevention efforts.
- Investigate the effects of a TBI experienced during particular periods of brain development on subsequent physical, cognitive, behavioral, and social growth and development.
- Disentangle how non-TBI-related issues, such as the child's family environment and co-occurring health conditions, impact recovery. Identify modifiable risk and protective factors associated with short- and long-term outcomes of a TBI.
- Determine the feasibility of developing a pediatric version of the TBI Model Systems database as a means to better understand long-term outcomes after pediatric TBI.
- Collect natural history data that will describe differential recovery trajectories across both age and
 severity that could be used for the development of and presentation of personalized medical treatment.

Science is needed to advance acute and long-term management of pediatric TBI

- · Evaluate existing healthcare-to-school transition models (i.e., return-to-learn processes).
- Evaluate the efficacy of guidelines and management protocols across domains of care, including CDC's forthcoming pediatric mTBI guideline.
- Support clinical trials, rigorous quasi-experimental, and evaluation studies that examine effectiveness of healthcare, rehabilitation, and technology-assisted interventions across multiple settings, including, inpatient, outpatient, and at school.

CONCLUSION

In 1985, the first textbook on pediatric TBI management by Mark Ylvisaker, *Head Injury Rehabilitation: Children and Adolescents*,¹⁰⁰ was published. This work was the first comprehensive documentation of the impact of a TBI on a developing child, and the need for improved management of TBI in children. Many of the opportunities for action in this report were noted in the original text, and continue as unmet needs after all this time. Over the past 30 years, we have seen a proliferation of research that better describes children's brain development, outcomes from a TBI, and service needs. Unfortunately, services to support TBI management in children after initial injury care have declined in availability, length of time, and consistency within the United States. The information provided in this report represents a call-toaction to improve the care children receive after a TBI so they can maximize their potential for recovery.

Moving forward, this effort will require increased coordination and collaboration among the many stakeholders focused on the burden of TBI in children. A quote from the Mark Ylvisaker book still resonates: "Longterm care extends beyond the four walls of our rehabilitation facility and touches all aspects of a child's life."¹⁰⁰ All involved with the care of children can use this report and the opportunities for action within as a guide to improve care for children who sustain a TBI.



THE BACKGROUND

BACKGROUND

The Traumatic Brain Injury Act of 2008 (Pub. L. 110-206) (TBI Act) authorized research and public health activities related to TBI. It amended Part J of Title III of the Public Health Service Act (42 U.S.C. 280b et seq.) by, among other things, inserting section 393C-1 entitled *Study on Traumatic Brain Injury*. This section authorized the Secretary of Health and Human Services, acting through CDC, to conduct a study on traumatic brain injury. The Traumatic Brain Injury Reauthorization Act of 2014 (Pub. L. 113-196) directed CDC to compile a Report to Congress on the management of TBI in children, specifying that the "Director of CDC in consultation with the Director of NIH shall conduct a review of the scientific evidence related to brain injury management in children such as the restriction or prohibition of children from attending school or participating in athletic activities following a head injury, and identify ongoing and potential further opportunities for research."

SECTION I

The first section of this report describes the public health burden of TBI in children by providing information on incidence, disability prevalence, health disparities, and the economics of injury care for children.

SECTION II

Section II describes the range of impacts experienced by children who sustain a TBI.

SECTION III

Section III describes service delivery systems and the continuum of care in the healthcare and educational systems, availability and access of care for children, state-based services for children, and a description of the current state of care for all injury severities.

SECTION IV

Section IV identifies gaps in the care received by children who have sustained a TBI, and describes practices that may be a means to better ensure optimal care.

The final section offers opportunities for action that are aimed at addressing key gaps in the science and practice of caring for children who have sustained a TBI.

The CDC developed a plan to address the legislative language within the TBI Act of 2014 that directed the CDC to produce a Report to Congress on the management of TBI in children.

In July 2015, the CDC convened a writing group consisting of internal TBI subject matter experts along with external experts that specialize in TBI medical and educational services. In August 2015, a report outline was presented to a group of external reviewers with diverse pediatric experience including physicians, educators, parents, state and federal agency representatives, and university researchers to provide feedback on the proposed report content. Incorporating reviewer feedback, the co-authors devised a first draft of the report by reviewing the scientific literature related to the topics of: TBI outcomes, brain development in children, management of TBI in children, policies related to the management of children with special healthcare needs, disabilities as a result of developmental conditions, and health disparities. Searches of databases including Medline, PubMed, Cumulative Index to Nursing and Allied Health Literature (CINAHL), PsychInfo, and Education Resources Information Center (ERIC) were completed for TBI-related outcome and intervention studies. No date limit was applied in most of the search strategies. Searches were performed using keywords such as: brain injury, concussion, children, adolescent, pediatric, family, outcomes, intervention, management, effect, sequelae, prognosis, function, rehabilitation, cognitive, education, school, behavior, and social.

The authors conducted a broad-based review of the literature, including studies that might not have met the criteria used in systematic reviews, such as literature examining emerging and current "best practices" in children's TBI rehabilitation. The writing team also examined policy documents related to the provision of services for children with medical conditions and disabilities. CDC initiated a meeting with the Department of Health and Human Services stakeholders (i.e., National Institute of Health (NIH), Eunice Kennedy Shriver National Institute of Child Health and Human Development (NICHD), National Institute of Neurologic Disorders and Stroke, (NIH/NINDS) and the Administration for Community Living (ACL), whose purview touches on the management of TBI in childre, n to discuss the report plan and release timeline.

TBI subject matter experts at the CDC, leadership in the CDC's Division of Unintentional Injury Prevention, and the external reviewer group reviewed the initial draft. The final draft incorporated feedback from these reviewers. Representatives from the National Center for Medical Rehabilitation Research (i.e., NICHD/NCMRR), ACL National Institute on Disability, Independent Living and Rehabilitation Research (ACL/ NIDLRR) and the Office of Head Start (Administration for Children and Families) have served as external reviewers of the report outline, initial draft, and final document.





THE BURDEN

THE PUBLIC HEALTH BURDEN OF TRAUMATIC BRAIN INJURY IN CHILDREN

INCIDENCE

Traumatic brain injury in children represents a significant public health burden in the United States.

A traumatic brain injury disrupts the normal function of the brain, and can be caused by a bump, blow, or jolt to the head, or a penetrating head injury.³

In 2013, there were approximately 640,000 TBI-related emergency department (ED) visits, 18,000 TBI-related hospitalizations, and 1,500 TBI-related deaths among children 14 years of age and younger.¹ The leading cause of TBI-related ED visits, hospitalizations, and deaths for those 0-14 years of age were unintentional falls and being struck by or against an object, whereas for those 15-24 years of age the leading causes were motor vehicle crashes and falls.¹ Sports and recreation-related TBIs are a leading cause of TBI-related ED visits among children and teens with an estimated 325,000 occurring in 2012.⁴

Children with TBI can present to a number of clinical locations: the ED, urgent care clinics, primary care, concussion/sports medicine clinics, or other specialty clinics. In addition, some do not seek or receive medical care.¹⁰¹ Recent research examining the point of entry in a large healthcare network found that among pediatric patients with mild TBI (mTBI), 82% initially visited primary care, 5% visited specialty care, and 12% visited an ED.¹⁰² This information suggests that incidence estimates of pediatric TBI based solely on ED visit data are significant undercounts, likely missing those with mTBIs seen at lower levels of care, in addition to those with mTBIs who don't seek care at all.¹⁰¹ Because of these gaps in TBI surveillance, researchers have found it difficult to accurately estimate the true incidence of pediatric TBI, a critical factor in understanding the public health burden it represents.^{5,103,104}

Rates of TBI-related deaths and TBI-related hospitalizations among children have decreased in recent years (i.e. from 2007 to 2013).¹ However, TBI-related ED visits among children have significantly increased during the same time period.¹ More specifically, ED visits as a result of TBIs experienced during sports and recreational activities have increased.⁴ The increase in ED visits may not be a true increase in incidence, but rather a response to increased public concern about concussion, resulting in a higher likelihood of seeking care, improved training of clinicians in concussion diagnosis, and the passage of legislation in all 50 states requiring healthcare provider clearance prior to a child returning to play.

INJURY SEVERITY

TBI severity is typically separated into categories of mild, moderate, and severe based on a patient's initial clinical presentation, and is measured by behavioral indicators, primarily the Glasgow Coma Scale (GSC),¹⁰⁵ and the pediatric coma scale.¹⁰⁶ As defined by the GSC, a score of 13-15 is labeled an mTBI, a score of 8-12 is labeled a moderate TBI, and a score less than 8 is labeled a severe TBI.¹⁰⁵ Complicated mild TBI is a designation given when a child has a mild GSC rating (13-15) with neuroimaging findings (e.g., skull fracture, intracranial bleeding) on the day of injury.¹⁰⁷⁻¹⁰⁹ The presence of a visible abnormality on imaging suggests greater neuropathology in the child's brain at the time of injury, although the long-term effects of such documented changes on children's brain structure and outcomes are mixed.^{108,110,111} The concept of mTBI is thus viewed as a continuum when imaging findings are included in the severity ratings.

Most TBIs are mild, and are commonly called concussions.¹¹² From this point forward, we will refer to concussions as mild TBI (or mTBI). Mild TBI accounts for 70-90% of TBI-related ED visits.^{5,6} In a study of children seeking emergency medical care from hospitals for TBI (N=2940), 84.5% had mTBI, 13.2% had moderate TBI, and 2.3% had severe TBI.¹¹³ Moderate-to-severe TBI occurs at a lower rate than mTBI in children, but is associated with worse outcomes. In addition, African American, Hispanic, and Native American children are more likely than white children to experience more severe TBI, and have higher mortality rates.¹¹⁴⁻¹¹⁷

MECHANISM OF INJURY

The cause, or mechanism of TBI, is an important consideration in understanding its epidemiology because the mechanisms of injury suggest the types of events that need to be prevented. The leading mechanisms of TBI vary by age, but falls, motor-vehicle crashes, and sports and recreation-related injuries are the primary mechanisms of injury in children.

mTBI ACCOUNTS FOR

70-90%

OF ED VISITS

In a study of children seeking emergency medical care

from hospitals for a TBI:



19

Falls are the leading cause of TBI-related ED visits in the youngest children (0-4 years), accounting for more than 70% of TBI-related ED visits in this age group in 2013.¹ Injuries caused by falls (35.1%) and being struck by, or against an object account for the majority of TBI-related ED visits among youth 5-14 years of age.¹ For persons in the 15-24 years age group, the proportions of TBI-related ED visits resulting from assaults, falls, and motor vehicle events are nearly equal.¹ African American, Hispanic, and Native American children are more likely than white children to experience a TBI caused by violence¹¹⁴⁻¹¹⁷ or to be struck by a motor vehicle while walking or bicycling.¹¹⁶

In 2012, approximately 430,000 ED visits resulted from sports and recreation-related mTBI.⁴ Nearly 70% of those ED visits (325,000) were among those 0-19 years of age.⁴ From 2001 to 2012 the rate of sports and recreationrelated ED visits increased significantly among males, particularly among those 10-14 years of age (139.9% increase) and those 15-19 years of age (119.3% increase). Among males, the largest number of ED visits for sportsand recreation-related mTBI occurred as a result of injuries while bicycling, or playing football or basketball. A similar increase was found for females, particularly among those 15-19 years of age (211.5% increase) and those 10-14 years of age (145.2% increase). Among females 0-19 years of age, the largest number of ED visits for sports and recreation-related mTBIs occurred as a result of injuries while bicycling, engaging in playground activities, or horseback riding.⁴ In addition to sports-related injuries, the rate of ED visits for playground-related TBIs significantly increased from 2005 to 2013.118

During 2001–2013, an annual average of 21,201 children 14 years of age and younger were seen in the ED for playgroundrelated TBIs. The highest rates of playground-related TBIs were found among males and children 5-9 years of age. Abusive head trauma (AHT) in children is a mechanism of injury most frequently experienced by young children, and it generally results in moderate or severe injury. Annual estimates of AHT ED visits and hospital admissions from 2001 to 2006 were 3,227 nationally; nearly two-thirds of those visits resulted in hospital admission, a reflection of the typical severity of AHT.¹¹⁹

THE EFFECTS OF TBI IN CHILDREN

Adults with moderate-to-severe TBI who receive inpatient rehabilitation typically experience significant changes in critical aspects of their daily life. These include higher rates of unemployment, disability, and even a reduced life expectancy.^{120,121} However, children, who are in the midst of significant brain development, differ greatly from adolescents and adults in brain biomechanics, pathophysiology, and neurodevelopment.¹²² Injuries of any severity to the developing brain can negatively impact children's behavior and cognitive skills as they grow, placing them at risk for significant changes to their developmental trajectory across multiple domains. An additional consideration is that children typically recover well in relation to the outward physical manifestations of the injury (e.g., physical skills), but may have sustained damage to their brain, affecting thinking and behavior that is often not visible. The "invisible" nature of a TBI may lead to unmet care needs and difficulties with meeting societal expectations, resulting in misattribution of an individual's behavior, and discrimination.123

To date, little research has examined long-term adult outcomes following a childhood TBI. In particular, it is unclear how changes in brain development and skill attainment caused by a TBI in childhood impacts achievement in adult metrics, such as educational attainment, employment, and adult health. The burden of TBI in children can be explained by examining disability, participation limitations, economic impact, and disparities in healthcare. In this section, we provide an overview of these issues with more details offered in subsequent sections.

PREVALENCE OF DISABILITY

It is unclear how many children currently live with a TBIrelated disability, largely because childhood disability is not defined consistently. For example, some groups define disability by a child's limitations or eligibility for special education, whereas others use rehabilitation service utilization as a metric. A study published in 2008 estimated that 145,000 children were then living with a TBI-related disability nationally. However, that number was calculated by extrapolating national estimates from discharge dispositions in a single state.¹²⁴ Disability estimates based on the use of specialized medical and educational services indicate that more than 61.6% of children with moderate-to-severe TBI received new services, compared with 14.3% of children with mTBI. and 8.3% of children with arm injuries.⁷ Although service utilization is highest among children with severe TBI, the higher incidence of mTBI disproportionally skews the number of children using services toward those with mTBI.

ECONOMIC IMPACT

Estimates of the economic impact of a TBI vary depending on how costs are considered. Using data from a nationally-representative sample, Brenner, Harman, Kelleher, and Yeates¹²⁵ estimated that healthcare expenditures for mild-to-moderate TBI-related services in children averaged \$77.9 million per year, with an average per capita expenditure of \$1,044 (\$166 for TBIspecific services and \$878 for general healthcare). The estimates produced by that study did not account for the costs associated with a severe TBI, so they represent an underestimate of the total cost of TBI. Another study calculated that pediatric TBI inpatient charges accrued to more than one billion dollars per year for TBI-associated hospitalizations.¹²⁶ A study of the direct medical costs of AHT, which tends to result in more severe TBI in children compared to other causes, estimated the annual cost to be \$69.6 million nationally.119





THE OUTCOMES

OUTCOMES AND CONSEQUENCES OF TBI IN CHILDREN

A TBI of any severity experienced by a child can contribute to health difficulties, physical impairments, cognitive difficulties, and deficits in behavior, socialization, adaptive functioning, and participation.⁸⁻¹¹

Studies comparing children who sustained a moderateto-severe TBI and an injured control group (e.g., children who sustained an orthopedic injury) have found that the children recovering from a TBI generally have lower life satisfaction, reduced adaptive functioning, and lower rates of participation in activities, and those changes persist over time.^{7,10,127} Although most children will have a good recovery after mTBI,^{13,14} some children with mTBI are at risk for disability and long-term effects that alter their participation in school and the community.¹²⁷

The effects of brain injury in children are additionally complex because the injury impacts a brain that is still developing. A child's course of recovery is superimposed on normal developmental processes, potentially affecting not only previously-learned skills, but also the development of future skills. Thus, problems can manifest years after the injury, as the complexity of skills required to meet future developmental milestones increases. Potential problems include later academic failure, chronic behavior problems, social isolation, difficulty with employment and relationships, and in some cases, involvement in illegal activities.128-131 The effects of a TBI are frequently described as "heterogeneous" and "diverse" because each injury and course of recovery is unique. In addition to the developmental processes described above, children may experience other health and learning difficulties or social and familial challenges, and any of these can complicate the recovery process.

THE EFFECTS OF TBI ON THE DEVELOPING BRAIN

Children's brains differ from their adult counterparts in both structure and function. As children mature, the systems that control brain function build over time and are influenced by a person's genetics and life experiences.¹³²⁻¹³⁶ For example, the frontal area of the brain, which plays an important role in behavioral regulation, begins to develop in early childhood and continues into adulthood. Thus, a variety of behavioral abilities, such as the development of social skills and impulse control, are not fully attained until late adolescence or adulthood. Attainment of these complicated skills can be harmed when children sustain

a TBI in childhood, before these systems have fully developed.¹³⁷ Although it is known that children's brain development is vulnerable following a TBI, there are many unanswered questions about the timing, resiliency, or mechanisms by which brain systems develop throughout childhood. Consequently, little is known about how a TBI interacts with this process.

Recent brain imaging studies found reduced brain size and structural changes in certain areas of the brain among



The frontal area of the brain, which plays an important role in behavioral regulation, begins to develop in early childhood and continues into adulthood.

children who experienced a TBI with imaging findings, especially at a young age,¹³⁸⁻¹⁴⁰ supporting the notion that disruptions in brain systems during childhood could underlie observed behavioral and neurocognitive changes, and academic problems years later.^{139,141} Although the exact effects of a childhood TBI on brain development require more study, emerging physiological and imaging findings of anatomic changes suggest the importance of protecting children from sustaining TBIs. Recent research supports the notion of a TBI as a chronic condition in adults because of the number of health, cognitive, behavioral, and social effects that can persist or progress over an individual's lifespan.¹⁴² Similar long-term chronic effects almost certainly impact children in similar ways, except potentially for a longer period of time. More studies are needed that follow children into adulthood to understand these relationships.

MEDICAL AND HEALTH OUTCOMES

Medical and health outcomes in children are complicated by the fact that children can have other developmental conditions, such as Attention-Deficit/Hyperactivity Disorder, which may contribute to experiencing a TBI, or compound the effects of a TBI.



Mild TBI

Common symptoms of mTBI include headaches, dizziness, and problems with thinking/memory, changes in moods/emotions, and sleep difficulties (Table 1).¹²⁻²⁰ Symptoms usually develop immediately, but they can also develop over a

few days after injury. Longitudinal studies suggest that most children with mTBI recover from the initial symptoms within 6 weeks after injury, with 30-60% having persistent symptoms at one month post-injury, 10% at three months post-injury, and less than 5% at one year post-injury.^{13,14,21-23} Although children can recover quickly from the initial

30-60% of children with mTBI have persistent symptoms one month post-injury.

symptoms, little information is available about the long-term outcomes of single or multiple mTBIs in children, particularly among those who experience an mTBI at a young age. In addition to changes in thinking and memory, children can also experience changes in their motor systems, such as balance¹⁴³ and postural instability,¹⁴⁴ and these can affect the motor performance that is critical for a return to physical activities.¹⁴⁵

Cumulative effects of mTBIs

Some children experience more than one mTBI, and there is limited and conflicting information about how multiple injuries can affect outcomes.¹⁴⁶ One recent study found that a previous mTBI was associated with longer time-to-symptom resolution.¹⁴⁷ Symptom duration was influenced by the number of prior mTBIs and the time elapsed since the most recent injury.¹⁴⁷ There have also been incidents in which a combination of subclinical blows to the head and mTBIs are thought to have led to severe TBI, resulting in diffuse brain swelling and death.^{148,149} These incidents highlight the importance of immediately removing children from sports and recreational activities when an injury is suspected. There is also growing concern that cumulative head trauma over a lifespan can lead to cognitive and behavioral decline later in life, and that early exposure to head trauma, even if subclinical, could be a contributing factor to these impairments many years later.¹⁵⁰⁻¹⁵⁴ In general, however, studies are mixed regarding the effects of multiple mTBIs in relation to cumulative problems,¹⁴⁶ and documentation of more than one mTBI is inconsistent and infreguent in medical records.

Common symptoms after mild TBI

(Adapted from the fact sheet, CDC HEADS UP for Healthcare Providers)

THINKING AND MEMORY	PHYSICAL	MOODS AND EMOTIONS	SLEEP
 Has difficulty thinking clearly Feels slowed down Has poor concentration and poor memory Forgets instructions Answers questions slowly Feels sluggish, hazy, foggy, or groggy 	 Dazed or stunned appearance Clumsy movements Headache Fuzzy or blurry vision Nausea or vomiting Dizziness Balance problems Double or blurry vision Sensitivity to noise or light Fatigue Poor energy 	 Mood, behavior, or personality changes Irritability Sadness More emotionality Nervousness or anxiety Just not "feeling right" or "feeling down" 	 Sleeping more than usual Sleeping less than usual Trouble falling asleep

Moderate-to-severe TBI

More severe injuries can cause a range of medical, health, cognitive, motor, emotional, and behavioral issues that can present early and later after injury, and the severity of issues can change over time. The significance of problems might not be realized until years after the injury when higher-level cognitive and behavioral functioning is required to meet typical developmental milestones, especially when the injury occurs at a very young age.²⁴⁻²⁸ Medical issues that occur after a TBI can affect multiple body systems (Table 2). For children who survive severe injuries, long-term morbidity is a significant risk.⁴² Acute injury factors associated with increased morbidity and disability include: the presence of abnormal eye reflexes; abnormal muscle tone and posturing; a GCS score below 7; age of injury less than 2 years; low blood pressure; elevated blood sugar; low blood oxygen levels; poor brain blood flow; development of post-traumatic amnesia; and physical abuse as the mechanism of injury.¹⁵⁵⁻¹⁶⁴ GCS scores at 72 hours and oxygen levels during emergency evaluation are factors highly predictive of the risk for long-term global disability after TBI in children.¹⁶⁵ Children with more severe TBI can experience a greater number of motor control symptoms than those with mTBI (Table 2). Even children who recover well physically following moderate-to-severe TBI are likely to have decreased balance and gait speed, and increased step variability while walking, all of which can limit participation in sports and other activities.¹⁶⁶ Overall, children with more severe injuries are at greater risk for developing complex medical conditions, such as seizures, and are more likely to require support for eating via feeding tubes, requiring considerably more comprehensive medical services and management by caregivers.

Summary of possible medical issues after a traumatic brain injury

MEDICAL ISSUE	DESCRIPTION
Autonomic dysfunction	Autonomic dysfunction after a TBI is characterized by increased heart rate, breathing rate, temperature, blood pressure, sweating, and muscle activity. ¹⁶⁷ Autonomic dysfunction is more common in moderate-to-severe TBI, but little is known about this area in mTBI.
Disorders of consciousness (e.g., decreased levels of arousal)	Disorders of consciousness that typically occur after a severe TBI include: coma, vegetative state, minimally conscious state, and post-traumatic confusional state. ¹⁶⁸ Children with disorders of consciousness after a TBI often survive longer than similarly affected adults, and they are more likely to regain consciousness. ^{162,163}
Post-traumatic headaches	Post-traumatic headaches occur after a head injury, and are one of the most common problems encountered after a pediatric TBI. ¹⁶⁹ In mTBI, headaches are very common initially, but resolve or return to baseline over time. A smaller percentage of children develop persistent headaches long-term after an injury.
Swelling or increased fluid in the brain	A TBI can result in a state of increased fluid or swelling in the brain in all severity levels. Clinical signs of increased fluid or swelling can include irritability, or depressed mental status, seizures, increased muscle tone, and functional decline. Treatment for post-traumatic hydrocephalus can require placement of a drain. ^{170,171}
Problems with hormone production and regulation	Problems with hormone production and regulation can occur after a TBI. Monitoring for such problems after pediatric TBI is especially important because growth, including physical and brain development, can be significantly altered by hormone abnormalities. ¹⁷²⁻¹⁸⁰ Regular screening for brain-related endocrine problems is recommended after moderate-to-severe pediatric TBI because endocrine problems can develop months or years after an injury. ¹⁸¹ Timely management of endocrine dysfunction after a pediatric TBI helps to facilitate normal growth and development. ¹⁷³
Gastrointestinal/ nutritional problems	Injuries to the abdominal area or problems with the gastrointestinal (GI) system are common after a TBI. ¹⁶⁵ Even without an associated GI injury, children with a severe TBI are at risk for GI problems, including upper GI bleeding, reflux, constipation, and other bowel problems. ¹⁸² Early identification of GI problems is crucial, so appropriate treatments can be started. Children might require a feeding tube to support nutritional and energy needs. ¹⁸³

Urinary system problems	Problems with the urinary system are common after severe brain injuries. ¹⁸⁴ Many of those urinary problems resolve over time after an injury. ¹⁸⁵
Motor dysfunctions	Tight or spastic muscles, poor coordination, tremors, weakness, and deficits in balance are common motor abnormalities seen after all severities of pediatric TBI. ¹⁸⁶⁻¹⁹⁷ The location of injury in the brain determines the type of motor dysfunction that follows pediatric TBI. Problems associated with motor impairments can lead to problems in developmentally and age-appropriate function, including walking and self-care skills, along with the ability to participate in higher-level sports and recreational activities.
Respiratory problems	Children can experience breathing problems that require intubation at the time of injury and, if the condition persists, tracheostomy placement. ¹⁹⁸ Practices for airway management are followed more often in severe TBI. The incidence of tracheotomy placement in children is 2.9% for those requiring craniectomy. ¹⁹⁹ Long periods of unconsciousness and mechanical ventilation are associated with respiratory complications beyond injury care. ²⁰⁰
Unexpected bone growth	The incidence of bone growth in unexpected areas after severe pediatric TBI is 10-23%. ²⁰¹⁻²⁰³ This typically occurs about four months post-trauma. ²⁰¹ The hip, knee, shoulder, and elbow are the most commonly-involved sites. ²⁰²
Blood clotting disorders	Blood clotting disorders can occur after mostly moderate-to-severe TBI, leading to complications. ²⁰⁴
Sensory issues	Vision and hearing can be affected after a TBI of all severities. Double vision can result from injury to nerves in the brain or head and facial areas. ²⁰⁵ An injury affecting the vision tracts in the brain can cause loss of vision in certain areas. A TBI that leads to severe brain swelling in a child can result in blindness; some or complete recovery can occur. In mTBI, visual and eye movement problems are also common. ²⁰⁶ Hearing loss after a TBI commonly results from a fracture of the temporal bone, and is usually one-sided. ^{207,208} However, even mild hearing loss puts a child at risk for impaired development of skills, such as speech development. Problems in smell or taste resulting from injuries to certain nerves in the brain or head and face are often associated with decreases in appetite, which lead to feeding problems. An inability to appreciate body odor and maintain appropriate hygiene can lead to social challenges for teens with deficits in smell after a TBI.
Seizures	Most seizures occur immediately (<24 hours) after a pediatric TBI. ²⁰⁹⁻²¹² The incidence of seizures after pediatric TBI ranges from 9.6-68% for early (< 7days) seizures ²⁰⁹⁻²¹³ to 1-20% for late (>7 days) seizures. ^{211,213,214} Children less than 3 years of age with a severe brain injury, brain swelling, or a displaced skull fracture have a higher risk of early post-traumatic seizures. ²¹⁵ Children with a severe TBI are also at increased risk of developing seizures longer after injury (>10-15 years) than adults. ^{216,217}



COGNITIVE, BEHAVIORAL, AND SOCIAL EFFECTS OF A TBI

Cognitive problems after a brain injury affect not only learning, but also how children interact with their environment.

Potential cognitive, academic, and social effects are summarized in Table 3. Common cognitive effects observed after injury include impairments in attention, memory, processing speed, and executive functions (cognitive flexibility or the ability to switch thinking about topics quickly, working memory, self-monitoring, selfregulation, planning, organization, and decision-making).⁴² These thinking and behavioral controls underlie a child's behavior and interaction with other people and the environment. The subsequent behavioral and social effects of childhood TBI across the spectrum of severity can greatly affect quality of life for children and their families. In a study examining social participation, parents reported a reduction and limitations in peer interactions and community activities for children discharged from inpatient rehabilitation.¹⁰ In addition, the long-term effects of such injuries — achievement of adult milestones, such as high school graduation, enrollment in post-secondary education, healthy lifestyles, and employment — remain unknown.

mTBI

Although initial recovery for most children with mild injury is relatively guick (typically 1-6 weeks).^{13,14,218,219} even an mTBI can have academic, social, and quality-of-life implications for children and their families.^{16,220-222} Studies have noted increased hyperactivity and reading impairments in some children following mTBI, among other problems; however, development of long-term cognitive and behavioral deficits is unlikely following a single mTBI.^{12,18-20,223-226} Up to a third of children with mTBI develop behavioral or psychological symptoms that persist beyond the initial injury recovery period, such as poor conduct and problems with empathy and peer relationships.^{14,20,227,228} More recent research examining social behavior in children after mTBI found difficulties in social outcomes, including problems with emotional perception, social skills, social problem-solving, and social language use.^{9,137,229} It is unclear why persistent, long-term issues emerge for some children who experience mTBI. Emerging evidence suggests that pre-injury health conditions and a history of more than a single mTBI contribute to longer recovery and persistent symptoms.147,230

Moderate-to-severe TBI

Changes in cognition following moderate-to-severe TBI can directly affect a child's daily life at school and home for years. In particular, executive function deficits were reported 5-10 years post injury in children with severe

injuries.^{231,232} Changes in executive functioning and other aspects of cognition contribute to deficits in behavioral and social interactions after a TBI. Many children experience personality changes, and exhibit a range of maladaptive behaviors as a result of a brain injury and its related cognitive changes.⁴² More than two-thirds of children with a severe TBI develop psychiatric disorders following an injury.²³³ Social functioning, defined as the way an individual uses their social skills to interact with others,²³⁴ is often significantly affected by a childhood TBI.¹³⁷ Children with an early brain injury (before 2 years of age) are especially vulnerable to significant social impairment.²³⁵ During the transition from childhood to adolescence, when expectations for the use of appropriate social skills increase, social-emotional challenges can become increasingly apparent among children injured when they were much younger.²³⁶⁻²³⁸ Difficulties can include disruptive behavior, emotional distress, poor conduct, and problems with empathy, moral reasoning, and peer relationships.²³⁹ Addressing potential social-behavioral deficits can be even more critical to successful school functioning than addressing academic and cognitive deficits.9,240,241

Changes in cognition and behavior as a result of a TBI can affect children's healthy lifestyle choices, and contribute to negative outcomes, such as placement in restrictive environments (i.e., incarceration), substance abuse, harm to self and others, and reduced life expectancy.⁴²

TABLE 3

Potential cognitive, academic and social-behavioral effects of a TBI ^{137,241}

CATEGORY	DESCRIPTION
Cognitive	Self-regulation, executive function, attention, information processing, memory problems
Academic	Inconsistent learning, knowledge gaps, lower educational attainment
Social-behavioral	Deficits in social information processing, peer relationships, social adjustment skills, language use, and participation

School outcomes

A child's daily life is centered on school, social participation, and extracurricular activities. A TBI of any severity can negatively affect a child's future ability to learn and perform in school.²⁹ Children with a moderate-to-severe TBI earn worse grades, show higher rates of grade retention, and receive more special education services than their uninjured peers.³⁰⁻³³ Students with a mild injury typically recover within a few

weeks, and most of them return to their pre-injury classrooms. However, in a large study following children younger than 18 years of age, 14% of children who experienced an mTBI needed educational

14% of children who experienced an mTBI needed educational support services at school twelve months later.⁷

support services at school twelve months later.⁷ Furthermore, educational needs can emerge over time as school demands increase, especially among children injured at a young age. In a crosssectional study, children with complicated mild and moderate TBI needed more school supports 6 years post-injury than they did 2 years postinjury.¹¹¹ Recent studies examining adults with a history of mTBI also report an increased risk for lower educational attainment, particularly among those who sustain multiple mTBIs.²⁴²

Transition to adulthood

Young adults with a TBI experience cognitive and neuropsychological consequences that can significantly influence their educational and vocational outcomes after high school.^{243,244}

Moving from childhood to adulthood

A growing body of research indicates that for many children with a TBI, exposure during childhood is associated with risks of impaired adult functioning,²⁴⁵ and career outcomes are poor after high school.³⁷⁻⁴⁰ One study⁴¹ examining students with moderate-to-severe TBI found that fewer than half of these students who had been out of school a year or more had a paying job outside the home. Students with a TBI who qualified for special education (severity not specified) had lower rates of enrollment in post-secondary education than students with:

- Hearing impairments
- Visual impairments
- Orthopedic impairments
- Speech or language impairments
- Autism
- Learning disabilities
- Other health impairments



Students with a TBI also showed lower rates of independent living than those with most other disabilities. Post-secondary outcomes following childhood TBI suggest that students with a TBI who enrolled in post-secondary education or training were more likely to emerge unprepared for employment.³⁹ At age 25, most individuals who sustained a moderate-to-severe childhood TBI still worked at entry-level or low-skilled jobs, whereas their nondisabled peers had higher-paid skilled and professional positions.²⁴⁶ Even young adults injured late in high school might not experience the full effects of changes in their cognition until they start college.

The transition to adult healthcare can also be a challenge for children who sustain a TBI. A recent integrative review of healthcare for children with developmental health conditions reports the current process of transition to adult healthcare for children is deficient in providing consistent and sufficient transfer from pediatric to adult healthcare.²⁴⁷ Currently, unlike other chronic healthcare conditions in children, children with a TBI may not be consistently seeing a specialty care provider. In many cases, there may not be a particular healthcare provider who follows the child across development into adulthood who can manage the transition to an adult provider. A contributing factor is that a child's primary healthcare provider may not be informed about the TBI experienced or a child's TBI history. As knowledge about TBI-related health effects in adulthood emerges, the critical importance of managing that transition becomes more evident.

FACTORS THAT INFLUENCE OUTCOMES

Many factors, including injury severity, age, individual patient characteristics, social-environmental factors, and access to healthcare can influence recovery from childhood TBI.



Age at injury

TBI at younger ages is associated with worse outcomes than an injury sustained later in development.^{26,40,248} TBIs occurring at ages that coincide with critical periods of brain and cognitive development can result in more pronounced difficulties.²⁴⁹ As children with a history of TBI develop, behavioral and cognitive problems can continue to emerge as task demands increase over time.^{236,250} For example, children who sustain a moderate-to-severe TBI before the age of 7 years have substantially worse outcomes than children who suffer a similar injury at an older age.^{251,256}

Young children with more severe injuries have more pronounced problems with cognitive and school-readiness skills, including memory, spatial reasoning, and executive function.^{8,257-259} Sustaining a severe TBI at an early age is also associated with poor employment outcomes. After leaving school, those youth are more likely than youth injured later in childhood to hold entry-level or low-skilled jobs with low pay, and they work fewer hours per week.^{40,248}

Severity of injury

More severe injury is associated with long-term effects on cognitive and school readiness skills, including memory, spatial reasoning, and executive functioning. ^{8,257-260} However, it appears that the influence of injury severity Children who sustain a moderate-tosevere TBI before the age of 7 years have substantially worse outcomes than children who suffer a similar injury at an older age.

wanes over time as one study found that injury severity was less predictive of outcomes compared to other factors one year post-injury.²⁶¹ A severe injury at a young age has been associated with the poorest long-term outcomes, including lower cognitive skill recovery.^{40,262,263} However, emerging studies have demonstrated risks for behavior and social difficulties following even mTBI in children.^{264,266}

Compared to children with TBI caused by unintentional injuries, children who sustain AHT experience a more severe form of injury and have worse outcomes on average. Factors contributing to poor outcomes for this mechanism of injury include younger age of injury,^{159,267-269} more severe initial injuries,²⁶⁸⁻²⁷² and higher rates of secondary brain injuries from poor oxygenation of the brain.^{268,271,273} These types of injuries frequently call for more comprehensive medical management, requiring some parents to care for a child with a tracheostomy, feeding tube, or other medical interventions. Children who experience AHT are often removed from their homes due to ongoing concern for their safety and are placed in foster care. Thus, not only are some children forced to deal with changes in their medical condition, but they must also adapt to a different family environment, an important contributor to TBI recovery.

Individual characteristics and pre-injury functioning

Individual characteristics, such as gender, genetics, preinjury cognitive ability, learning disabilities, coping styles, and health conditions, such as ADHD, anxiety, depression, mood disorders, and migraines are potentially important determinants of outcomes following TBI.^{22,47,91,274-284} Recent research reports a high prevalence of TBI in adolescent athletes with a history of ADHD or diagnosed learning difficulties.²⁸⁵ Mental health conditions, such as depression and anxiety, poor problem-solving skills, and considerations aligned with suicide risk²⁸⁶ are also associated with TBI in children.^{233,287} Emotional symptoms in adolescents after a sports-related mTBI can contribute to the development of new psychiatric disorders, isolated suicidal ideation, and worsening symptoms of a pre-existing psychiatric disorder.²⁸⁸ Although limited research has been done on co-occurring conditions in children, the context of other health and learning conditions in a child's life can affect their outcomes following a TBI.^{2,289,290} Particularly in young children, it is difficult to determine whether a health or learning condition was present before the injury or if the condition was a result of or exacerbated by the TBI. Pre-injury functioning is also correlated with various cognitive and behavioral outcomes. Persons with higher levels of pre-injury cognitive functioning often preserve

more functional capacity after a TBI than those with lower pre-injury function.²⁹¹ This hypothesis suggests that a person might be able to use cognitive resources post-injury to support their recovery and functioning. Younger children have less cognitive reserve than older children because of their short life experience and developmental stage. For example, a child who has a TBI at age 4 has not yet learned to read, whereas a child who experiences a TBI at age 14 has not only learned to read but is reading complex material. Finally, growing evidence for the role of genetic influence on outcomes suggests that some alleles, or gene variants, might confer neuro-protection to some and vulnerability to others post-TBI.²⁹²

Family and environmental factors

Socioeconomic status and family functioning also influence recovery trajectory.43-47 Family-level factors are critical social-environmental influences on outcomes in children following a TBI,⁴⁸ including caregiver distress or depression and deteriorating family functioning.293,294 Aspects of the home environment, such as parental responsiveness, negativity, and discipline practices are linked to a child's behavioral recovery.^{295,296} Economic and social disadvantage are associated with poor cognitive and academic outcomes following severe TBI.45,49 Negative social outcomes from TBI are further exacerbated postinjury when family environments include low socioeconomic status, limited resources, and poor family functioning.241 Limited resources may be tied to where the family lives. Access to pediatric specialized physicians and facilities is more limited in rural areas⁵⁵⁻⁵⁷ due to availability of transportation, distance from home to healthcare, as well as specialized TBI service availability.⁵⁸ Family socioeconomic disadvantage combined with severe injury lead to the poorest long-term outcomes.²⁹⁷

In any family environment, a TBI is an unexpected event that can create significant changes in family structure. Parents often have to take time off from work to care for children. Depending on the length of hospitalization and child care requirements, parents sometimes need to leave their employment, which changes a family's financial status. Furthermore, parents sometimes change their parenting practices after the injury because of their worry and concern, and that further affects the child's outcomes.²⁹⁸ Regardless of injury severity, many parents recognize differences in their child compared to their preinjury status, which creates worry and concern for their future, especially as they approach adulthood.⁵⁰

Several studies have demonstrated that a childhood TBI can have persistent adverse effects on caregiver and family well-being. The stress on parents from caring for the injured child often leads to increased marital conflicts²⁹⁹ and high levels of psychological symptoms and distress in family members.^{52,300,301} Factors, such as greater injury severity,^{52,301,302} high levels of chronic family stress, coupled with deficient resources,³⁰³ maladaptive coping strategies,^{35,303,304} and unmet healthcare needs²⁹³ appear to place caregivers at elevated risk for psychological distress. Parent/caregiver burden and family dysfunction are a particularly important consideration because they

are a strong determinant of a child's psychosocial recovery, with children from well-functioning families demonstrating better psychosocial functioning.^{45,49,51} The adverse effects on families can persist for many years following injury.^{52,53}

A TBI during childhood is associated with offending behavior and incarceration in adolescents.^{131,305-307} In a longitudinal birth cohort study, TBI status was associated with criminal behavior, regardless of age at injury and injury severity.³⁰⁷ Factors that contribute to risk for incarceration after a TBI include substance abuse,^{131,307} experiencing multiple TBIs,^{131,305} untreated TBI,³⁰⁶ mental health diagnosis,^{131,305} and family disadvantage (low socioeconomic status and parental education).³⁰⁷ Of concern is that the incarceration can occur during adolescence, a time when the transition to adulthood is just starting, making it even more difficult to achieve successful educational and vocational milestones.³⁰⁸



SECTION III

THE CARE

MODELS OF SERVICE DELIVERY, AVAILABILITY, AND ACCESS FOR CHILDREN: CURRENT STATE OF CARE

Assessment and management of TBI in children often starts in the healthcare system, frequently in the ED or primary care physician's office.

After initial injury care, children generally return to their schools and communities for continued management of the effects of the TBI. Children receive care from two separate service delivery systems in the healthcare and educational settings, and these two settings are often not well-coordinated or integrated.² In addition, there is large variation in the services available at the state and community level. This section describes ongoing medical management, school services, and community-based care children receive following brain injury. Very little evidence supports any of the currently used models of service delivery; where it is available, however, we include the evidence of efficacy.

MEDICAL MANAGEMENT

Mild TBI

Many children with an mTBI visit an ED for initial care, although those who are older than 5 years of age and have private health insurance typically see their pediatrician.¹⁰² Regardless of the treatment location, the goal of initial management for all types of brain injury is to determine injury acuity, and safely triage individuals to the most appropriate level of care. Across all severities of brain injury, it is important to assess immediately for the possibility of more severe injury or other potential injuries (e.g., injury to the spinal cord) that would require immediate evaluation. It is important to assess airway, breathing, and circulation, as per the emergency care guidelines, to make sure the individual is medically stable.⁹¹ When more severe or immediately lifethreatening problems have been ruled out, the focus can turn to assessing and managing signs and symptoms of mTBI. Currently, the highest level evidence is for patient and family education. Table 4 provides a summary of current pediatric mTBI management evidence.

Summary of the evidence base for mTBI management 93

MANAGEMENT ISSUE	EVIDENCE LEVEL
Pre-activity or injury	
Baseline neuro-cognitive testing if child/adolescent plays high-risk sports	В
Initial presentation after injury	
Assess and treat any physical, cognitive, and neurologic deficits	A/B
Determine need for CT imaging	А
Consider admission or prolonged observation if child/adolescent shows red flag symptoms (e.g., severely worsening headaches, repeated vomiting, change in state of consciousness)	В
Treat acute headaches	С
Prescribe physical and cognitive rest	B/C
Discharge after initial presentation	
Provide verbal information and written handouts to child/adolescent and parents/caregivers	A/B
Educate on expected course of recovery and return to learn/play	В
Advise on risks and complications of re-injury, especially persistent symptoms	В
Advise on managing sleep proactively	С
Advise on managing headaches	В
Advise on coping with fatigue	В
Advise on maintaining social networks and interactions	В
Advise on avoiding alcohol and other recreational drugs	В
Advise on not driving during recovery	В
Advise on general monitoring; promote regular follow-up with primary care or sports medicine physician until symptoms disappear; refer to specialized care if symptoms persist after one month	B/C
Interim assessment – When can the child/adolescent return to learn and play?	
Recommend a stepwise return-to-learn plan	B/C
Implement return-to-learn plan after acute symptoms have improved	B/C
Recommend additional assessment and accommodations if symptoms worsen or fail to improve	B/C
Implement return-to-play plan only after return-to-learn program has started	В
Refer to an expert in mTBI for help with return-to-play decisions or retirement from contact sports	В
Provide verbal information and written handouts to individual and parents/caregivers	A/B
Re-assessment after one month – What to do if symptoms persist?	
Assess any modifiers (e.g., pre-injury history of TBI, learning disabilities, depressive disorder, or migraine disorder) that might delay recovery	В
Eliminate medications that might mask or modify symptoms	В
Assess, document, and manage significant, prolonged complaints based on specific symptoms, etiolo and time since injury	ogy, B
--	--------
Assess and treat any physical, cognitive, and neurologic deficits	В
Place every child on a sleep hygiene program	С
Screen for factors that can influence sleep/wake cycle	В
Consider non-pharmacologic treatments to improve sleep	С
Consider prescribing medications on short-term basis if sleep has not improved	С
Refer to pediatric sleep specialist if sleep not improving	С
Take detailed headache history	В
Establish the degree and duration of the disability caused by the headaches	С
Perform neurologic exam and a head/neck exam	С
Consider non-pharmacological, complementary, or alternative medicine therapies for headache	С
Consider treating migraine headaches with prescription medication	В
Assess for persistent cognitive difficulties	В
Manage any cognitive impairments	В
Assess for balance and vestibular impairments	В
Assess for benign positional vertigo	В
Refer for further assessment and treatment if balance or vestibular system is dysfunctional	В
Assess ongoing vision dysfunction	В
If visual disturbance is present, refer to vision specialist	В
Assess/manage persistent fatigue symptoms	В
Assess for existing and new mental health symptoms and disorders	В
Obtain report of mood and feelings from child/adolescent and parents/caregivers	В
Treat any mental health problems	В
Consider referral to pediatric mental health specialist	В
Recommend rehabilitation therapy to improve symptoms and mobility, as needed	В
Consider broad differential diagnosis	C
Consider need for specialist therapy if symptoms persist	В
Work with primary care professional and school/employer on accommodations to tasks or schedules	В
Provide verbal information and written handouts to child/adolescent and parents/caregivers	A/B

Grading system

- A= Consistent, good-quality, patient-oriented evidence (examples: at least one large randomized control trial, meta-analysis, systematic review with homogeneity, or large, high-quality, multi-center cohort study)
- B= Inconsistent or limited-quality patient-oriented evidence (examples: smaller cohort studies, case studies, and control trials with limitations)
- **C**= Consensus, usual practice, opinion, or weaker-level evidence

Source: (www.essentialevidenceplus.com/product/ebm_loe.cfm?show=sort. Accessed May 8, 2014)³⁰⁹

Recognizing the lack of evidence-based pediatric mTBI guidelines, the CDC's National Center for Injury Prevention and Control's (NCIPC) Board of Scientific Counselors (BSC) created the Pediatric Mild Traumatic Brain Injury Guideline Workgroup to inform the development of a guideline. This workgroup conducted a review of the existing literature, and developed recommendations for healthcare providers who care for children after an mTBI. The workgroup, composed of leading experts in the field, submitted a report titled, Systematic Review and Clinical Recommendations for Healthcare Providers on the Diagnosis and Management of Mild Traumatic Brain Injury in Children to the NCIPC BSC in August 2016.³¹⁵ The report presents evidenceinformed recommendations based on a rigorous review of the literature on mTBI care for children. Recommendations were made in the areas of diagnosis, prognosis, and management/treatment. The report, informed by public comment and approved by the NCIPC BSC, will be used to advise the development of the first evidence-based guideline on the diagnosis and management of pediatric mTBI in the United States.

A variety of medications are used to treat the symptoms of an mTBI;³¹⁰⁻³¹³ however, there are no definitive,

evidence-based recommendations.⁹⁸ The most common medications used in mTBI symptom management in children are headache-related medications.³¹¹ Other medications are also used to manage the variety of symptoms that occur after an mTBI, including cognitive, behavioral, mood, emotional, sleep, fatigue, and concentration/attention problems.³¹⁰ Currently, there is no known medication that will speed recovery, and most medication use for mTBI is off-label. It is also common for children with a range of persistent symptoms to be referred for speech, occupational, behavioral/ psychological, physical, vestibular, vision, and other types of therapy to manage cognitive, behavioral/emotional, and physical problems following an mTBI.³¹⁴ At this time, a wide range of treatments are prescribed post-injury; however, the field lacks the strong evidence-base needed to definitively inform standard of care recommendations. Individualized symptom management is the most common recommendation. To date, most evidence available for the management of pediatric mTBI is level B (inconsistent or limited-quality patient-oriented evidence [examples: small cohort studies, case studies, and control trials with limitations]) or C (consensus, usual practice, opinion, or weaker-level evidence).93



MODERATE-TO-SEVERE TBI

With more severe TBI, aggressive medical management is often needed, and rapid transfer to a pediatric trauma center is recommended.

Computed tomography (CT) scans typically assess for structural problems, such as skull fractures, brain swelling or bleeding, and pressure on the brain. Due to concerns that radiation associated with CT scan use in children can lead to an increased risk of brain cancer later in life, clinical decision rules have been developed for when CT scans should be considered to identify clinically significant brain injuries.³¹⁷ The use of those rules is generally reported to be favorable.^{318,319}

After initial stabilization, management of children with more severe injuries depends on the presenting signs and symptoms. Acute medical management guidelines have been published, but the acute medical care provided for moderate-to-severe brain injuries continues to vary.³²⁰ Treatment at a certified pediatric trauma center is generally associated with better outcomes than treatment in other facilities.⁶⁶ A variety of critical care interventions is used to manage the various acute medical issues that present after injury, including increased pressure in the skull or brain (i.e., increased intracranial pressure), blood pressure variability, glucose abnormalities, temperature variability, nutritional deficits, respiratory problems, seizures, and blood clotting disorders.^{160,320-335} Evidence is mixed, and there is variable implementation of management strategies; however, adherence to acute and critical care TBI guidelines is associated with improved outcomes.160,320,324-329,332-337

Although much acute medical management focuses on survival and minimizing acute medical problems, it is

important to pursue the ultimate goal of returning the child to optimal function and quality of life. Delaying the transition from an intensive care unit (ICU) to acute rehabilitation results in fewer functional benefits than early transition. Earlier initiation of a formalized inpatient brain injury rehabilitation program is associated overall with shorter hospital stays and improved outcomes.338,339 Transfer to rehabilitation is recommended as soon as the child is medically stable.³⁴⁰ Inpatient rehabilitation involves a multidisciplinary, specialized team typically led by a physician who specializes in rehabilitation medicine and guides the management of the physical, cognitive, and social issues encountered by children and their familes after TBI.³⁴¹ Critical management domains for acute rehabilitation after pediatric TBI include ongoing medical management; family-centered care; cognitive, communication, speech, language, and swallowing impairments; gross and fine motor skill impairments; neuropsychological, social, and behavioral impairments; school reentry; and community integration.³¹⁴ The portion of hospitalized children discharged to inpatient rehabilitation is estimated to be 3.7%, but this number varies widely among states.68 According to the authors, inpatient mortality of pediatric hospitalized patients and being uninsured contribute to this estimate. Availability of specialized TBI rehabilitation programs, especially in rural areas, insurance coverage for rehabilitation services, and eligibility for inpatient rehabilitation services, all contribute to the low use of rehabilitation care. 55-57,342,343 Insurance coverage is identified as an important factor in children's access to specialty care, such as rehabilitation. Although children with public insurance (Medicaid and CHIP) may have better access to specialty care than children without insurance, they are less likely to have access to specialty care than children with private insurance.344

As with mTBI, various medications are used to manage the chronic sequelae of moderate-to-severe TBI.³⁴⁵ However, the evidence for specific medication usage after brain injury is poor, and use in pediatric TBI is generally off-label.^{345,346} Medications are used to manage a range of medical, cognitive, behavioral, psychological, pain, and other issues that occur after pediatric brain injury; however, a definitive evidence base and guidelines for use of medications are lacking.^{345,347-349} The extrapolation of medications used in adult TBI to children should be done carefully because a child's response can differ from an adult's. Because there is a paucity of strong evidence for the use of medications in the management of pediatric TBI sequelae, more research is needed.

HEALTH DISPARITIES IN TBI CARE

Disparities in care for children who have experienced a TBI have been documented in relation to race/ ethnicity, disability status, sex, income, geography, and insurance status.^{115,350-356}

In a national study of children with special healthcare needs, a higher prevalence of special healthcare needs was reported among older children, African Americans, males, and children from low-income or single-parent households.³⁵⁷

Those patterns align with studies reporting disparities in care received and outcomes among African American^{350,351,353} and Hispanic children,^{355,358} relative to non-Hispanic white children. In addition, several factors are associated with a lower likelihood of being hospitalized for pediatric TBI, including younger age, non-white race, being uninsured, and being treated at a community hospital (versus a trauma center).³⁵⁴ Primary care physicians are more likely to be the single source of care for persons with TBI-related disability in rural areas, and they are unlikely to have received advanced training in the management of a TBI.⁵⁵ There is evidence to suggest that care from pediatric specialists, relative to care from adult healthcare providers, results in better outcomes for pediatric TBI patients. Children who receive inpatient rehabilitation at children's hospitals typically have more efficient functional improvement than children receiving inpatient rehabilitation at other hospitals.⁵⁴ Overall, pediatricfocused inpatient rehabilitation units meet a larger total number of inpatient rehabilitation quality indicators than other facilities.³⁵⁹ Facilities with therapists specially trained in pediatrics had the best adherence to motor, neuropsychological, and community integration guality indicators.³¹⁴ Inpatient rehabilitation units that admit only children also did better than other units in the cognitive, neuropsychological, and school reentry domains, with Commission on Accreditation of Rehabilitation Facilities certification associated with better adherence in the school re-entry domain.³¹⁴ However, it is important to note that in the continuum of care following a moderate-to-severe TBI, acute medical care lasts only weeks to months, whereas the management and recovery that occur in outpatient medical settings and at home and school lasts for many years. One of the best predictors of receipt of outpatient rehabilitation is receipt of inpatient therapies or consultation with a rehabilitation physician during acute care.360

Children with abusive head trauma (AHT) are more often diagnosed at pediatric hospitals than in nonchildren's hospitals or referred for hospital admission from pediatrician offices and outpatient settings.³⁶¹ They typically have worse outcomes post-injury compared to those who experience unintentional injury, in part because their family environment is frequently altered as a result of the intentional nature of the injury. Keenan and colleagues report that one year later, almost 50% of the children with AHT continue to be in some type of foster care.³⁶² AHT is considered a more severe form of injury in children younger than age 2, and children with AHT are 8 times more likely to have a long duration of hospital stay.^{361,362} Most likely, children in foster care have public insurance.³⁶²

SCHOOL MANAGEMENT: RETURN TO LEARN

Children with all levels of TBI severity experience cognitive and behavioral problems that can adversely affect school performance.^{29,363,364} Children with a TBI have more daily performance variability, difficulty learning new information (despite maintaining pre-injury skills), and knowledge gaps, as well as cognitive deficits, including attention, concentration, and processing speed difficulties. These difficulties can make academic work more challenging following a TBI. Furthermore, behavioral problems, such as poor conduct, and problems with empathy and peer relationships can negatively affect the school experience.^{14,20,227} A range of supports and services are available for children ages 0-22, including early intervention services, special education under the Individuals with Disabilities Education Act (IDEA, 2004), supports

and accommodations through a Section 504 plan,⁶⁰ and informal supports provided by a classroom teacher.

The vast majority of brain injuries in children are mTBIs,^{6,365} with symptoms typically



lasting 1-6 weeks.⁶⁵ When students who experience mTBI return to school, most will respond positively to a well-orchestrated, short-term plan of physical rest, simple classroom adjustments (e.g., extra time on tests, reduced homework load), and slight environmental changes (e.g., fatigue breaks).⁷⁵ Many schools use a Response to Intervention (RTI) model in general education whereby students with learning difficulties are provided with supports and tailored interventions at varying levels of intensity depending on their needs (RTI Network; www.rtinetwork.org). However, there is variation in RTI implementation among states.³⁶⁶

Students who have ongoing symptoms following a TBI can receive formalized supports and accommodations through a Section 504 plan⁶⁰ to ensure they have full access to the academic curriculum. A 504 plan might include physical accommodations (e.g., automatic door openers), assistive technology (e.g., keyboard for taking notes), or a modified class schedule.

Most children will respond positively to a well-orchestrated, shortterm plan of physical rest, simple classroom adjustments, and slight environmental changes. This plan could also include accommodations to compensate for limitations that could prevent the student from fully taking part in classroom learning or demonstrating what s/he has learned, such as being allowed to use a tape recorder rather than taking notes in class, being granted extra time to take a test, or having a quiet place designated for study or test-taking. Other accommodations frequently recommended for students as part of a 504 plan following a TBI include a shortened school day, help with organization, memory aids, and rest breaks.

Special education

Students with a TBI who have significant learning or behavioral challenges might be eligible for special education services in public schools. Categories for eligibility under IDEA were originally designated to represent developmental conditions, such as learning disabilities, while acquired medical conditions, such as TBI, were grouped under the other health-impaired (OHI) category. TBI was added as a specific eligibility category under IDEA in 1991. To qualify for services under the TBI eligibility category, most states require

medical documentation of an event (of any severity) likely to have caused a TBI. Assessments must show a difference between the student's pre- and post-injury performance, and the student must demonstrate a need for specially designed instruction to benefit from the educational environment. For students deemed eligible for special education after a TBI, a team, typically composed of parents, the student (if older than age 14), a special education teacher, a regular education teacher, and a district representative, create an individualized education plan (IEP) that details how the student's education will be specially designed. It can include services, such as speech-language therapy, physical therapy, occupational therapy, or special classes to help the student benefit from educational services. It can include intensive academic and social-behavioral intervention by a special education teacher and must include specific, annual academic goals. IDEA contains several protections for students on IEPs and their parents, including an annual review of the student's progress that can be used to update IEP goals for the coming year. IDEA is mandated for all public schools in the U.S.

SHORT-TERM PLAN

Accommodations may include:



PHYSICAL REST



EXTRA TIME ON TESTS



REDUCED HOMEWORK LOAD



MORE FREQUENT BREAKS



SPECIFIC HELP AT SCHOOL



IDEA is designed to improve educational opportunities and performance for all children with disabilities, regardless of their enrollment in public schools or parent-placed private schools. As authorized by the 2004 Amendment to IDEA,³⁶⁷ public schools are required to engage with private school representatives and parents of these children, and use the Child Find process to identify students who may be eligible for special education.³⁶⁷ According to a recent report, 43% of private schools have students receiving IDEA services. This percentage is larger than utilization by private schools of any other federal education program. Speech therapy and special education instruction are the most common services utilized by students in private schools.³⁶⁸ Private schools vary regarding provision of special education and rehabilitation services, by state and individual school practices.

Special case: Children injured before age 5

Students injured before starting formal schooling (younger than age 5) do not have a single point of entry for services outside of a hospital.⁷⁷ One source of follow-up care is with the child's pediatrician or family physician. Children from birth to 3 years can be referred to early intervention services funded by the state and federal government to minimize the effects of a disability or developmental delay. Infants and toddlers who are delayed in development, or have a diagnosed medical condition with a high likelihood of affecting their development, can also be referred to state-based programs by their parents, physicians, hospitals, schools, state agencies, child care providers, or social service providers.

States are required to coordinate payment for early intervention services from federal, state, local, and private sources, including public and private health insurance. All states and territories receive funds for a statewide system of multidisciplinary coordinated care through Part C of the Grants for Infants and Families program of IDEA (Office of Special Education Programs). Once a referral is made, the family provides permission for an initial assessment, which is done in a natural environment for the child (i.e., the home.) For children deemed serviceeligible, an individualized family service plan (IFSP) is devised to include all services (e.g., medical treatment; nursing; physical, occupational, and speech therapy; social services; and counseling) the child will be receiving, the type of environment where the services will be delivered, and the schedule for progress review. Coverage for services under Part C extends past age 3 years at which time there are requirements to include education in addition to other medically-based services contained in the plan.

For children with existing IFSPs, a plan is developed to transition to other services upon reaching 3 years of age.

Young children are more likely to be in day care and preschool prior to school entry. In 2011, 61% percent of children between the ages of 3-6 were enrolled in centerbased care (day care, nursery school, preschool or Head Start).³⁶⁹ Head Start programs, in particular, provide or obtain evidence-based vision and hearing screenings as well as a screening to identify concerns regarding a child's developmental, behavioral, motor, language, social, cognitive, and emotional skills. In addition, and in consultation with parents, Head Start programs determine whether each child has ongoing sources of continuous, accessible health care provided by a health care professional that maintains the child's ongoing health record, and ensures that children with identified health conditions receive follow-up care (§ 1302 Subpart D -Health Program Services).

Transition-age youth

For children and adolescents with TBI, the transition to adulthood is a period of vulnerability.^{39,40} Successful transition to post-secondary education and career opportunities is more likely to occur when students receive transition services and access to resources that can help them identify realistic post high school goals and provide connections to vocational rehabilitation.⁴⁰ Like younger students, transition-age youth identified as eligible for special education due to the effects of a TBI can receive a range of services (e.g., specialized instruction, augmentative therapies) under IDEA. In addition, beginning no later than age 16, all students who have IEPs must receive services designed to help them successfully transition from high school to adulthood.³⁷⁰

Private, charter, and homeschool services

Very little is known about how children with a brain injury are supported in private and charter schools. Children in private schools and homeschools are entitled to services under IDEA, and can receive ancillary (occupational, physical, and speech therapy) services under an IEP; however, private schools are not mandated to provide the same educational services as public schools.



RETURN TO PLAY AND RECREATIONAL ACTIVITY

Return to play and participation in recreational activities is another important consideration for children. Managing the return to these activities involves understanding the child's symptom resolution, including response to increased exertion, and the characteristics of the activity. The primary concerns are ensuring that children do not have additional mTBIs, a more severe TBI, or adverse health effects because they have returned to the activity too soon. Most of the work in this area has focused on sports-related mTBIs, and experts have developed protocols and guidelines for a graduated return-to-play protocol.

The Sideline Concussion Assessment Tool (SCAT)³⁷¹⁻ ³⁷³ and the Acute Concussion Evaluation (ACE)^{374,375} are often used on sidelines and in EDs to screen for

the signs and symptoms of mTBI. The SCAT is on its third version, and has been adopted by several sports organizations. Both SCAT and ACE require special training for their scores to be valid or useful, and individuals with the necessary training and expertise are not always present at youth sporting activities. The SCAT3 is used in some outpatient clinic settings to assess and guide management of mTBIs. The CDC's HEADS UP program for parents, coaches, and children/ adolescents has several online training modules that describe how to recognize an mTBI and appropriately remove an individual from activities to prevent further injury.376 HEADS UP also includes information for healthcare providers on assessing and managing a return to activities, along with materials providers can offer patients and their families in clinic.376

The use of neurocognitive and neuropsychological assessments has been a significant part of mTBIrelated research and clinical practice for more than 25 years.³⁷⁷⁻³⁷⁹

The use of computerized assessments for the evaluation of mTBI has increased exponentially in community and clinical care settings recently.³⁷⁸ There are several tests available for use.^{379,380} Computerized assessments are intended to be part of a multifactorial assessment and not a standalone evaluation.^{378,380} Although neurocognitive and neuropsychological assessments generally have a relatively strong empirical foundation, evidence to definitively guide their use in assessing and managing mTBI is insufficient. There is also insufficient evidence to decide whether traditional or computerized assessments are superior.377,381 Likewise, although having an accurate measure of baseline cognitive functioning, especially for individuals with above- or below-average cognitive functioning pre-injury. is believed to be helpful,³⁷⁹ the evidence is insufficient to recommend preseason baseline testing as time- and cost-effective or even as superior to not testing.377 Additionally, there are concerns about the reliability and validity of computerized screening.377,379 Sophisticated psychometric methods can help researchers interpret test results to identify cognitive problems and monitor recovery after injury,³⁷⁷ but continued refinement is needed. Incorporating a clinical neuropsychologist into the management team to assist with test interpretation is important³⁸⁰ but often not possible.

Guidelines for return to non-sports physical activities (e.g., bike riding, playground activities)

are currently lacking. In organized sports, once an mTBI is identified, all states require that children be assessed by an appropriate healthcare provider to determine a safe return-to-play protocol.382 Recent consensus guidelines⁹⁰⁻⁹² describe an incremental return to activities (both academic and athletic) as the cornerstone of mTBI management (Table 5). A period of complete rest is recommended immediately after the injury; however, the optimal duration for that rest is unclear. Recent research indicates that a shorter rest period might be better than longer rest.³⁸³ Furthermore, recent work also indicates that the introduction of activity might help speed recovery, especially in individuals with prolonged symptoms.384-390 More research is needed to better understand the role of rest and activity in managing mTBI.

General return-to-play guidelines^{92,391} and sport-specific guidelines⁹⁶ have been developed; however, there is variability in the scope and implementation of RTP guidelines. In a study of college-level athletic trainers, use of multifaceted assessment batteries at baseline was rare, but multifaceted assessments during acute assessment and return-to-participation time points were more common.³⁹² There was good agreement on the use of graded return-to-exercise protocols for return to participation; however, there was variation in how those protocols were implemented. A barrier to use of multifaceted baseline assessments was lack of staffing or funding for assessments.³⁹²

Additionally, most current consensus guidelines are based primarily on adult information, and more conservative return-to-activity protocols are likely needed for youth.³⁹³ More evidence is needed to characterize optimal returnto-play guidelines.⁹⁵ Finally, while this has not been established scientifically, the same general return-to-play principles applied to organized sports are thought to be applicable to the recovery from non-sports TBI. Unlike mTBI, no clear return-to-play or other recreational activity guidelines are available for moderate-to-severe TBI.³⁹⁴ Furthermore, activity recommendations for children who experience a severe brain injury at a very young age are lacking. Children with moderate-to-severe TBI often experience motor system effects that can compromise their speed and agility in sports and recreational activities. In general, physicians are concerned that a child's reduced cognitive and motor functioning after a moderate or severe TBI creates increased injury risk, and that another injury could result in a more severe TBI than expected and prolong their recovery from the initial injury. Available evidence supports that children with an initial TBI are experiencing additional head injuries at a higher rate following initial injury care.^{395,396}

TABLE 5

Graduated return to play guidelines^{92,391} Return to sport guidelines have also been individualized for specific sports.⁹⁶

REHABILITATION STAGE	FUNCTIONAL EXERCISE AT EACH STAGE OF REHABILITATION	OBJECTIVE AT EACH STAGE
No activity	Complete physical and cognitive rest.	Recovery
Light aerobic exercise	Walking, swimming, or stationary cycling, keeping intensity <70% maximum predicted heart rate. No resistance training.	Increase heart rate
Sport-specific exercise	Skating drills in hockey, running drills in soccer. No head impact activities.	Add movement
Non-contact training drills	Progression to more complex training drills (e.g., passing drills in football and ice hockey). May start progressive resistance training.	Exercise, coordination, and cognitive load
Full contact practice	Following medical clearance, may participate in normal training activities.	Restore confidence and allow coaching staff to assess functional skills
Return to play	Normal game play.	



STATE-BASED SERVICES AVAILABLE TO CHILDREN WITH A TBI

In addition to school, there are federal, state and local programs available for children that can be utilized to help children with a TBI.

For example, some states use the existing Intellectual/ Developmental Disabilities Systems to provide services such as rehabilitation services and in-home supports for children. At least 10 state TBI programs are currently collaborating with juvenile justice and correctional systems within their state to identify incarcerated youth with a TBI, and devise community integration plans once released.³⁹⁷ However, there is limited information on the reach and effectiveness of these programs for children with TBI. Each state and U.S. territory has a lead agency and coordinator for TBI services, all of whom are members of the National Association of State Head Injury Administrators (NASHIA). The types of state agencies designated as the lead agency varies, but can include Departments of Public/Community Health, Vocational Rehabilitation, Social Work, Mental Health and Addiction Services, Division of Aging, and advisory boards on TBI. State support of services beyond hospital care for TBI started in the 1980s, and was expanded by authorization of the TBI Act of 1996.³⁹⁷ Since then states have addressed the needs of TBI survivors and their families by legislation or executive orders to develop a service infrastructure that can include an advisory board, brain injury registry, designation of a state agency, and funding for services.³⁹⁷ Twenty-three states have TBI trust funds, designated by legislation, to support services for individuals of all ages with TBI. States also rely on the Administration for Community

Living (ACL/HHS) Federal TBI grant program to expand and improve services for individuals with a TBI using allocated funds to meet the needs of underserved populations, including children and youth with TBI. In addition to efforts to build infrastructure for TBI, states have worked to expand existing disability, health, and children's programs to meet the needs of children with a TBI, including educator training.³⁹⁷ Despite wide variability between states in terms of service infrastructure and funding support for services, state programs have not been systematically evaluated to determine best practices and effectiveness.

Preschool grants for children with disabilities

This program (U.S. Department of Education, Law and Guidance, YEAR) provides grants to states and territories for special education and related services (i.e., speech, occupational, and physical therapies). Each state can determine which children with developmental disabilities or medical conditions to include. States must include school readiness and pre-literacy skills as part of each child's educational program under these grants. At 5 years of age, children enrolled in preschool special education receive a transition plan to school. Children who sustain a TBI prior to entering school are eligible for these programs that can offer a developmental evaluation, school services, and monitoring of development until kindergarten. Parents and healthcare professionals can contact the child's neighborhood school to inquire about a referral to preschool services in their county.

Child Find

This program, mandated by IDEA and implemented by states, requires school systems and early intervention programs to identify, locate, and evaluate children from birth to 21 years of age with disabilities or suspected disabilities.³⁹⁸

Components of Child Find include defining the target population (as determined by each state), screening and identifying children, tracking children through the referral process, parent and teacher training, and interagency coordination. Child Find provides a mechanism for identifying children with a TBI who might have developmental delays or disabilities. Healthcare providers can contact the Child Find program in their state to inquire about the referral processes. This system offers a method for children injured prior to school entry to receive an evaluation for potential services.

Family supports

Parents and caregivers are the de facto case managers for childhood TBI survivors across the lifespan. Families critically influence the management process, particularly because a significant portion of recovery occurs following hospitalization. Parents also play a pivotal role in supporting their child's educational program.^{399,400} Families of children with a TBI can take advantage of the same resources available to parents of children with other types of disabilities (e.g., PACER Family-to-Family Health Information Centers, Parent Training and Information Centers). Some states offer support groups specifically for parents and families, such as a peer-visiting program offered by the Brain Injury Association of Georgia. As part of this program, parents whose children have experienced a TBI volunteer to visit parents of children with a recent TBI while their children are still in the hospital. The Brain Injury Association of America offers support groups for parents through their state affiliates (www.biausa.org). Brainline offers online information for families (www.brainline.org/caregivers). Some state services provide case management for families to assist the navigation between medical and school services. The effectiveness of many of these programs is unknown. For example, it is unclear the extent to which these programs benefit the broad range of families who experience TBI (across race, ethnicity, geography, and income levels), and at what point in the recovery process family support interventions are most beneficial.

Health Services in Schools

In addition to educational services, schools sometimes provide health services for a student who has had a TBI. School nurses and comprehensive healthcare clinics at schools provide an important system of health service delivery for children with a TBI. A previous survey estimated that 81.5% of schools had a school health services coordinator, and 86.3% of responding schools had a part-time or full-time nurse.⁴⁰¹ In 2012, more than three fourths of school districts reported having policies that provide for administration of medications, case management for disabilities, CPR, first aid, identification for school-based management of disabilities and chronic health conditions, and violence prevention.⁴⁰²

Students with a TBI are eligible for school health services from both a chronic health and disability perspective. For such children, a school nurse can facilitate benefits access and case management, identify mental health issues, refer students to appropriate services, and administer medication at school. School health clinics can provide other services for children who are Medicaid eligible. Children with a TBI can be supported for medical services through state Medicaid funding implemented under IDEA, or through school-based or linked health clinics. Health-related services covered under an IEP or Individual Family Service Plan (IFSP) are subject to Medicaid requirements for coverage, including medical necessity, inclusion in an existing service category (i.e., physical speech and occupational therapy), adherence to all state and federal regulations, and being included in the relevant state's Medicaid plan (Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services).

Medicaid reimbursement is not available for educational services and there is no Medicaid benefit entitled "School Health Services" or "School-Based Services." Children under the age of 21, however, are entitled to the screening and treatment services pursuant to the mandatory federal benefit known as the "Early and Periodic Screening, Diagnosis and Treatment" (EPSDT) benefit. Services under this mandate include a comprehensive array of screening services, including a mental and physical developmental history, physical examination, appropriate immunizations according to the schedule for pediatric vaccines established by the Advisory Committee on Immunization Practices, laboratory testing, health education, and anticipatory guidance for both the child and caregiver.

Children with a TBI might be eligible to receive Medicaid treatment services in schools if several Medicaid conditions are met. It is no longer the case that children are only able to access Medicaid coverable services if those services are included in an IEP/IFSP. (CMS issued guidance in the form of a State Medicaid Director [SMD] Letter, #14-006, http://www.medicaid.gov/federalpolicy-guidance/downloads/smd-medicaid-payment-forservices-provided-without-charge-free-care.pdf, which clarified Medicaid payment is allowed for Medicaidcovered services for Medicaid-eligible beneficiaries when delivered by Medicaid-qualified providers.)

The conditions in the SMD Letter include: the individual is a Medicaid beneficiary; the service is a covered Medicaid service provided in accordance with the approved state plan methodologies, including coverage under the EPSDT benefit; the provider is a Medicaid-participating provider and meets all federal and/or state provider qualification requirements; the state plan contains a payment methodology for determining rates that are consistent with efficiency, economy and quality of care; third party liability requirements are met; Medicaid payment does not duplicate other specific payments for the same services; the state and provider maintain auditable documentation to support claims for federal financial participation; the state conducts appropriate financial oversight. **SECTION IV**

THE GAPS

ADDRESSING THE GAPS: OPPORTUNITIES FOR ACTION TO IMPROVE THE CARE OF CHILDREN WITH A TBI

It is widely recognized that children with a brain injury are underidentified for health and educational services^{61,64,65} and under-served by existing supports, placing them at risk for poor health and educational outcomes. Children's risk for adverse outcomes following a TBI supports the need for further investigation aimed at understanding the gaps in care and the development of approaches for optimal assessment, access to services, service delivery, and transition to adulthood. Approaches should include parent and caregiver support as they have been shown to have a critical role in a child's recovery. This work is critical to ensure that children with a TBI of any severity have the best possible opportunity to maximize their recovery.

In this section, we provide an overview of critical gaps in the field of pediatric TBI management and offer recommendations to address these gaps.

Medical Management of TBI in Children

ACUTE MEDICAL MANAGEMENT

There is significant variability in the quality of acute care received, and a lack of true evidence-based standards for children.

Access to comprehensive care at the time of the injury is especially important for children because the type and quality of care delivered can influence long-term outcomes;⁶⁶ however, there is substantial variation in care provided. Brain Trauma Foundation Guidelines have been developed for comprehensive management of TBI in Level I and Level II trauma settings. Healthcare providers in trauma centers are more likely than those in other facilities to adhere to those guidelines, and adherence is associated with a reduction in the lifelong effects of TBI, including disability.^{403,404} In addition, children with TBI are twice as likely as adults to arrive at a hospital via private transport by parents or family members instead of by ambulance.⁴⁰⁵ Private transportation loses the benefit of EMS services

and the application of Field Triage Guidelines that can facilitate a pathway to a trauma center for care where more comprehensive care guidelines apply.⁴⁰⁵ There are inconsistences in TBI assessment and in the comprehensiveness of discharge

35% About 35% of children treated for TBI aren't treated initially at a trauma center.

recommendations for all severity levels of TBI. Children treated at pediatric trauma centers have significantly better outcomes than those treated at adult trauma centers.⁶⁶ However, children are more frequently (34.9%) not treated initially at a trauma center, relative to other age groups,⁴⁰⁵ suggesting that they may be less likely to receive timely and optimal acute care soon after injury.

Follow-up after emergency department care is inconsistent.

Most children with TBI are discharged to home following initial injury care at the ED,⁶⁸ with rates of hospitalization decreasing in recent years.¹ Some studies show that the rate of follow-up visits in the year after TBI, particularly to children's primary healthcare providers (e.g., pediatricians), is low (37-40%), suggesting a lack of coordinated follow-up care.^{69,406} Currently, there are no formal systems by which the health of children with TBI can be monitored over time. Further, there has been little research describing the typical course of long-term medical management of children with mild or moderate TBIs who are seen in pediatrician offices or specialty clinics. Due to the range of injury severity and the complex nature of TBI in children, individualized care is needed, but uniform standards of providing optimal care are not practiced in all healthcare locations.

Access to healthcare after TBI is inconsistent.

There is significant variability in healthcare coverage for services after initial injury treatment for children, and the type of insurance coverage contributes to the level of available care.^{342,343} Some states also have brain injury waivers or trust funds that offer additional resources for children. In addition, school-based health clinics and Medicaid practices for covering children in the schools can address some of the coverage discrepancies, especially for children in rural areas. Telemedicine is a promising practice that can potentially address the management of health and behavioral issues after the injury diagnosis.407,408 In 2010, the Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act (ACA) included provisions to extend dependent healthcare coverage for children on their parents' plans until the age of 26, extending benefits into an age group that had a relatively low level of coverage.⁴⁰⁹ This is a key period of transition for those with a TBI from pediatric to adult healthcare.409,410

Clinical decision support tools are used inconsistently.

Within electronic health record (EHR) systems, clinical decision support tools can be made readily available to aid clinicians in diagnosing and managing TBI.⁴¹¹ For example, these EHR modules can provide clinicians with a consistent set of TBI diagnostic questions, and provide clinically-validated discharge instructions.⁴¹¹ Despite the promise of these tools in increasing the consistency of care, their availability is inconsistent, and the content is variable. Further evaluation is needed to better understand the usefulness of these tools.

LONG-TERM MEDICAL MANAGEMENT

There is a lack of consideration of TBI as a chronic disease in children.

Recognition of moderate and severe TBI as a chronic disease is a recent development in adults,¹⁴² but that recognition has not extended to the ways children with a TBI are managed over time. Although TBI meets the criteria for the Children with Special Healthcare Needs (CSHCN) program,³⁵⁷ and aligns with criteria for a chronic health condition in childhood,⁴¹² research studies have not identified the most effective long-term medical management strategies for children, regardless of TBI severity. Care standards that identify the optimal care continuum are limited, and those that are available are not used in all healthcare settings across the country. Research on the effectiveness of existing standards is sparse. Specifically, there is a poor understanding about the contribution of healthcare and school services to children's long-term outcomes.²

Rehabilitation services are not consistently available, and there is variability in service quality.

Frequently, children who need pediatric rehabilitation services do not receive them. For children who are hospitalized, there is significant variation between hospitals in the proportion of children referred to rehabilitation services during the course of the hospital admission.⁴¹³ In a cohort of hospitalized children with a TBI who were admitted to the ICU and survived until hospital discharge, only 41% received a physical or occupational therapy evaluation during the acute phase of care (median time 5 days postadmission), and only 26% received a speech or swallowing evaluation (median time 7 days post-admission).⁴¹³



The length of time to referral for additional services in these studies indicates that children who are hospitalized for only 1-2 days are unlikely to receive an assessment for additional services during their hospital stay.

Another important factor is the degree to which parents recognize the need for therapy and educational services after their child is discharged from acute medical care.^{62,69,414} Since parents are often the conduit to the receipt of care for their children, this lack of recognition can result in needed care not being received. Finally, whether a child receives long-term medical rehabilitation services often hinges on the availability of financial resources, particularly insurance coverage, to pay for care. Similarly, admission to inpatient rehabilitation is also influenced by health insurance status; only 1.5% of uninsured children are discharged from the hospital to inpatient rehabilitation, compared to 4% of children with private insurance.⁶⁸

Another hindrance to optimal care is the significant variability in the services provided during inpatient rehabilitation, even among those who are admitted. For example, in a national sample of children's rehabilitation facilities, Rivara et al.⁴¹⁵ found substantial variation in the degree to which patients received recommended care. Using a measurement tool³¹⁴ that assesses how well a children's rehabilitation facility provides care across seven domains (e.g., general management, familycentered care, cognition and communication, motor skills, neuropsychological assessment and social skills, school re-entry, and community integration), they found that only 5 of 9 institutions scored greater than 50% on implementing recommended care indicators across key management domains in their programs, and only one institution scored above 70%.³¹⁴ This variability could result in part from a lack of agreement about key elements of recommended care, and could also reflect a lack of standardization of care across personnel.³¹⁴

The Commission on Accreditation of Rehabilitation Facilities (CARF) is an independent, nonprofit accreditor of rehabilitation programs. Programs that seek CARF accreditation receive assistance and monitoring in offering high quality services based on recognized organizational and program standards (www.carf.org). CARF-certified inpatient rehabilitation units that admit only children did better than other facilities in the cognitive, neuropsychological, and school reentry domains.³¹⁴ CARF certification thus offers a mechanism for monitoring the quality indicators of children's inpatient rehabilitation, especially during the transition from the healthcare system to school. However, CARF or rehabilitation certification is not required; more consistent certification of facilities could help reduce the variation in quality.

There are frequently unmet needs after hospital discharge.

In the first year after an injury, a substantial portion of children with a moderate-to-severe TBI have unmet or unrecognized healthcare needs.⁶⁹ The unmet healthcare need most frequently reported by parents is cognitive services for their child. Parents most frequently reported an unmet need at 12 months post-injury because of a lack of physician recommendation, lack of provision by the school, or expenses.⁶⁹ Although outpatient follow-up for children with TBI can occur in a variety of settings depending on local resources, Slomine et al.⁶⁹ found that many children did not visit a healthcare provider in the year following their injury.



The medical home concept is not implemented consistently in TBI care.

The utilization of a medical home, a place for routine medical care that also takes into account families' input, needs, and situation (i.e., family-centered care), is critical for children with special healthcare needs.

Patients with chronic health conditions who have a medical home are more likely than those who do not to have consistent medical care and family support, resulting in fewer unmet needs and a planned transition to adult healthcare.^{416,417}

Many states have a lead agency for TBI³⁹⁷ that can cover services, support advocacy efforts, and in some cases, administer a trust fund for expenses related to the TBI. Similar to medical home services, a small number of states also offer state-based case management services for individuals with a TBI. As an example, the state of Alabama's Department of Rehabilitation Services provides coordinators specifically trained to work with families enrolled in their Passages Program (www.rehab.alabama. gov/individuals-and-families/vocational-rehabilitationservice-general/traumatic-brain-injury-program/childrenyouth-and-traumatic-brain-injury), a model for long-term care that offers individualized, family-centered care coordination between hospitals and schools, as well as connections to community resources. However, programs similar to these are not consistently available within states, further contributing to the variation across states in the availability of services.

FAMILY SUPPORT AND TRAINING

Families experience significant stress after an injury.

The effects of a TBI often give rise to severe familial stress.³⁰¹ Unlike parents of children with developmental health conditions who experience their child's symptoms and disability from birth or infancy, parents of children with a TBI may face a sudden, unexpected alteration in their child's health, development, and behavior, as well as their family routine. After the TBI, families must come to terms with the changes in their child's functioning and, in the case of more severe injuries, the need to provide increased levels of care due to the child's physical and cognitive disabilities.⁴¹⁸

Because so much of the recovery process happens after the child leaves the medical setting, families play a critical role in rehabilitation. A significant body of research has documented that the relationship between caregiver and child functioning is reciprocal: parental distress and depression, maladaptive parenting strategies, and critical and directive parent-child interactions contribute to poor child outcomes,^{20,45,419} and child behavior problems contribute to caregiver burden and distress.^{259,293,420}

These findings provide strong evidence for the value of targeting supports to family members to promote positive child outcomes. A variety of promising practices in the area of family support and training have been tested in small studies; however, these practices are not widely implemented.

Few parents understand the potential for a TBI of any severity level to become a chronic condition, nor are they aware of the pathways to care beyond initial medical services. Most studies to-date have examined parent response following moderate-to-severe TBI. Findings from those reports indicate that a parent's experience with the healthcare system at the time of injury can significantly impact their adjustment and understanding of what to expect from their child.^{70,72} At the time of injury, parents may report initial relief that their child survived the injury, but they are unclear about what to expect in terms of recovery and need for services.72 During initial care, healthcare providers often use terms and language that parents do not understand. One study of the parents of children with severe TBI found that parents did not perceive their child's healthcare providers were managing the TBI in the context of the broader health and function of the child and the family.⁷² The suddenness of a TBI forces parents into multiple roles, including the role of advocate for their child in the healthcare and school settings. However, many parents are not given the information they need to understand the long-term trajectory of recovery or the options available to get systematic support in dealing with their new reality.⁷⁰⁻⁷² Caring for their child at the time of injury can require a leave of absence from work, and disruption in income. When children return to their communities, the need for support and information grows as parents become increasingly aware of their child's difficulties, and how that impacts the entire family.72 Parents of children with mTBI might also experience a disruption in their lives through additional healthcare appointments to manage the effects of the injury. All parents of children with a TBI face additional stressors when their child returns to school. At school, they often encounter a lack of understanding about the effects of the injury, and find that school services are not suitable for a student who has experienced a TBI in the midst of development.⁷³ Finally, more research is needed to better understand the role of family stress, as well as family resilience, on long term outcomes for children with a TBI.

Education provided to families after a TBI is insufficient.

Providing parents with information about TBI can alleviate parental stress.^{421,422} Most children who experience mTBI will recover fully within several weeks, and will need only short-term supports at school.

However, especially for high school students, the symptoms associated with mTBI, even if they only last several weeks, can have a significant effect on school performance.

Some cognitive, behavioral, and social issues emerge over time following a TBI, and parents report a lack of information about what to monitor.423 Current evidence suggests that for many students with a TBI across the injury severity spectrum, the lack of connection between the healthcare and educational systems leads to poor tracking of child educational needs.^{2,111,414} At the time of injury and intermittently throughout care pathways, it is important for parents to receive information about: 1) keeping a personal health record with information about the child's injury, medical visits, and care recommendations; 2) being watchful for signs and symptoms of brain injury that can emerge over time; 3) communicating with their child's school about the injury and the need for monitoring in the school setting; and 4) tracking the number of brain injuries across the child's lifespan. A variety of web and text-based materials have been developed specifically for parents of children with a TBI. CDC's HEADS UP initiative (www.cdc.gov/headsup/youthsports) offers educational resources geared toward parents of children with mTBI,424 including a list of the signs and symptoms of mTBI, and information about how to manage a suspected mTBI in coordination with medical and educational professionals. Brain injury advocacy groups (e.g., Brain Injury Association of America, United States Brain Injury Alliance) also offer

current information for families, and a variety of web-based materials that are tailored to parents of children with a TBI (e.g., Brainline Kids). However, the impact of these education programs has not been evaluated thoroughly, and they are not implemented widely or consistently.

Parental support and training is lacking.

There is limited research on how best to support parents whose child experiences a TBI. Parents who participate in parent training find it helpful,⁴²⁵ with skills-based training in stress management resulting in reductions in parental depression and anxiety.⁴²⁶ Support groups and peer mentoring can also provide support.⁴²⁷ In the school context, findings from a preliminary study with parents of children with a TBI suggest that parent advocacy training can lead to improved communication skills, which can then positively contribute to parent–teacher interactions.⁴²⁸

Research based on individual-level data suggests that paid family leave, which allows new mothers to delay their return to the workforce, is associated with positive parental and child outcomes and reduces family stress by improving family income.⁴²⁹ Studies are needed to determine if extending those benefits to families with a TBI can reduce their stress and burden following the injury.

Family-focused therapy programs are under-utilized.

One of the few evidence-based models of comprehensive support for families of children with a TBI is problemsolving therapy (PST). Over a series of sessions, families receive training in cognitive reframing and staying positive, step-by-step problem solving, and family communication skills, coupled with education about the common cognitive and behavioral consequences of brain injury and strategies for responding to them. A series of randomized clinical trials has demonstrated the efficacy of both face-to-face and online family PST, providing compelling support for its feasibility and efficacy as an approach for improving both caregiver and child outcomes following a TBI.⁴³⁰⁻⁴³² Interventions focusing exclusively on training parents in positive parenting skills have also demonstrated improved child behavior.⁴³³⁻⁴³⁶

OPPORTUNITIES FOR ACTION



Opportunities for Action: Enhancing Healthcare Services to Improve the Management of TBI in Children

At the time of the injury visit

- Healthcare providers assessing TBI can consistently inquire about the child's medical history and family circumstances, and consider these factors in treatment planning. Providers can advise parents to maintain a record of their child's TBI history to complement data in the child's medical record.
- Healthcare providers can offer guidance and written information to caregivers about the types of healthcare, state, and school services that are available for their children after a TBI. Healthcare providers should encourage caregivers of children with a TBI to remain with a "medical home," or consistent primary care provider, across the child's lifespan to facilitate care that is more comprehensive and monitoring.

Opportunities for post-injury services

- Systematic examination of healthcare-to-school transition programs and practices is needed by educators and healthcare providers to inform the field about best practices.
- Hospital systems and healthcare providers can work to optimize and streamline delivery of
 post-acute care, rehabilitation, and community services for children with a TBI and their families.
 Adoption of quality care standards (e.g., The Commission on Accreditation of Rehabilitation
 Facilities, (CARF), an independent nonprofit accreditor of health and human services) can
 facilitate improvement of service delivery. Existing networks, such as Child Find, a state-based
 reporting system for locating and assessing children suspected of needing specialized school
 services can be utilized to address services across the continuum of care.

Systems opportunities for clinical decision making tools

• Clinical decision support tools are promising, but need wider use and evaluation to demonstrate their utility and effectiveness.



RETURN TO SCHOOL

Prior to injury, most students are enrolled in regular education.⁴³⁷ Many students who sustain a TBI will need post-injury support at school.

Students with mTBI generally need informal support specific to their symptoms during recovery.^{67,74,75} Students with mTBI with significant symptoms, and students with more significant injuries, often need formalized support (i.e., section 504, IEP).

There is frequently poor coordination of services at the school level.⁶¹ Best practice guidelines suggest that each school or local education region should have a TBI Management Team that can create and implement an

appropriate education plan to support students with a TBI.⁷⁵ The TBI Management Team, with a designated leader, can assist with the medical-educational transition, oversee implementation of academic supports, and provide ongoing monitoring of student progress. The school nurse is the recognized healthcare provider at school, and can assist with this process. While there are a number of local efforts aimed at addressing this issue, state-wide TBI Management Teams are in place in only two states. In Pennsylvania, school-based Concussion Management Teams support both student athletes and non-athletes who are returning to the demands of school while recovering from TBI. These teams partner with regional consultants, who are available to schools as an additional layer of more intensive student mTBI support, consultation, and training as needed.437 In Oregon, regional consultants often provide this type of support to any district serving a student with a TBI.

There is often a lack of communication between healthcare and educational systems.

Many students return to school following an injury without any communication between the medical and educational systems. In a study examining the return to school experiences of children who had been hospitalized overnight for a TBI, there was no communication between the hospital and school for approximately half of the children.^{2,76} Preschoolers typically leave medical care without any connection to post-injury services because they are not yet enrolled in school.77 The disconnect between healthcare and educational systems can influence whether children receive any behavioral, academic, or cognitive services in school.^{73,438} Although parents can assist with the transition from hospital to school, they might not fully understand the academic and behavioral challenges their child experiences at school, and they often have an overly optimistic view of the student's recovery that influences their decision-making and the amount of information they

Students who receive inpatient rehabilitation services often have a team of professionals to support them and their families through the transition back to school. However, one study in 2014 found that only approximately

provide to educators.62

49/0 Only about 4% of children who are hospitalized for a TBI receive inpatient rehabilitation.

4% of children who are hospitalized for TBI receive inpatient rehabilitation.³¹⁴ Moreover, substantial variation exists among pediatric rehabilitation programs in the preparation for return to school.⁴³⁹ Students with mTBI often do not receive any school accommodations despite recommendations that accommodations be made available for several weeks or months post-injury.⁴⁴⁰ As a consequence, both parents and school personnel can become frustrated and discouraged by children's continuing difficulties and the disruption to their normative development.⁴⁴¹



School nurses can play a key role in the hospitalto-school transition and can serve as a liaison between school and a child's medical home. However, school nurse-to-student ratios vary drastically from state to state. Only 17 states have ratios that fall within the national recommendation of 1 nurse per 750 students.⁴⁴²

Several hospital-to-school transition models exist for students with mTBI^{67,443,444} and those with more significant brain injuries.^{89,445} In Oregon and Pennsylvania, regional TBI consultants provide a linkage from the hospital to the school setting. In those states, a medical professional can contact either the state coordinator or a local consultant to facilitate the return to school process. To date, there has been no systematic evaluation of any return to school models. CDC is currently examining a range of promising programs that provide a healthcare-to-school linkage to better understand the processes that are optimal in ensuring children with a TBI are monitored after they return to school and receive appropriate accommodations and/or services.

Injuries may be forgotten over time.

Because cognitive, behavioral, and mental health challenges related to a childhood TBI can emerge over subsequent stages of brain development,^{34,255} students with a TBI should be monitored over time.^{88,446} After the first year post-injury, educators are unlikely to connect an old TBI to current academic difficulties, and initiate appropriate educational support services.⁴¹⁴ Typically, a student's current teacher might not even be aware that the TBI occurred. Students who are identified and qualify for special education will be monitored as part of their IEP. For students with TBI who do not receive special education services immediately post-injury, ongoing monitoring is critical.^{88,446} For example, students with a TBI might need additional supports when they transition to middle school, even if they had previously adapted well to elementary classrooms where demands for self-management and independent study are minimal. A simple red flag system can be implemented in any school to ensure that students with mild-moderate injuries are carefully monitored.⁴⁴⁷ Using the red flag system, a designated member of the school's brain injury management team communicates regularly with the student's teacher(s) to ask about medical, academic, and behavioral concerns. However, this type of system has not been formally evaluated, and is not widely implemented.

Early intervention and special education services are frequently not accessed for young children with a TBI.

Preschool children who experience a TBI are eligible for an assessment through state-run early intervention and preschool services in every state. Informing parents about these resources at the time of initial care establishes a follow-up pathway for health and developmental monitoring, which is especially important for children with a TBI, whose needs may change over time.

Not all children with significant post-TBI needs receive special education services.

The most recent special education census data indicate a continued, significant discrepancy between the incidence of TBI and the identification of children with a TBI for special education services. One estimate suggests that approximately 145,000 school-age children live with persistent disability following a TBI.¹²⁴ However, in 2008, according to the U.S. Department of Education, the total number of students receiving special education services under the TBI category was 24,857,³⁶⁷ suggesting that fewer than 20% of students who likely need services are actually receiving them. Rates of identification for special education are higher among students with severe TBI, problem behavior, poor academic performance, and

socioeconomic disadvantage.31,32 Another challenge is that special education identification rarely occurs after the first year post-injury; children who are not referred for special education at the time of the hospital-school transition are unlikely to be identified.⁴¹⁴ It is possible that some children with a TBI receive services under different disability labels (e.g., "other health impaired"); however, it is unclear whether such services address the unique cognitive and behavioral needs of students with a TBI. In a recent survey, a majority of state special education directors reported that students with a TBI are not appropriately identified.448 State directors reported only 40% of students with a TBI were classified under the TBI category; students with a TBI were more often identified under the categories of Specific Learning Disability, Other Health Impairment, Emotional Disturbance, and Others.448

The potential for under-identification is particularly significant for children injured at a young age. The total number of children served in the Early Childhood Special Education program during the years 2014-2015 was 753,697, with only 1,106 children in the TBI category.⁴⁴⁹ The reason for the low number of children in educational services compared to those seen for care in the healthcare system is not well understood. It is possible that, like older students, these children are identified for services under a different eligibility category, or parents and healthcare providers may not understand the need for specialized support services for young children who experience a TBI and therefore do not make referrals at the time of injury care.

The factors contributing to identification for special education warrant further investigation.³⁹ It could be that some children do not require intensive services, that their families want to avoid the stigma of special education, or that there is limited parental understanding about the supports and services available at school.⁴⁴⁸ The underidentification of children affected by a TBI for special education services is one indicator reflecting the difficulties parents face in navigating the continuum of services after their child sustains a TBI.

Traditional educational assessment and instructional approaches may be ineffective.

Traditional assessment protocols may need to be altered to effectively assess the unique and changing needs of students with a TBI. Assessment should be ongoing with built-in progress monitoring so that TBI-related services can be appropriately modified as a student's needs change.^{61,64} Further, standardized office-bound assessments might not provide an accurate picture of a student's capabilities after a TBI.^{88,450} A valid and useful evaluation of these students should use ecologically valid assessments, such as parent and teacher behavior scales that measure a student's performance in the classroom setting. Unfortunately, most schools do not implement these recommended assessment approaches with students with a TBI.

The enormous variability within the population of students with a TBI (e.g., varying pre-injury profiles of ability, variable educational needs related to the nature of the brain injury, and post-injury medical care) calls for highly individualized approaches to instructional and behavioral supports in the classroom. Although the intent of special education law is to provide an individualized plan for each student with disabilities, in many schools, special education services are organized around existing programs.³⁹ Particularly at the secondary level, special education is likely to be organized by severity of disability, with students labeled "severely disabled" receiving training in skills for daily living, social skills, and vocational skills, and students labeled "mildly disabled" receiving remedial instruction in basic skills, simplified curricula, or assistance in study skills to meet graduation requirements. Students with a TBI rarely fit into either track, which can lead to an educational program that does not meet the student's unique needs.⁴⁵¹ Moreover. students who perform academically at or near grade level following a TBI might not be eligible for special education services because they do not demonstrate a need for specially designed instruction. The inability to obtain services can be particularly frustrating when a high-performing student struggles to earn average grades after a TBI. One potential solution is the broader use of evidence-based

teaching and management strategies that were developed for students with other types of disabilities. These have been shown to be effective with minor modifications for students with a TBI.⁴⁵⁰

RETURN TO ACTIVITY AND INDEPENDENCE

Return to play guidelines and legislation are primarily focused on organized sports.

Consensus guidelines developed for return to sports after mTBI represent a promising practice that can be evaluated and expanded to include recreational and physical fitness activities following a TBI of all severities. Since 2009, mTBI legislation addressing concerns about health risks for young athletes has been passed in all states. Common elements in the legislation include coach education, removing athletes with mTBI symptoms from play, and requiring healthcare professional approval for return to play. These policies provide a base of support for further management of a TBI and return to physical activity and sports. However, similar consensus guidelines have not been developed for the return to other recreational and physical activities outside of organized sports. Additionally, no guidelines have been developed for return to sports and other recreational and physical activities after a moderate-to-severe TBI in children. Further research focused on testing and optimizing these guidelines is needed.

Effective driving assessment and training after TBI in children and teens are limited.

Driver assessment and training are important aspects of rehabilitation following a pediatric TBI.^{452,453} A TBI can result in changes in cognition and reaction time, which can influence driving skills. Research examining driving after a TBI indicates that individuals who resume driving are less likely to wear seatbelts, are more likely to crash at night, and are at greater risk for multiple crashes than the general population.^{453,454} Age of injury is associated with multiple crashes, with those who experience a TBI at a younger age more likely

to be involved in multiple crashes post-TBI.⁴⁵⁴ It is unknown how many teens with a history of a TBI routinely receive driver assessment/training, or how teens and parents are advised in this area. Greater standardization of care and establishment of evidence in this area are needed. In addition to programs for teen driving, such as CDC's Parents Are the Key program (www.cdc.gov/parentsarethekey/index.html), and discussions about driver safety in pediatrician offices, a rehabilitation driving program that includes a detailed assessment with a driving simulator and on-road driver training might be warranted for children and teens with a history of TBI. Some rehabilitation programs offer this service to newly licensed drivers as well as to adults who are returning to driving after a TBI.

There is a critical need to optimize community engagement and participation for children after a TBI.

Research indicates that children with a TBI are at risk for increased isolation and reduced social participation,^{10,80} as well as potential for incarceration and involvement with the justice system.^{42,131,305-307} Although the risk for children experiencing social isolation has been identified, little is known about interventions that can positively impact the trajectory for optimizing healthy lifestyles for children with a TBI, particularly those who are injured at a young age. A better understanding about long-term management of this population will inform this area.

Greater use of technology holds promise in helping children after a TBI.

Computer-based technology, electronic aides, cell phones, and apps are part of many rehabilitation and school programs for children. A recent study by the PEW Research Center Internet & American Life Project reports that 97% of teens play video or computer



games, 93% use the internet, and 75% have cellphones. One example of a promising use of technology in TBI management is an app-based intervention called Social Participation and Navigation (SPAN), which was designed to promote social participation in teenagers with a TBI through the combination of a smartphone app and weekly peer coaching with college students via Skype.⁴⁵⁵ The SPAN app provides a framework for developing and implementing social participation goals, provides reminders for implementing steps and following through, and includes a range of informational tips and topics to support goal achievement. Although technology shows great promise for children with a TBI, few studies have evaluated the program effectiveness of SPAN and other technology-based tools.

OPPORTUNITIES FOR ACTION



Opportunities for Action: Improving Children's Return to School, Activity, and Independence After a TBI

Models of care

- Policies that expand support for school-based health clinics and telemedicine can be considered as a means to improve follow-up care after a TBI, especially in rural communities.
- Guidelines for return to sports after mTBI can continue to be refined and informed based on new evidence. Processes devised for return to sports can be amended to cover return to all children's recreational activities, and also serve as a point of reference for return to sports and recreational activities after a more severe TBI.

Monitoring and service delivery

- Educators and medical professionals within states can ensure that all children who return to school following a TBI are monitored, and that needed services or accommodations are received.
- Educators and medical professionals should support the coordination of care across settings and providers that is centered on the comprehensive needs of children and their families.
- School personnel can prominently note identified TBI history in school records, and monitor children during critical transition periods, such as the move from elementary to middle and high school.

School transitions

- Schools and state agencies can more frequently work with healthcare professionals to develop and evaluate healthcare-to-school transition processes for preschool children that better utilize state-level services to help with the identification and management of a TBI when these children begin elementary school.
- · Schools can monitor students as they transition from elementary to middle and then high school.
- Schools can consistently work with families to identify the optimal pathway to learning (and subsequent high school graduation) to enhance adult outcomes for children who sustain a TBI.

TBI CARE DURING THE TRANSITION TO ADULTHOOD

The transition to adult healthcare providers and to post-high school educational programs and employment is a particularly critical time for teens with a TBI. At this time, there is increased risk of a gap, or discontinuance of healthcare and career services.

Support for the transition to the adult healthcare system is inadequate.

Children and youth who experience a TBI at any point in their development can experience delayed effects and are particularly vulnerable to health challenges, poor postschool outcomes, and challenging career transitions as they move into adulthood. Researchers' and clinicians' growing understanding of the long-term health effects of TBI supports the notion that children with a TBI need support transitioning from pediatric to adult healthcare providers. This transition requires both teens and their healthcare providers to remain cognizant of the teen's history of childhood TBI, and the need for ongoing monitoring of the potential effects.

The transition from pediatric to adult medical care providers is a growing area of clinical concern among children with chronic health conditions.⁸¹ Research has demonstrated that access to (and use of) healthcare services declines significantly as adolescents transition to adult care, resulting in worse health outcomes in adolescents with identified health conditions.⁸¹⁻⁸⁴ The pediatric literature recommends a balance between adolescent healthcare responsibility and parental involvement during the transition process in which teens take increasing amounts of responsibility, and parents

become less involved over time.417,456,457 Provisions for the transition to adult healthcare services are core outcomes for the Children with Special Healthcare Needs (CSHCN) program. This program provides a mechanism to improve the healthcare transition, and to promote greater equality of services for those children with a TBI who are identified.458 Children with ongoing medical needs can access services, such as specialized medical and nursing care, therapy, family support, care coordination, equipment, early intervention, special education, and transportation. The National Alliance to Advance Adolescent Health has created a Got Transition Center for health care transition improvement through a cooperative agreement with the Maternal and Child Health Bureau. The center serves as a clearinghouse for current transition information, tools, and resources (www.gottransition.org). Further, it serves as a resource for clinicians, youth with TBI, and their families to improve transition practices from pediatric to adult health care. Youth with TBI rarely undergo a systematic transition process, in part because of parents/families' and healthcare providers' limited understanding of the potential for the chronic health effects of TBI, as well as limited access to CSHCN model programs.

Youth with a TBI frequently do not access available programs focused on career transition after high school graduation.

Under IDEA, transition services are mandated for all students with disabilities enrolled in special education, beginning at age 16 (www.idea.ed.gov); however, states mandate these services at age 14. These services include a comprehensive written plan to provide goals for post-graduation that include education, employment, and support services for students' individual needs. Because many students with a TBI are not identified for special education, very few students with a TBI actually receive transition services.⁴⁰ Students injured during high school are often allowed by their families and school systems to graduate with their class, rather than stay in school longer to take advantage of services that could advance

their long-term career development after high school.⁷⁷ This contributes to a lack of preparation for many aspects of transition, such as career development, healthcare, linkage with community-based supports, and training in independent living skills such as personal finance and using public transportation.

Very little research has examined effective approaches to improving the post-secondary transition of students with a TBI. However, there is emerging literature that has identified promising practices for transitioning youth with other disabilities. The National Secondary Transition Technical Assistance Center has identified 33 practices that show evidence of improving student transition outcomes in youth with disabilities. These are categorized into 5 areas: student-focused planning, student development, family involvement, program structure, and interagency collaboration⁴⁵⁹

The Workforce Investment Opportunity Act aims to address the transition of youth with a TBI from high school. This Act requires coordination between and among agencies so workers and job seekers have more seamless access to high-quality career services, education, and training. The Act also requires that state vocational rehabilitation agencies allocate a portion of their budgets to assist youth with disabilities, including those with a TBI.⁴⁶⁰

The state-federal Vocational Rehabilitation (VR) program also provides services to individuals with actual or potential work disabilities.⁴⁶¹ A recent study found that only one-third of individuals with a TBI know about these services, and only 5-6% receive state VR services.462 Intensive provision of more VR services that are tailored to individual needs has been associated with increased levels of competitive employment in transition-aged youth (16-25 years) with a TBI.⁴⁶³ VR services that best predicted successful employment outcomes included job placement, job support, job search, vocational training, and informational/referral services.⁴⁶³ Further, programs in place at the college level, such as Project Career at Kent State University, which utilize career services, technology interventions, and peer support are promising practices for supporting college graduation in students with a TBI.464

OPPORTUNITIES FOR ACTION



Opportunities for Action: Improving the Transition to Adulthood for Children with a TBI

- Models of care for children with a history of a TBI who transition from pediatric to adult healthcare systems need to be developed and supported within the healthcare system.
- Evidence-based approaches supporting the transition to post-secondary education and employment for students with TBI need to be developed to ensure optimal adult outcomes, and the effectiveness of these approaches in promoting healthy lifestyles for young adults needs to be evaluated.



PROFESSIONAL TRAINING FOR TBI IN CHILDREN

TBI education is lacking for pediatric healthcare providers.

Effective medical and educational management practices implemented by trained professionals can contribute to successful outcomes for children with a TBI. However, many healthcare providers and educators receive little or no training in childhood TBI recognition or management.

Lack of training for healthcare providers leads to inconsistent and variable clinical assessments, inconsistent diagnoses, variable anticipatory guidance about expected recovery course, and variability in management decisions early and later after injury. Parents and children who leave the healthcare setting without proper instructions from trained providers will not have the information they need to manage injury effects across developmental stages if persistent symptoms occur, and that lack of information contributes to worse outcomes for children. Training for primary care and emergency care providers is of the utmost importance because they are often the initial contact for patients and their families and are often the only contact in rural communities.465 Currently, a paucity of formal medical training is available for all of the healthcare providers who typically evaluate and manage children and adolescents after a TBI.

The approach to brain injury education is not standardized, and much of the available education focuses on mTBIs. Furthermore, medical students typically have limited exposure to and experience with mTBI management techniques.⁴⁶⁶ Training is typically integrated into clinical and didactic educational programs for many specialties, but variation across programs' curricula is large. There are varying levels of training and varying practices across specialties that care for children with mTBI.⁸⁵ Furthermore, development of a standardized and evidence-based curriculum is difficult because of the lack of robust evidence for treating this population. There is currently wide variation in the care provided, and the use of current consensus guidelines.⁴⁶⁷ Internet-based education has been effective across a broad spectrum of medical content areas ⁴⁶⁸⁻⁴⁷⁰ and shows promise for healthcare provider education in childhood TBI. The CDC's HEADS UP (www. cdc.gov/headsup/index.html) program is one example of an online training program for healthcare providers.⁴⁷¹ Additionally, a wide variety of organizations and institutions offer education and short courses to local healthcare providers. The effectiveness of these education and training programs has not been formally evaluated.

Wide variability also exists in the training provided for moderate-to-severe pediatric TBI. Acute management training for severe TBI is integrated into emergency care, trauma surgery, critical care, and other acute care specialty training programs; however, there is variability in the educational material provided and the resources available for training.

THE GAPS

There are only: 278 CERTIFIED BRAIN INJURY SPECIALISTS IN THE U.S. and most primarily serve adults. Training in the sub-acute and chronic care management of moderate-to-severe pediatric TBI also varies. In 2013, the Accreditation Council for Graduate Medical Education, in collaboration with the American Boards of Physical Medicine and Rehabilitation, Psychiatry, and Neurology, approved a competency-based accreditation program in brain injury medicine⁴⁷² to promote the training of residents and fellows. The American Congress of Rehabilitation Medicine

offers a brain injury specialist certificate through the Academy of Certified Brain Injury Specialists. The Commission on Accreditation of Rehabilitation Facilities (CARF) also provides certification for clinical programs that meet defined criteria for a brain injury specialty program.⁴⁷³ Broadly, accredited brain injury programs deliver services that focus on the medical, physical, cognitive, communication, psychosocial, behavioral, vocational, educational, accessibility, and leisure/recreational needs unique to individuals with an acquired brain injury.⁴⁷³ Currently, there are approximately 278 certified brain injury medicine specialists in the US, and most of them primarily serve adults.⁴⁷⁴ There is a paucity of healthcare providers with pediatric-specific training. For example, currently, there are approximately 224 board-certified pediatric rehabilitation medicine specialists nationwide.⁴⁷⁴ In rural areas, transportation and availability of pediatricians may be barriers to pediatric care.



Educators typically have limited TBI-specific education.

Educators currently working in schools are frequently unprepared to work with students with a TBI.73 Surveys of speech/language pathologists,79 school psychologists,475 and educators⁷⁸ reveal a limited understanding of TBI, suggesting inadequate preparation across professions. A recent survey of undergraduate general and special education teacher training programs in public and private universities across the United States revealed that TBIspecific training is minimal; most faculty in teacher preparation programs do not include information about TBI in the courses they teach.⁸⁶ State directors of special education perceive a continued, pervasive lack of educator awareness about TBI as a chronic disability (e.g., educators who do not understand the long-term consequences of TBI, and parents who are unfamiliar with the characteristics of students with brain injury, the definitions used by schools, or the effects of TBI on school performance).448

Teachers, especially those in general education, have some basic misconceptions and knowledge gaps about TBI, and the effects of brain injury on students in their classrooms.⁷⁸ All educators, both those preparing to become teachers and those currently teaching students, need effective training in methods that have been validated with students with a TBI, and in adapting strategies validated with students with other disabilities to students with a TBI.^{61,87-89} Because educators receive little training in brain injury in teacher preparation programs,^{78,86,475} several states have developed in-service training models to ensure that educators understand how best to support students with a TBI in the classroom. One such approach is the TBI Consulting Team model.^{89,445} Originally developed in Kansas and implemented there from 1989 to 2010, the goal of the model is to make a group of trained schoolbased consultants available to schools statewide to provide in-service training and ongoing consultation to educators of children with a TBI.

Currently, several graduate programs offer coursework and certification in TBI focused on school psychology and special education (e.g., the TBI Transitional Special Education Certificate Training Program, University of Colorado TBI certificate, Hamline University TBI Certificate, and the TBI Master's Program at George Washington University). A variety of existing online in-service training modules could also be used to supplement coursework in undergraduate teacher preparation programs (e.g., University of North Carolina TBI Online Curriculum, Brain Injury Alliance of New Jersey, and Rutgers Continuous Education). These programs are accessed by a very small minority of today's educators.

OPPORTUNITIES FOR ACTION



Opportunities for Action: Improving Professional Training for Those Involved in the Management of TBI in Children

- Healthcare professionals who care for children after a TBI would benefit from more formalized training related to TBI diagnosis and management, both as part of their medical and nursing school programs, and through continuing education.
- Enhanced training of educators in TBI management is needed within education curricula, as well as through the expanded use of in-service training models.

BUILDING RESEARCH TO GUIDE TBI MANAGEMENT IN CHILDREN

The evidence base for TBI management is very limited.

Currently, most management of TBI is based on consensus guidelines and expert opinion.⁹⁰⁻⁹⁴ Only a few rigorous, systematic clinical trials have been performed.⁹³ For mTBI, the most recent guidelines recommend pacing or gradual return to cognitive and physical activities as tolerated by symptoms. Implementation of those pacing recommendations, as the cornerstone of management in this population, is variable. High-quality studies are needed to determine the ideal duration and intensity of rest and the ideal time at which to introduce both cognitive and physical activity. There is wide variation in the use of medications after mTBI, with no high-level evidence for the use of any medication.⁹⁸ Managing more prolonged symptoms has not been the focus of prior consensus statements or guidelines and is primarily based on consensus opinion.⁹⁹ A wide range of medical, behavioral, physical, and other therapies is used in the management of mTBI, but definitive, high-level evidence-based guidelines do not currently exist. CDC is currently developing a guideline for the management of mTBI in children based

on a systematic review of the available evidence conducted by a panel of pediatric mTBI experts. This guideline will include clinical recommendations based on the systematic review, and is expected to be released in 2018.

For more severe TBI, a second edition of the guidelines for acute medical management has been developed.320 Those guidelines focus primarily on management strategies in the ICU for infants, children, and adolescents. Standardizing ICU treatments based on best practice guidelines is associated with improved outcomes at discharge from the ICU.³³⁶ Overall, variability remains in the implementation of guidelines, and research is ongoing to understand which management strategies are most effective. Currently, a National Institute of Neurological Disorders and Stroke (NINDS)-funded international, multisite study, Approaches and Decisions in Acute Pediatric TBI Trials (ADAPT), is in progress to evaluate the effects of acute care interventions on outcomes among children with severe TBI (www.adapttrial.org). Further research is needed to critically evaluate the guidelines, to further refine recommendations, and to ultimately improve care.

We know little about long-term outcomes following childhood brain injury.

Currently, studies following children from the time of injury until early and later adulthood are significantly limited.

It is important to better understand how a TBI affects and interacts with brain development and the child's environment in the short and long-term to allow for a better prediction of children's outcomes after the injury.

Investigation of the impact of a TBI on development should include an examination of the effects of co-occurring childhood health conditions, TBI history, and the child's family and social environment to best understand and identify modifiable risk and protective factors.

One promising practice is the Traumatic Brain Injury Model Systems (TBIMS) program for adults; however, a similar pediatric program does not exist. This program started in 1987 and continues with support from the National Institute on Disability, Independent Living, and Rehabilitation Research (NIDLRR/ACL/ HHS). TBIMS' primary mission is to provide state of the art care to improve outcomes among individuals with TBI aged 16 years and older who have received inpatient rehabilitation. Each of the 16 centers, as well as previously-funded centers, contribute follow-up data to the TBIMS National Database, a longitudinal database begun in 1988 that includes information on more than 15,000 individuals who were admitted for acute TBI inpatient rehabilitation. The TBIMS National Database for adults includes longitudinal information on demographic characteristics, pre-injury history, cause of injury, and level of disability, as well as long-term medical, social, community living, daily living, and employment

outcomes. A similar database for children with a TBI does not yet exist, despite the compelling need for a better understanding of the long-term outcomes of children with mild, moderate, and severe TBI. Because very few children are admitted for rehabilitation, entry into the pediatric database would need to include multiple entry locations (e.g., EDs, primary care providers, specialty care providers, urgent care centers, and schools). On the positive side, schools already produce annual progress reports for children that include their grades and support services received, which provides an opportunity to collect data on an annual basis in order to follow children over time.

In the past few years, several initiatives have been proposed to standardize data collection and increase data sharing (e.g., Federal Interagency TBI Research [FITBIR] Database) for research focused on children with TBI. In 2012, a TBI workgroup of experts specializing in pediatric brain injury was formed as part of a National Institutes of Health (NIH) interagency effort to standardize data elements for children.⁴⁷⁶⁻⁴⁷⁸ Using a group consensus process, the group established a set of pediatric common data elements (CDEs) by identifying critical domains (e.g., demographics, laboratory, biomarkers, assessment/ treatment, academics, family/environmental, outcomes), measures (e.g., imaging, behavioral, and parent report), and structures (e.g., core, supplemental, and emerging elements). A challenge for this workgroup was the selection of measures that covered age and development across a child's lifespan, with limitations in instruments assessing infants and toddlers. The ADAPT trial is currently validating some of these pediatric TBI CDEs. In 2016, NINDS led the development of a complimentary set of standardized data elements for use in studies focused on sports-related TBI (commondataelements.ninds.nih. gov/SRC.aspx#tab=Data Standards). The establishment of common data elements for research is a critical step in understanding children's long-term outcomes. By encouraging the collection of common data elements, the ability to combine data sets and increase the effective sample size of studies is enhanced. Further assessment of these measures is indicated.



Incidence estimates of TBI in children significantly underestimate the scope of the problem.

Public health surveillance can identify how many people are affected by a particular health problem, whether it is increasing or decreasing in scale, and who should be targeted for intervention. Current pediatric TBI incidence estimates are significant underestimates as they are based on healthcare received in an emergency department. One study suggested that this may miss the 80-90% of pediatric TBIs treated in primary care, urgent care, and specialty care, as well as those that go untreated.¹⁰² At present, CDC is piloting a National Concussion Surveillance System as a means to fill these gaps and provide a better estimate of the TBI burden. Pilot implementation of this system will begin in 2018. If taken to scale following the pilot study, this system has the capacity to better estimate the incidence of TBI in children across the lifespan and at a national level. In addition, this system has the potential to improve our understanding of the full range of circumstances leading to pediatric TBI and track healthcare utilization and services received after a TBI.

More research is needed to optimize service delivery and functioning after an injury.

Evaluation of current promising practices is needed to identify novel treatments or approaches to care, and determine the best approaches to care that maximize children's outcomes. Previous studies have identified

unmet needs, but little research has been done that provides evidence-based guidance about how to better meet those needs. Contributing to the complexity of intervention studies is the fact that the majority of children do not receive long-term follow-up care in the healthcare system, and few are identified at school after initial injury care. Although some promising practices for interventions have been identified in small cohorts of children, a larger scale effort is needed. TBI is unique in children because it disrupts a period of typical development, rather than affecting the child from birth. We need to better understand how management following an injury can best address children's and parents' needs to promote child development and positive, long-term adult outcomes. Furthermore, we need to better understand how approaches used in research and other isolated settings relate to everyday improvements in the lives of children and their families. In October 2016, NIH convened TBI researchers, experts on brain development, clinicians who treat youth concussion, and patient advocates to discuss pediatric concussion. The deliberations addressed the state of knowledge, the adequacy of current diagnostic tools and treatments, ongoing research supported by the NIH and others, and feasible study designs to address major gaps in knowledge.

CONCLUSION

As a result of a TBI, children can experience changes in their health, thinking, and behavior that affect learning, self-regulation, and social participation, all of which are important in becoming a productive adult. The management of TBI in children is complex, and depends upon multiple service delivery systems that frequently do not provide systematic or coordinated care to ensure an optimal recovery.^{2,61,64,65} This report describes the public health burden of TBI in children and youth, details the current systems involved in the management of children with TBI, and identifies gaps that exist and some practices that hold promise in addressing those gaps. The report's opportunities for action suggest tangible ways to improve TBI care in children in the near-term, and outlines a research agenda that can advance our understanding of TBI care in the future.
OPPORTUNITIES FOR ACTION



Opportunities for Action: Filling Knowledge Gaps

More research is needed in the following areas in order to improve the care of TBI in children:

Foundational science is needed

- Produce comprehensive estimates on the incidence and underlying causes of pediatric TBI, as well as on the use of healthcare and rehabilitation services following a TBI. CDC's pilot National Concussion Surveillance System can provide initial data, but long-term surveillance is needed to track trends to inform prevention efforts.
- Investigate the effects of a TBI experienced during particular periods of brain development on subsequent physical, cognitive, behavioral, and social growth and development.
- Disentangle how non-TBI-related issues, such as the child's family environment and co-occurring health conditions impact recovery. Identify modifiable risk and protective factors associated with short and long-term outcomes of a TBI.
- Determine the feasibility of developing a pediatric version of the TBI Model Systems database as a means to better understand long-term outcomes after a pediatric TBI.
- Collect national history data that will describe differential recovery trajectories across both age and severity that could be used for the development of personalized medical treatment.

Science is needed to advance acute and long-term management of pediatric TBI

- · Evaluate existing healthcare-to-school transition models (i.e. return-to-learn processes).
- Evaluate the efficacy of guidelines and management protocols across domains of care, including CDC's forthcoming pediatric mTBI guideline.
- Support clinical trials, rigorous quasi-experimental, and evaluation studies that examine effectiveness of healthcare, rehabilitation, and technology-assisted interventions across multiple settings, including inpatient, outpatient, and at school.

REFERENCES

- Taylor CA, Bell JM, Breiding MJ, Xu L. Traumatic brain injury-related emergency department visits, hospitalizations, and deaths—United States, 2007 and 2013. MMWR Surveillance Summaries. 2017;66.
- 2. Haarbauer-Krupa J, Ciccia A, Dodd J, et al. Service Delivery in the Healthcare and Educational Systems for Children Following Traumatic Brain Injury: Gaps in Care. *The Journal of Head Trauma Rehabilitation*. 2017.
- Marr A, Coronado V. Central Nervous System Injury Surveillance Data Submission Standards-2002. Atlanta, GA: Centers for Disease Control and Prevention; 2004.
- Coronado VG, Haileyesus T, Cheng TA, et al. Trends in sports- and recreation-related traumatic brain injuries treated in US emergency departments: The National Electronic Injury Surveillance System-All Injury Program (NEISS-AIP) 2001-2012. The Journal Of Head Trauma Rehabilitation. 2015;30(3):185-197.
- Cassidy JD, Carroll LJ, Peloso PM, et al. Incidence, risk factors and prevention of mild traumatic brain injury: results of the WHO Collaborating Centre Task Force on Mild Traumatic Brain Injury. J Rehabil Med. Feb 2004(43 Suppl):28-60.
- Faul M, Xu L, Wald M, Coronado V. Traumatic brain injury in the United States: emergency department visits, hospitalizations and deaths 2002-2006. Atlanta (GA): Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, National Center for Injury Prevention and Control; 2010: http://www.cdc.gov/ traumaticbraininjury/pdf/blue_book.pdf. Accessed September 9, 2013.
- Rivara FP, Koepsell TD, Wang J, et al. Incidence of Disability Among Children 12 Months After Traumatic Brain Injury. *American Journal of Public Health*. 2012/11/01 2012;102(11):2074-2079.
- Anderson VA, Catroppa C, Dudgeon P, Morse SA, Haritou F, Rosenfeld JV. Understanding predictors of functional recovery and outcome 30 months following early childhood head injury. *Neuropsychology*. 2006;20(1):42-57.
- Yeates KO, Swift E, Taylor HG, et al. Short- and long-term social outcomes following pediatric traumatic brain injury. *Journal of the International Neuropsychological Society*. 2004;10(3):412-426.
- Bedell GM, Dumas HM. Social participation of children and youth with acquired brain injuries discharged from inpatient rehabilitation: a follow-up study. Brain Inj. 2004;18(1):65-82.
- 11. Yeates KO, Taylor HG. Behavior Problems in School and Their Educational Correlates Among Children With Traumatic Brain Injury. *Exceptionality*. 2006/01/09 2006;14(3):141-154.
- 12. Hung R, Carroll LJ, Cancelliere C, et al. Systematic review of the clinical course, natural history, and prognosis for pediatric mild traumatic brain injury: results of the International Collaboration on Mild Traumatic Brain Injury Prognosis. Arch Phys Med Rehabil. Mar 2014;95(3 Suppl):S174-191.
- Barlow KM, Crawford S, Brooks BL, Turley B, Mikrogianakis A. The incidence of postconcussion syndrome remains stable following mild traumatic brain injury in children. *Pediatric Neurology*. 2015;53(6):491-497.
- Barlow KM, Crawford S, Stevenson A, Sandhu SS, Belanger F, Dewey D. Epidemiology of postconcussion syndrome in pediatric mild traumatic brain injury. *Pediatrics*. 2010;126(2):e374-381.
- 15. Babcock Cimpello L, Byczkowski T, Bazarian J. Acute predictors of postconcussion syndrome. Academic Emergency Medicine. 2011 18 S4 - S249
- Babcock L, Byczkowski T, Wade SL, Ho M, Mookerjee S, Bazarian JJ. Predicting postconcussion syndrome after mild traumatic brain injury in children and adolescents who present to the emergency department. JAMA Pediatr. 2013;167(2):156-161.
- 17. Mittenberg W, Wittner MS, Miller LJ. Postconcussion syndrome occurs in children. *Neuropsychology*. 1997;11(3):447-452.
- Yeates KO, Luria J, Bartkowski H, Rusin J, Martin L, Bigler ED. Postconcussive symptoms in children with mild closed head injuries. *J Head Trauma Rehabil*. Aug 1999;14(4):337-350.

- Yeates KO, Taylor HG, Rusin J, et al. Longitudinal Trajectories of Postconcussive Symptoms in Children With Mild Traumatic Brain Injuries and Their Relationship to Acute Clinical Status. *Pediatrics*. March 1, 2009 2009;123(3):735-743.
- Yeates KO. Mild traumatic brain injury and postconcussive symptoms in children and adolescents. *Journal of the International Neuropsychological* Society. 2010;First View:1-8.
- Sroufe NS, Fuller DS, West BT, Singal BM, Warschausky SA, Maio RF. Postconcussive symptoms and neurocognitive function after mild traumatic brain injury in children. *Pediatrics*. Jun 2010;125(6):e1331-1339.
- Ponsford J, Willmott C, Rothwell A, et al. Cognitive and behavioral outcome following mild traumatic head injury in children. *The Journal Of Head Trauma Rehabilitation*. 1999;14(4):360-372.
- Crowe L, Collie A, Hearps S, et al. Cognitive and physical symptoms of concussive injury in children: a detailed longitudinal recovery study. *British journal of sports medicine*. 2015:bjsports-2015-094663.
- Anderson V, Catroppa C, Morse S, Haritou F, Rosenfeld JV. Intellectual outcome from preschool traumatic brain injury: a 5-year prospective, longitudinal study. *Pediatrics*. 2009;124(6):e1064-1071.
- Catroppa C, Anderson V. Children's Attentional Skills 2 Years Post-Traumatic Brain Injury. *Developmental Neuropsychology*. 2003/06/01 2003;23(3):359-373.
- Anderson VA, Jacobs R, Spencer-Smith M, et al. Does early age at brain insult predict worse outcome? Neuropsychological implications. *Journal Of Pediatric Psychology*. 2010;35(7):716-727.
- Catroppa C, Anderson VA, Morse SA, Haritou F, Rosenfeld JV. Outcome and predictors of functional recovery 5 years following pediatric traumatic brain injury (TBI). *Journal Of Pediatric Psychology*. 2008;33(7):707-718.
- Karver CL, Wade SL, Cassedy A, et al. Age at injury and long-term behavior problems after traumatic brain injury in young children. *Rehabil Psychol.* 2012;57(3):256-265.
- Ewing-Cobbs L, Prasad MR, Kramer L, et al. Late intellectual and academic outcomes following traumatic brain injury sustained during early childhood. *Journal Of Neurosurgery*. 2006;105(4 Suppl):287-296.
- Donders J. Academic placement after traumatic brain injury. J Sch Psychol. 1994;32(1):53–65.
- Ewing-Cobbs L, Fletcher JM, Levin HS, Iovino I, Miner ME. Academic achievement and academic placement following traumatic brain injury in children and adolescents: A two-year longitudinal study. J Clin Exp Neuropsychol. 1998;20(6):769-781.
- 32. Kinsella GJ, Prior M, Sawyer M, et al. Predictors and indicators of academic outcome in children 2 years following traumatic brain injury. *Journal Of The International Neuropsychological Society: JINS*. 1997;3(6):608-616.
- Perrott S, Taylor G, Montes J. Neuropsychological sequelae, familial stress, and environmental adaptation following pediatric head injury. *Dev Neuropsychol.* 1991;7(1):69-86.
- Anderson VA, Morse SA, Catroppa C, Haritou F, Rosenfeld JV. Thirty month outcome from early childhood head injury: a prospective analysis of neurobehavioural recovery. *Brain: A Journal Of Neurology.* 2004;127(Pt 12):2608-2620.
- Yeates KO, Taylor HG, Wade SL, Drotar D, Stancin T, Minich N. A prospective study of short- and long-term neuropsychological outcomes after traumatic brain injury in children. *Neuropsychology*. 2002;16(4):514-523.
- Treble-Barna A, Zang H, Zhang N, Taylor HG, Yeates KO, Wade S. Long-Term Neuropsychological Profiles and Their Role as Mediators of Adaptive Functioning after Traumatic Brain Injury in Early Childhood. *Journal of neurotrauma*. 2017;34(2):353-362.

- Koskiniemi M, Kyykka T, Nybo T, Jarho L. Long-term outcome after severe brain injury in preschoolers is worse than expected. Arch Pediatr Adolesc Med. 1995;149(3):249-254.
- Nybo T, Sainio M, Muller K. Stability of vocational outcome in adulthood after moderate-to-severe preschool brain injury. J Int Neuropsychol Soc. 2004;10(5):719-723.
- Todis B, Glang A. Redefining success: results of a qualitative study of postsecondary transition outcomes for youth with traumatic brain injury. *The Journal Of Head Trauma Rehabilitation*. 2008;23(4):252-263.
- Todis BP, Glang AP, Bullis MP, Ettel DP, Hood DBA. Longitudinal investigation of the post-high school transition Experiences of adolescents with traumatic brain injury. *Journal of Head Trauma Rehabilitation*. 2011;26(2):138-149.
- Cameto R, Levine P, Wagner M. Transition Planning for Students with Disabilities. A Special Topic Report of Findings from the National Longitudinal Transition Study-2 (NLTS2). 2004; www.nlts2.org/reports/2004_11/nlts2_ report_2004_11_complete.pdf.
- 42. Babikian T, Merkley T, Savage RC, Giza CC, Levin H. Chronic aspects of pediatric traumatic brain injury: Review of the literature. *Journal of Neurotrauma*. 2015;32(23):1849-1860.
- Taylor HG, Dietrich A, Nuss K, et al. Post-concussive symptoms in children with mild traumatic brain injury. *Neuropsychology*. 2010;24(2):148-159.
- 44. Taylor HG, Yeates KO, Rusin J, et al. Post-concussive symptoms following mild head injury in children. *Clinical Neuropsychologist*. 2008;22(3):451-452.
- Taylor HG, Yeates KO, Wade SL, Drotar D, Stancin T, Minich N. A prospective study of short- and long-term outcomes after traumatic brain injury in children: Behavior and achievement. *Neuropsychology*. 2002;16(1):15-27.
- Yeates KO, Taylor HG. Predicting premorbid neuropsychological functioning following pediatric traumatic brain injury. *J Clin Exp Neuropsychol*. Dec 1997;19(6):825-837.
- Yeates KO, Taylor HG, Rusin J, et al. Premorbid child and family functioning as predictors of post-concussive symptoms in children with mild traumatic brain injuries. *Int J Dev Neurosci*. May 2012;30(3):231-237.
- Gerring JP, Wade S. The essential role of psychosocial risk and protective factors in pediatric traumatic brain injury research. J Neurotrauma. Mar 1 2012;29(4):621-628.
- Yeates KO, Taylor HG, Walz NC, Stancin T, Wade SL. The family environment as a moderator of psychosocial outcomes following traumatic brain injury in young children. *Neuropsychology*. 2010;24(3):345-356.
- Jordan J, Linden MA. 'It's Like a Problem That Doesn't Exist': The Emotional Wellbeing of Mothers Caring for a Child with Brain Injury. 2013;27(9):1063-1072.
- Taylor HG, Yeates KO, Wade SL, Drotar D, Klein SK, Stancin T. Influences on first-year recovery from traumatic brain injury in children. *Neuropsychology*. 1999;13(1):76-89.
- Rivara JM, Jaffe KM, Polissar NL, Fay GC, Liao S, Martin KM. Predictors of family functioning and change 3 years after traumatic brain injury in children. *Arch Phys Med Rehabil.* 1996;77(8):754-764.
- Wade SL, Gerry Taylor H, Yeates KO, et al. Long-term parental and family adaptation following pediatric brain injury. J Pediatr Psychol. Nov-Dec 2006;31(10):1072-1083.
- 54. Fuentes MM, Apkon S, Jimenez N, Rivara FP. Association Between Facility Type During Pediatric Inpatient Rehabilitation and Functional Outcomes. *Archives of physical medicine and rehabilitation*. 2016.
- Lishner DM, Levine P, Patrick D. Access to primary health care among persons with disabilities in rural areas: a summary of the literature. *The Journal of Rural Health*. 1996;12(1):45-53.
- Mayer ML, Slifkin RT, Skinner AC. The effects of rural residence and other social vulnerabilities on subjective measures of unmet need. *Medical Care Research and Review*. 2005;62(5):617-628.
- 57. Marcin JP, Schepps DE, Page KA, Struve SN, Nagrampa E, Dimand RJ. The use of telemedicine to provide pediatric critical care consultations to pediatric trauma patients admitted to a remote trauma intensive care unit: a preliminary report. *Pediatric Critical Care Medicine*. 2004;5(3):251-256.

- 58. Johnstone B, Nossaman LD, Schopp LH, Holmquist L, Rupright SJ. Distribution of services and supports for people with traumatic brain injury in rural and urban Missouri. The Journal Of Rural Health: Official Journal Of The American Rural Health Association And The National Rural Health Care Association. 2002 Winter 2002;18(1):109-117.
- Individuals with Disabilities Education Improvement Act of 2004 PL-, 20 U.S.C. \$ 1400 et seq.
- Rehabilitation Act of 1973 S, 93d Cong. (1973). Rehabilitation Act of 1973, S. 1875, 93d Cong. (1973).
- Dettmer J, Ettel D, Glang A, McAvoy K. Building Statewide Infrastructure for Effective Educational Services for Students With TBI: Promising Practices and Recommendations. *The Journal of Head Trauma Rehabilitation*. 2014;29(3):224-232.
- Gfroerer SD, Wade SL, Wu M. Parent perceptions of school-based support for students with traumatic brain injuries. *Brain Injury*. 2008;22(9):649-656.
- 63. Zamarripa A, Clark SJ, Rogers AJ, Wang-Flores H, Stanley RM. Pediatric concussion management in the emergency department: a national survey of parents. *The Journal of pediatrics*. 2017;181:229-234.
- Gioia GA, Glang A, Hooper S, Eagan Brown B. Building statewide infrastructure for the academic support of students with mild traumatic brain injury. J Head Trauma Rehabil. 2015(epub ahead of print).
- 65. Institute of Medicine and National Research Council. Sports-related concussions in youth: Improving the science, changing the culture. Washington, DC: The National Academies Press; 2014.
- Potoka DA, Schall LC, Gardner MJ, Stafford PW, Peitzman AB, Ford HR. Impact of pediatric trauma centers on mortality in a statewide system. *The Journal Of Trauma*. Aug 2000;49(2):237-245.
- Gioia GA. Medical-School Partnership in Guiding Return to School Following Mild Traumatic Brain Injury in Youth. *Journal Of Child Neurology*. 2016;31(1):93-108.
- Greene NH, Kernic MA, Vavilala MS, Rivara FP. Variation in Pediatric Traumatic Brain Injury Outcomes in the United States. Arch Phys Med Rehabil. 2014;10(14):00180-00184.
- Slomine BS, McCarthy ML, Ding R, et al. Health care utilization and needs after pediatric traumatic brain injury. *Pediatrics*. 2006;117(4):e663-e674.
- Brown FL, Whittingham K, Sofronoff K, Boyd RN. Parenting a child with a traumatic brain injury: Experiences of parents and health professionals. Brain Injury. 2013;27(13-14):1570-1582.
- Kirk S, Fallon D, Fraser C, Robinson G, Vassallo G. Supporting parents following childhood traumatic brain injury: a qualitative study to examine information and emotional support needs across key care transitions. *Child: Care, Health & Development.* 2015;41(2):303-313.
- 72. Roscigno CI, Swanson KM. Parents' experiences following children's moderate-to-severe traumatic brain injury: a clash of cultures. *Qual Health* Res. Oct 2011;21(10):1413-1426.
- Roscigno CI, Fleig DK, Knafl KA. Parent management of the school reintegration needs of children and youth following moderate or severe traumatic brain injury. *Disability And Rehabilitation*. 2015/03/13 2015;37(6):523-533.
- Sady MD, Vaughan CG, Gioia GA. School and the concussed youth: recommendations for concussion education and management. *Physical Medicine And Rehabilitation Clinics Of North America*. 2011;22(4):701.
- 75. Halstead ME, McAvoy K, Devore CD, Carl R, Lee M, Logan K. Returning to learning following a concussion. *Pediatrics* 2013;132(5):948-957.
- Glang A, Todis B, Thomas CW, Hood D, Bedell G, Cockrell J. Return to school following childhood TBI: Who gets services? *NeuroRehabilitation*. 2008;23(6):477-486.
- 77. Haarbauer-Krupa J. Schools as TBI Service Providers. ASHA Leader. 2012;17(8):10-13.
- Ettel D, Glang AE, Todis B, Davies SC. Traumatic brain injury: Persistent misconceptions and knowledge gaps among educators. *Exceptionality Education International*. 2016;26,(1):1-18.

- Evans K, Hux K, Chleboun S, Goeken T, Deuel-Schram C. Persistence of brain injury misconceptions among speech language pathology graduate students. . Contemporary Issues in Communication Science & Disorders. 2009;36:166-173.
- Rosema S, Muscara F, Anderson V, Godfrey C, Eren S, Catroppa C. Young adults' perspectives on their psychosocial outcomes 16 years following childhood traumatic brain injury. Social care and neurodisability. 2014;5(3):135-144.
- Chu PY, Maslow GR, von Isenburg M, Chung RJ. Systematic review of the impact of transition interventions for adolescents with chronic illness on transfer from pediatric to adult healthcare. *J Pediatr Nurs*. Sep-Oct 2015;30(5):e19-27.
- 82. Camfield P, Camfield C. Transition to adult care for children with chronic neurological disorders. *Ann Neurol.* Mar 2011;69(3):437-444.
- Lotstein DS, Seid M, Klingensmith G, et al. Transition from pediatric to adult care for youth diagnosed with type 1 diabetes in adolescence. *Pediatrics*. Apr 2013;131(4):e1062-1070.
- Blinder MA, Vekeman F, Sasane M, Trahey A, Paley C, Duh MS. Agerelated treatment patterns in sickle cell disease patients and the associated sickle cell complications and healthcare costs. *Pediatr Blood Cancer.* May 2013;60(5):828-835.
- Ellis MJ, Ritchie L, Selci E, Chu S, McDonald P, Russell K. Googling Concussion Care: A Critical Appraisal of Online Concussion Healthcare Providers and Practices in Canada. *Clinical Journal Of Sport Medicine:* Official Journal Of The Canadian Academy Of Sport Medicine. 2016.
- Davies S, Fox E, Glang A, Ettel D, Thomas C. Traumatic brain injury and teacher training: A gap in educator preparation. *Physical Disabilities: Education and Related Services*. 2013;32(1):55-65.
- Ylvisaker M, Adelson PD, Braga LW, et al. Rehabilitation and ongoing support after pediatric TBI: twenty years of progress. *The Journal Of Head Trauma Rehabilitation*. 2005;20(1):95-109.
- Ylvisaker MP, Todis BP, Glang AP, et al. Educating Students with TBI: Themes and Recommendations. *Journal of Head Trauma Rehabilitation February*. 2001;16(1):76-93.
- Glang A, Todis B, Sublette P, Eagan-Brown B, Vaccaro M. Professional development in TBI for educators: The importance of context. *Journal of Head Trauma Rehabilitation* 2010;25(6):426-432.
- Giza CC, Kutcher JS, Ashwal S, et al. Summary of evidence-based guideline update: evaluation and management of concussion in sports: report of the Guideline Development Subcommittee of the American Academy of Neurology. Neurology. 2013;80(24):2250-2257.
- Harmon KG, Drezner JA, Gammons M, et al. American Medical Society for Sports Medicine position statement: concussion in sport. *British Journal* of Sports Medicine. 2013;47(1):15-26.
- McCrory P, Meeuwisse WH, Aubry M, et al. Consensus statement on concussion in sport: the 4th International Conference on Concussion in Sport held in Zurich, November 2012. *British Journal of Sports Medicine*. April 1, 2013 2013;47(5):250-258.
- Zemek R, Duval S, Dematteo C, et al. Guidelines for diagnosing and managing pediatric concussion. Toronto, ON: Ontario Neurotrauma Foundation; 2014: http://onf.org/system/attachments/265/original/ GUIDELINES_for_Diagnosing_and_Managing_Pediatric_Concussion__ Full__v1.1.pdf. Accessed May 16, 2016.
- 94. Fuchs S, Terry M, Adelgais K, et al. Definitions and assessment approaches for emergency medical services for children. *Pediatrics*. 2016;138(6):e20161073.
- 95. Cancelliere C, Hincapié CA, Keightley M, et al. Systematic Review of Prognosis and Return to Play After Sport Concussion: Results of the International Collaboration on Mild Traumatic Brain Injury Prognosis. Archives Of Physical Medicine And Rehabilitation. 2014;95(3S):S210-S229.
- May KH, Marshall DL, Burns TG, Popoli DM, Polikandriotis JA. Pediatric sports specific return to play guidelines following concussion. *Int J Sports Phys Ther.* Apr 2014;9(2):242-255.

- McCrory P, Meeuwisse W, Dvorak J, et al. Consensus statement on concussion in sport—the 5th international conference on concussion in sport held in Berlin, October 2016. Br J Sports Med. 2017:bjsports-2017-097699.
- 98. Halstead ME. Pharmacologic Therapies for Pediatric Concussions. Sports Health. Dec 9 2015.
- Marshall S, Bayley M, McCullagh S, et al. Updated clinical practice guidelines for concussion/mild traumatic brain injury and persistent symptoms. *Brain Inj.* 2015;29(6):688-700.
- 100. Ylvisaker M. Head injury rehabilitation: Children and adolescents. Pro Ed; 1985.
- Setnik L, Bazarian JJ. The characteristics of patients who do not seek medical treatment for traumatic brain injury. *Brain Injury*. 2007;21(1):1-9.
- Arbogast KB, Curry AE, Pfeiffer MR, et al. Point of health care entry for youth with concussion within a large pediatric care network. JAMA Pediatrics. 2016:e160294.
- 103. Kirkwood MW, Yeates KO, Taylor HG, Randolph C, McCrea M, Anderson VA. Management of Pediatric Mild Traumatic Brain Injury: A Neuropsychological Review From Injury Through Recovery. *Clinical Neuropsychologist*. 2008;22(5):769-800.
- Schootman M, Fuortes LJ. Ambulatory care for traumatic brain injuries in the US, 1995-1997. Brain Inj. Apr 2000;14(4):373-381.
- 105. Teasdale G, Jennett B. Assessment of coma and impaired consciousness. A practical scale. *Lancet.* 1974;2(7872):81-84.
- 106. Simpson D, Reilly P. Pediatric coma scale. Lancet. Aug 21 1982;2(8295):450.
- Bigler ED, Yeates KO, Dennis M, et al. Neuroimaging and social behavior in children after traumatic brain injury: findings from the Social Outcomes of Brain Injury in Kids (SOBIK) study. *NeuroRehabilitation*. 2013;32(4):707-720.
- Bigler ED, Jantz PB, Farrer TJ, et al. Day of injury CT and late MRI findings: Cognitive outcome in a paediatric sample with complicated mild traumatic brain injury. *Brain injury*. 2015.
- 109. Levin HS, Hanten G, Roberson G, et al. Prediction of cognitive sequelae based on abnormal computed tomography findings in children following mild traumatic brain injury. 2008.
- Iverson GL, Lange RT, Wäljas M, et al. Outcome from Complicated versus Uncomplicated Mild Traumatic Brain Injury. *Rehabilitation Research and Practice*. 2012;2012:7.
- 111. Prasad MR, Swank PR, Ewing-Cobbs L. Long-term school outcomes of children and adolescents with traumatic brain injury. J Head Trauma Rehabil. Jan 29 2016.
- 112. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) National Center for Injury Prevention and Control. *Report to Congress on mild traumatic brain injury in the United States: steps to prevent a serious public health problem.* Atlanta, GA: Centers for Disease Control and Prevention; 2003.
- Rivara FP, Koepsell TD, Wang J, et al. Disability 3, 12, and 24 months after traumatic brain injury among children and adolescents. *Pediatrics*. 2011;128(5):2011-0840.
- 114. Coronado VG, Xu L, Basavaraju SV, et al. Surveillance for traumatic brain injury: Related deaths United States, 1997-2007, surveillance summaries. *Morbidity and Mortality Week Report.* 2011;60:1-32.
- Falcone RA, Jr., Martin C, Brown RL, Garcia VF. Despite overall low pediatric head injury mortality, disparities exist between races. J Pediatr Surg. Oct 2008;43(10):1858-1864.
- Howard I, Joseph JG, Natale JE. Pediatric traumatic brain injury: do racial/ ethnic disparities exist in brain injury severity, mortality, or medical disposition? *Ethn Dis.* Autumn 2005;15(4 Suppl 5):S5-51-56.
- Linton KF, Kim BJ. Traumatic brain injury as a result of violence in Native American and Black communities spanning from childhood to older adulthood. *Brain Inj.* 2014;28(8):1076-1081.
- Cheng TA, Bell JM, Haileyesus T, Gilchrist J, Sugerman DE, Coronado VG. Nonfatal playground-related traumatic brain injuries among children, 2001– 2013. Pediatrics. 2016:e20152721.

- Peterson C, Xu L, Florence C, Parks SE. Annual Cost of U.S. Hospital Visits for Pediatric Abusive Head Trauma. *Child Maltreat*. Aug 2015;20(3):162-169.
- 120. Cuthbert JP, Harrison-Felix C, Corrigan JD, Bell JM, Haarbauer-Krupa JK, Miller AC. Unemployment in the United States after traumatic brain injury for working-age individuals: prevalence and associated factors 2 years post-injury. *The Journal Of Head Trauma Rehabilitation*. 2015;30(3):160-174.
- 121. Harrison-Felix C, Pretz C, Hammond FM, et al. Life Expectancy after Inpatient Rehabilitation for Traumatic Brain Injury in the United States. *J Neurotrauma*. Dec 1 2015;32(23):1893-1901.
- 122. Daneshvar DH, Riley DO, Nowinski CJ, McKee AC, Stern RA, Cantu RC. Long-term consequences: effects on normal development profile after concussion. *Physical Medicine And Rehabilitation Clinics Of North America*. 2011;22(4):683-700.
- Linden MA, McClure J. The causal attributions of nursing students toward adolescent survivors of brain injury. Nursing research. 2012;61(1):58-65.
- 124. Zaloshnja E, Miller T, Langlois JA, Selassie AW. Prevalence of long-term disability from traumatic brain injury in the civilian population of the United States, 2005. J Head Trauma Rehabil. Nov-Dec 2008;23(6):394-400.
- Brener I, Harman JS, Kelleher KJ, Yeates KO. Medical Costs of Mild to Moderate Traumatic Brain Injury in Children. *Journal of Head Trauma Rehabilitation*. 2004/09//Sep/Oct2004 2004;19(5):405-412.
- 126. Schneier AJ, Shields BJ, Hostetler SG, Xiang H, Smith GA. Incidence of pediatric traumatic brain injury and associated hospital resource utilization in the United States. *Pediatrics*. Aug 2006;118(2):483-492.
- 127. Rivara FP, Vavilala MS, Durbin D, et al. Persistence of Disability 24 to 36 Months After Pediatric Traumatic Brain Injury: A Cohort Study. *Journal of Neurotrauma*. 2012;29(15):2499-2504.
- Ewing-Cobbs L, Barnes M, Fletcher JM, Levin HS, Swank PR, Song J. Modeling of longitudinal academic achievement scores after pediatric traumatic brain injury. *Dev Neuropsychol.* 2004;25(1-2):107-133.
- 129. Gerrard-Morris A, Taylor HG, Yeates KO, et al. Cognitive development after traumatic brain injury in young children. *Journal of the International Neuropsychological Society.* 2010;16(1):157-168.
- Hendryx PM, Verduyn WH. Diagnosis and treatment strategies for the latent sequelae of head trauma in children. *Journal of Cognitive Rehabilitation*. 1995;13(3):8-12.
- 131. Williams WH, Cordan G, Mewse AJ, Tonks J, Burgess CNW. Self-reported traumatic brain injury in male young offenders: A risk factor for re-offending, poor mental health and violence? *Neuropsychological Rehabilitation*. 2010/12/01 2010;20(6):801-812.
- 132. Feldman DE, Knudsen El. Experience-Dependent Plasticity and the Maturation of Glutamatergic Synapses. *Neuron.* 1998;20(6):1067-1071.
- 133. Greenough WT, Black JE, Wallace CS. Experience and Brain Development. *Child Development*. 1987;58(3):539-559.
- Grossman AW, Churchill JD, McKinney BC, Kodish IM, Otte SL, Greenough WT. Experience effects on brain development: possible contributions to psychopathology. *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry*. 2003;44(1):33-63.
- 135. Hammock EAD, Levitt P. The Discipline of Neurobehavioral Development: The Emerging Interface of Processes That Build Circuits and Skills. *Human Development*. 2006;49(5):294-309.
- 136. Friederici AD. The neural basis of language development and its impairment. *Neuron*. 2006;52(6):941-952.
- Rosema S, Crowe L, Anderson V. Social function in children and adolescents after traumatic brain injury: a systematic review 1989-2011. J Neurotrauma. 2012;29(7):1277-1291.
- Dennis EL, Ellis MU, Marion SD, et al. Callosal Function in Pediatric Traumatic Brain Injury Linked to Disrupted White Matter Integrity. *The Journal of Neuroscience*. July 15, 2015 2015;35(28):10202-10211.

- Ewing-Cobbs L, Prasad MR, Swank P, et al. Arrested development and disrupted callosal microstructure following pediatric traumatic brain injury: relation to neurobehavioral outcomes. *NeuroImage*. 2008;42(4):1305-1315.
- Roberts RM, Mathias JL, Rose SE. Diffusion Tensor Imaging (DTI) Findings Following Pediatric Non-Penetrating TBI: A Meta-Analysis. *Developmental Neuropsychology*. 2014/11/17 2014;39(8):600-637.
- 141. Adamson C, Yuan W, Babcock L, et al. Diffusion tensor imaging detects white matter abnormalities and associated cognitive deficits in chronic adolescent TBI. Brain Injury. 2013/04/01 2013;27(4):454-463.
- 142. Masel BE, DeWitt DS. Traumatic brain injury: a disease process, not an event. *Journal of neurotrauma*. 2010;27(8):1529-1540.
- Gagnon I, Swaine B, Friedman D, Forget R. Children show decreased dynamic balance after mild traumatic brain injury. *Arch Phys Med Rehabil.* Mar 2004;85(3):444-452.
- 144. Rhine T, Quatman-Yates C, Clark RA. A Longitudinal Examination of Postural Impairments in Children With Mild Traumatic Brain Injury: Implications for Acute Testing. *The Journal of Head Trauma Rehabilitation*. 2016.
- 145. Sambasivan K, Grilli L, Gagnon I. Balance and mobility in clinically recovered children and adolescents after a mild traumatic brain injury. *Journal of pediatric rehabilitation medicine*. 2015;8(4):335-344.
- 146. Yumul JN, McKinlay A. Do Multiple Concussions Lead to Cumulative Cognitive Deficits? A Literature Review. *PM&R*. 2016.
- 147. Eisenberg MA, Andrea J, Meehan W, Mannix R. Time Interval Between Concussions and Symptom Duration. *Pediatrics*. June 10, 2013 2013.
- Wetjen NM, Pichelmann MA, Atkinson JL. Second impact syndrome: concussion and second injury brain complications. J Am Coll Surg. Oct 2010;211(4):553-557.
- 149. Cantu RC. Second-impact syndrome. *Clinics in Sports Medicine*. 1998;17(1):37-44.
- 150. Montenigro PH, Alosco ML, Martin B, et al. Cumulative Head Impact Exposure Predicts Later-Life Depression, Apathy, Executive Dysfunction, and Cognitive Impairment in Former High School and College Football Players. J Neurotrauma. Mar 30 2016.
- Stamm JM, Bourlas AP, Baugh CM, et al. Age of first exposure to football and later-life cognitive impairment in former NFL players. *Neurology*. Mar 17 2015;84(11):1114-1120.
- 152. Stamm JM, Koerte IK, Muehlmann M, et al. Age at First Exposure to Football Is Associated with Altered Corpus Callosum White Matter Microstructure in Former Professional Football Players. J Neurotrauma. Nov 15 2015;32(22):1768-1776.
- 153. Stern RA, Riley DO, Daneshvar DH, Nowinski CJ, Cantu RC, McKee AC. Long-term consequences of repetitive brain trauma: chronic traumatic encephalopathy. *PM R*. Oct 2011;3(10 Suppl 2):S460-467.
- 154. Baugh CM, Stamm JM, Riley DO, et al. Chronic traumatic encephalopathy: neurodegeneration following repetitive concussive and subconcussive brain trauma. *Brain imaging and behavior.* Jun 2012;6(2):244-254.
- 155. Hackbarth RM, Rzeszutko KM, Sturm G, Donders J, Kuldanek AS, Sanfilippo DJ. Survival and functional outcome in pediatric traumatic brain injury: a retrospective review and analysis of predictive factors. *Crit Care Med.* Jul 2002;30(7):1630-1635.
- Carter BG, Butt W, Taylor A. ICP and CPP: excellent predictors of longterm outcome in severely brain injured children. *Childs Nerv Syst.* Feb 2008;24(2):245-251.
- 157. Downard C, Hulka F, Mullins RJ, et al. Relationship of cerebral perfusion pressure and survival in pediatric brain-injured patients. *The Journal Of Trauma*. Oct 2000;49(4):654-658; discussion 658-659.
- Facco E, Zuccarello M, Pittoni G, et al. Early outcome prediction in severe head injury: comparison between children and adults. *Childs Nerv Syst.* 1986;2(2):67-71.
- 159. Kieslich M, Marquardt G, Galow G, Lorenz R, Jacobit G. Neurological and mental outcome after severe head injury in childhood: a long-term follow-up of 318 children. *Disabil Rehabil*. Oct 15 2001;23(15):665-669.

- Vavilala MS, Bowen A, Lam AM, et al. Blood pressure and outcome after severe pediatric traumatic brain injury. *The Journal Of Trauma*. Dec 2003;55(6):1039-1044.
- Cochran A, Scaife ER, Hansen KW, Downey EC. Hyperglycemia and outcomes from pediatric traumatic brain injury. *The Journal Of Trauma*. Dec 2003;55(6):1035-1038.
- Kriel RL, Krach LE, Jones-Saete C. Outcome of children with prolonged unconsciousness and vegetative states. *Pediatr Neurol.* Sep-Oct 1993;9(5):362-368.
- Fields AI, Coble DH, Pollack MM, Cuerdon TT, Kaufman J. Outcomes of children in a persistent vegetative state. *Crit Care Med.* Dec 1993;21(12):1890-1894.
- Kriel RL, Krach LE, Panser LA. Closed head injury: comparison of children younger and older than 6 years of age. *Pediatr Neurol.* Sep-Oct 1989;5(5):296-300.
- Michaud LJ, Rivara FP, Grady MS, Reay DT. Predictors of survival and severity of disability after severe brain injury in children. *Neurosurgery*. Aug 1992;31(2):254-264.
- Katz-Leurer M, Rotem H, Lewitus H, Keren O, Meyer S. Relationship between balance abilities and gait characteristics in children with post-traumatic brain injury. *Brain Injury*. 2008;22(2):153-159.
- Blackman JA, Patrick PD, Buck ML, Rust RS, Jr. Paroxysmal autonomic instability with dystonia after brain injury. Arch Neurol. Mar 2004;61(3):321-328.
- Giacino JT, Fins JJ, Laureys S, Schiff ND. Disorders of consciousness after acquired brain injury: the state of the science. *Nat Rev Neurol.* 2014;10(2):99-114.
- 169. Choe MC, Blume HK. Pediatric Post-traumatic Headache: A Review. Journal Of Child Neurology. January 1, 2016 2016;31(1):76-85.
- 170. Licata C, Cristofori L, Gambin R, Vivenza C, Turazzi S. Post-traumatic hydrocephalus. *J Neurosurg Sci.* Sep 2001;45(3):141-149.
- Silver BV, Chinarian J. Neurologic improvement following shunt placement for post-traumatic hydrocephalus in a child. *Pediatr Rehabil*. Apr-Jun 1997;1(2):123-126.
- 172. Acerini CL, Tasker RC. Traumatic brain injury induced hypothalamic-pituitary dysfunction: a paediatric perspective. *Pituitary*. 2007;10(4):373-380.
- Pinyerd B. 2010 update: Consequences of hypothalamic-pituitary dysfunction following traumatic brain injury in children. *J Pediatr Nurs*. Jun 2010;25(3):231-233.
- 174. Acerini CL, Tasker RC. Endocrine Sequelae of Traumatic Brain Injury in Childhood. *Hormone Research in Paediatrics*. 2007;68(suppl 5)(Suppl. 5):14-17.
- 175. Acerini CL, Tasker RC. Neuroendocrine consequences of traumatic brain injury. J Pediatr Endocrinol Metab. Jul 2008;21(7):611-619.
- Agha A, Thornton E, O'Kelly P, Tormey W, Phillips J, Thompson CJ. Posterior pituitary dysfunction after traumatic brain injury. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. Dec 2004;89(12):5987-5992.
- 177. Ghigo E, Masel B, Aimaretti G, et al. Consensus guidelines on screening for hypopituitarism following traumatic brain injury. *Brain Inj.* Aug 20 2005;19(9):711-724.
- 178. Kaulfers AM, Backeljauw PF, Reifschneider K, et al. Endocrine dysfunction following traumatic brain injury in children. *The Journal of pediatrics*. Dec 2010;157(6):894-899.
- 179. Soliman AT, Adel A, Soliman NA, Elalaily R, De Sanctis V. Pituitary Deficiency Following Traumatic Brain Injury in Early Childhood: A Review of the Literature. Georgian Med News. Jul-Aug 2015(244-245):62-71.
- Reifschneider K, Auble BA, Rose SR. Update of Endocrine Dysfunction following Pediatric Traumatic Brain Injury. J Clin Med. 2015;4(8):1536-1560.
- Schneider HJ, Corneli G, Kreitschman-Andermahr I, et al. Traumatic brain injury and hypopituitarism in children and adolescents: is the problem underestimated? *Pediatr Endocrinol Rev.* Mar 2007;4(3):205-209.

- Cochran EB, Phelps SJ, Tolley EA, Stidham GL. Prevalence of, and risk factors for, upper gastrointestinal tract bleeding in critically ill pediatric patients. *Crit Care Med.* Nov 1992;20(11):1519-1523.
- Morgan A, Ward E, Murdoch B, Kennedy B, Murison R. Incidence, characteristics, and predictive factors for dysphagia after pediatric traumatic brain injury. The Journal of head trauma rehabilitation. 2003;18(3):239-251.
- Moiyadi AV, Devi BI, Nair KP. Urinary disturbances following traumatic brain injury: clinical and urodynamic evaluation. *NeuroRehabilitation*. 2007;22(2):93-98.
- Singhania P, Andankar MG, Pathak HR. Urodynamic evaluation of urinary disturbances following traumatic brain injury. Urol Int. 2010;84(1):89-93.
- Swaine BR, Sullivan SJ. Longitudinal profile of early motor recovery following severe traumatic brain injury. *Brain Inj.* May 1996;10(5):347-366.
- 187. Chaplin D, Deitz J, Jaffe KM. Motor performance in children after traumatic brain injury. Arch Phys Med Rehabil. Feb 1993;74(2):161-164.
- 188. Kuhtz-Buschbeck JP, Hoppe B, Golge M, Dreesmann M, Damm-Stunitz U, Ritz A. Sensorimotor recovery in children after traumatic brain injury: analyses of gait, gross motor, and fine motor skills. *Dev Med Child Neurol*. Dec 2003;45(12):821-828.
- Haley SM, Dumas HM, Rabin JP, Ni P. Early recovery of walking in children and youths after traumatic brain injury. *Dev Med Child Neurol*. Oct 2003;45(10):671-675.
- Dumas HM, Haley SM, Ludlow LH, Carey TM. Recovery of ambulation during inpatient rehabilitation: physical therapist prognosis for children and adolescents with traumatic brain injury. *Phys Ther.* Mar 2004;84(3):232-242.
- Basford JR, Chou LS, Kaufman KR, et al. An assessment of gait and balance deficits after traumatic brain injury. *Arch Phys Med Rehabil*. Mar 2003;84(3):343-349.
- Geurts AC, Ribbers GM, Knoop JA, van Limbeek J. Identification of static and dynamic postural instability following traumatic brain injury. Arch Phys Med Rehabil. Jul 1996;77(7):639-644.
- 193. Newton RA. Balance abilities in individuals with moderate and severe traumatic brain injury. *Brain Inj.* Jul 1995;9(5):445-451.
- Wober C, Oder W, Kollegger H, et al. Posturographic measurement of body sway in survivors of severe closed head injury. Arch Phys Med Rehabil. Nov 1993;74(11):1151-1156.
- Brink JD, Imbus C, Woo-Sam J. Physical recovery after severe closed head trauma in children and adolescents. *The Journal of pediatrics*. Nov 1980;97(5):721-727.
- Mayer NH. Choosing upper limb muscles for focal intervention after traumatic brain injury. J Head Trauma Rehabil. Mar-Apr 2004;19(2):119-142.
- 197. Sanger TD, Delgado MR, Gaebler-Spira D, Hallett M, Mink JW, Task Force on Childhood Motor D. Classification and definition of disorders causing hypertonia in childhood. *Pediatrics*. Jan 2003;111(1):e89-97.
- 198. Klingbeil G. Airway problems in patients with traumatic brain injury. Archives Phys Med Rehabil. 1988;69(7):493-495.
- 199. Kan P, Amini A, Hansen K, et al. Outcomes after decompressive craniectomy for severe traumatic brain injury in children. *Journal of Neurosurgery: Pediatrics*. 2006;105(5):337-342.
- Keren O, Cohen M, Lazar-Zweker I, Groswasser Z. Tracheotomy in severe TBI patients: sequelae and relation to vocational outcome. *Brain injury*. 2001;15(6):531-536.
- 201. Kluger G, Kochs A, Holthausen H. Heterotopic ossification in childhood and adolescence. J Child Neurol. Jun 2000;15(6):406-413.
- Hurvitz EA, Mandac BR, Davidoff G, Johnson JH, Nelson VS. Risk factors for heterotopic ossification in children and adolescents with severe traumatic brain injury. Arch Phys Med Rehabil. May 1992;73(5):459-462.
- 203. Mital MA, Garber JE, Stinson JT. Ectopic bone formation in children and adolescents with head injuries: its management. *J Pediatr Orthop.* Jan-Feb 1987;7(1):83-90.

- 204. Mayer MP, Suskauer SJ, Houtrow A, Watanabe T. Venous thromboembolism prophylaxis in the pediatric population. *PM R*. Jun 2011;3(6):578-585.
- Kapoor N, Ciuffreda KJ. Vision Disturbances Following Traumatic Brain Injury. Curr Treat Options Neurol. Jul 2002;4(4):271-280.
- 206. Master CL, Scheiman M, Gallaway M, et al. Vision diagnoses are common after concussion in adolescents. *Clinical pediatrics*. 2016;55(3):260-267.
- 207. Zimmerman WD, Ganzel TM, Windmill IM, Nazar GB, Phillips M. Peripheral hearing loss following head trauma in children. *Laryngoscope*. Jan 1993;103(1 Pt 1):87-91.
- 208. Roizen NJ. Etiology of hearing loss in children. Nongenetic causes. Pediatr Clin North Am. Feb 1999;46(1):49-64, x.
- Chiaretti A, De Benedictis R, Polidori G, Piastra M, Iannelli A, Di Rocco C. Early post-traumatic seizures in children with head injury. *Childs Nerv Syst.* Dec 2000;16(12):862-866.
- Hahn YS, Fuchs S, Flannery AM, Barthel MJ, McLone DG. Factors influencing post-traumatic seizures in children. *Neurosurgery*. May 1988;22(5):864-867.
- Ratan SK, Kulshreshtha R, Pandey RM. Predictors of post-traumatic convulsions in head-injured children. *Pediatr Neurosurg*. Mar 1999;30(3):127-131.
- Statler KD. Pediatric post-traumatic seizures: epidemiology, putative mechanisms of epileptogenesis and promising investigational progress. *Dev Neurosci.* 2006;28(4-5):354-363.
- Barlow KM, Spowart JJ, Minns RA. Early post-traumatic seizures in nonaccidental head injury: relation to outcome. *Dev Med Child Neurol.* Sep 2000;42(9):591-594.
- Appleton RE, Demellweek C. Post-traumatic epilepsy in children requiring inpatient rehabilitation following head injury. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. May 2002;72(5):669-672.
- 215. Ates 0, Ondul S, Onal C, et al. Post-traumatic early epilepsy in pediatric age group with emphasis on influential factors. *Childs Nerv Syst.* Mar 2006;22(3):279-284.
- Manaka S, Takahashi H, Sano K. The difference between children and adults in the onset of post-traumatic epilepsy. *Folia Psychiatr Neurol Jpn*. 1981;35(3):301-304.
- Christensen J, Pedersen MG, Pedersen CB, Sidenius P, Olsen J, Vestergaard M. Long-term risk of epilepsy after traumatic brain injury in children and young adults: a population-based cohort study. *Lancet.* Mar 28 2009;373(9669):1105-1110.
- Zemek R, Barrowman N, Freedman SB, et al. Clinical risk score for persistent postconcussion symptoms among children with acute concussion in the ED. JAMA. 2016;315(10):1014-1025.
- Purcell L, Harvey J, Seabrook JA. Patterns of recovery following sport-related concussion in children and adolescents. *Clinical pediatrics*. 2016;55(5):452-458.
- 220. Fay GC, Jaffe KM, Polissar NL, et al. Mild pediatric traumatic brain injury: a cohort study. Arch Phys Med Rehabil. Sep 1993;74(9):895-901.
- Fay GC, Jaffe KM, Polissar NL, Liao S, Rivara JB, Martin KM. Outcome of pediatric traumatic brain injury at three years: a cohort study. Arch Phys Med Rehabil. 1994;75(7):733-741.
- 222. Fineblit S, Selci E, Loewen H, Ellis M, Russell K. Health-Related Quality of Life after Pediatric Mild Traumatic Brain Injury/Concussion: A Systematic Review. *Journal of neurotrauma*. 2016.
- 223. Bijur PE, Haslum M, Golding J. Cognitive and behavioral sequelae of mild head injury in children. *Pediatrics*. Sep 1990;86(3):337-344.
- Brosseau-Lachaine O, Gagnon I, Forget R, Faubert J. Mild traumatic brain injury induces prolonged visual processing deficits in children. *Brain Injury*. 2008/01/01 2008;22(9):657-668.
- Carroll LJ, Cassidy JD, Peloso PM, et al. Prognosis for mild traumatic brain injury: results of the WHO Collaborating Centre Task Force on Mild Traumatic Brain Injury. J Rehabil Med. Feb 2004(43 Suppl):84-105.

- Babikian T, Satz P, Zaucha K, Light R, Lewis RS, Asarnow RF. The UCLA Longitudinal Study of Neurocognitive Outcomes Following Mild Pediatric Traumatic Brain Injury. *Journal of the International Neuropsychological* Society. 2011;17(05):886-895.
- Willer B, Leddy JJ. Management of concussion and post-concussion syndrome. Current Treatment Options in Neurology. 2006;8(5):415-426.
- 228. Rimel RW, Giordani B, Barth JT, Boll TJ, Jane JA. Disability caused by minor head injury. *Neurosurgery*. 1981;9(3):221-228.
- Ryan NP, Anderson V, Godfrey C, et al. Predictors of very long-term sociocognitive function after pediatric traumatic brain injury: evidence for the vulnerability of the immature "social brain". *Journal of neurotrauma*. 2014;31(7):649-657.
- Covassin T, Moran R, Wilhelm K. Concussion symptoms and neurocognitive performance of high school and college athletes who incur multiple concussions. *The American Journal Of Sports Medicine*. 2013;41(12):2885-2889.
- Mangeot S, Armstrong K, Colvin AN, Yeates KO, Taylor HG. Long-term Executive Function Deficits in Children With Traumatic Brain Injuries: Assessment Using the Behavior Rating Inventory of Executive Function (BRIEF). *Child Neuropsychology*. 2002/12/01 2002;8(4):271-284.
- Beauchamp M, Catroppa C, Godfrey C, Morse S, Rosenfeld JV, Anderson V. Selective changes in executive functioning ten years after severe childhood traumatic brain injury. *Developmental Neuropsychology*. 2011;36(5):578-595.
- 233. Bloom DR, Levin HS, Ewing-Cobbs L, et al. Lifetime and novel psychiatric disorders after pediatric traumatic brain injury. *J Am Acad Child Adolesc Psychiatry*. 2001;40(5):572-579.
- 234. Beauchamp MH, Anderson V. SOCIAL: an integrative framework for the development of social skills. *Psychological bulletin*. 2010;136(1):39.
- Greenham M, Spencer-Smith MM, Anderson PJ, Coleman L, Anderson VA. Social functioning in children with brain insult. *Front Hum Neurosci*. 2010;4(22).
- Tonks J, Slater A, Frampton I, Wall SE, Yates P, Williams WH. The development of emotion and empathy skills after childhood brain injury. *Dev Med Child Neurol.* 2009;51(1):8-16.
- 237. Turkstra LS. Should my shirt be tucked in or left out? The communication context of adolescence. *Aphasiology*. 2000/04/01 2000;14(4):349-364.
- Turkstra LS, McDonald S, DePompei R. Social information processing in adolescents: data from normally developing adolescents and preliminary data from their peers with traumatic brain injury. J Head Trauma Rehabil. 2001;16(5):469-483.
- Anderson VA, Catroppa C, Haritou F, Morse S, Rosenfeld JV. Identifying factors contributing to child and family outcome 30 months after traumatic brain injury in children. *Journal of Neurology, Neurosurgery & Psychiatry*. 2005;76(3):401-408.
- Ylvisaker M, Feeney T. Pediatric brain injury: social, behavioral, and communication disability. *Physical Medicine And Rehabilitation Clinics Of North America*. 2007/02// 2007;18(1):133.
- Yeates KO, Bigler ED, Dennis M, et al. Social outcomes in childhood brain disorder: A heuristic integration of social neuroscience and developmental psychology. *Psychological Bulletin*. 2007;133(3):535-556.
- Teasdale TW, Frosig AJ, Engberg AW. Adult cognitive ability and educational level in relation to concussions in childhood and adolescence: a population study of young men. *Brain Inj.* 2014;28(13-14):1721-1725.
- 243. Coelho CA, DeRuyter F, Stein M. Treatment efficacy: Cognitivecommunicative disorders resulting from traumatic brain injury in adults. J Speech Hear Res. 1996;39:S5-S17.
- Arroyos-Jurado E, Paulsen JS, Merrell KW, Lindgren SD, Max JE. Traumatic brain injury in school-age children: Academic and social outcome. *Journal of School Psychology*. 2000;38(6):571-587.

- 245. Sariaslan A, Sharp DJ, D'Onofrio BM, Larsson H, Fazel S. Long-term Outcomes Associated with Traumatic Brain Injury in Childhood and Adolescence: A Nationwide Swedish Cohort Study of a Wide Range of Medical and Social Outcomes. *PLoS Med* 2016;13(8):e1002103.
- 246. US Bureau of Labor Statistics. Current Population Survey (Employed persons by detailed occupation, sex, and age, Annual Average 2006). 2006; http:// www.bls.gov/cps/home.htm#data. Accessed January 30, 2014.
- Lewis J, Slobodov G. Transition from Pediatric to Adult Health Care in Patients with Chronic Illnesses: An Integrative Review. Urologic nursing. 2015;35(5):231-238.
- Anderson VA, Catroppa C, Morse S, Haritou F, Rosenfeld J. Attentional and processing skills following traumatic brain injury in early childhood. *Brain Injury*. 2005;19(9):699-710.
- Crowe LM, Catroppa C, Babl FE, Rosenfeld JV, Anderson V. Timing of traumatic brain injury in childhood and intellectual outcome. J Pediatr Psychol. Aug 2012;37(7):745-754.
- Savage RC, Urbanczyk B. Growing up with a brain injury. *The Perspectives* Network. 1995;3.
- Anderson SW, Bechara A, Damasio H, Tranel D, Damasio AR. Impairment of social and moral behavior related to early damage in human prefrontal cortex. *Nat Neurosci.* Nov 1999;2(11):1032-1037.
- Barnes M, Dennis M, Wilkinson M. Reading after closed head injury in childhood: Effects on accuracy, fluency, and comprehension. *Develop Neuropsychol.* 1999;15:1-24.
- 253. Dennis M, Wilkinson M, Koski L, Humphreys RP. Attention deficits in the longterm after childhood head injury. In: Broman SH, Michel ME, eds. *Traumatic Head Injury in Children*. New York, NY: Oxford University Press; 1995:165-187.
- Ewing-Cobbs L, Fletcher JM, Levin HS, Francis DJ, Davidson K, Miner ME. Longitudinal neuropsychological outcome in infants and preschoolers with traumatic brain injury. J Int Neuropsychol Soc. 1997;3(6):581-591.
- Taylor HG, Alden J. Age-related differences in outcomes following childhood brain insults: an introduction and overview. J Int Neuropsychol Soc. Nov 1997;3(6):555-567.
- 256. Verger K, Junque C, Levin HS, et al. Correlation of atrophy measures on MRI with neuropsychological sequelae in children and adolescents with traumatic brain injury. *Brain Inj.* Mar 2001;15(3):211-221.
- 257. Taylor HG, Swartwout MD, Yeates KO, Walz NC, Stancin T, Wade SL. Traumatic brain injury in young children: Postacute effects on cognitive and school readiness skills. *Journal of the International Neuropsychological* Society. 2008;14(5):734-745.
- 258. Fletcher JM, Ewing-Cobbs L, Francis DJ, Levin HS. Variability in outcomes after traumatic brain injury in children: A developmental perspective. In: Broman SH, Michel ME, eds. *Traumatic head injury in children*. New York: Oxford University Press; 1995:3–21.
- Taylor HG, Yeates KO, Wade SL, Drotar D, Stancin T, Burant C. Bidirectional child-family influences on outcomes of traumatic brain injury in children. J Int Neuropsychol Soc. Sep 2001;7(6):755-767.
- 260. Schwartz L, Taylor HG, Drotar D, Yeates KO, Wade SL, Stancin T. Longterm behavior problems following pediatric traumatic brain injury: Prevalence, predictors, and correlates. *Journal Of Pediatric Psychology*. 2003;28(4):251-263.
- Novack TA, Alderson AL, Bush BA, Meythaler JM, Canupp K. Cognitive and functional recovery at 6 and 12 months post-TBI. *Brain Inj.* Nov 2000;14(11):987-996.
- 262. Catroppa C, Anderson V. Intervention approaches for executive dysfunction following brain injury in childhood. In: Anderson V, Jacobs R, Anderson PJ, eds. Executive functions and the frontal lobes: A lifespan perspective. Philadelphia, PA US: Taylor & Francis; 2008:439-469.
- 263. Anderson VA, Catroppa C, Morse S, Haritou F, Rosenfeld J. Recovery of intellectual ability following traumatic brain injury in childhood: impact of injury severity and age at injury. *Pediatr Neurosurg*. 2000;32(6):282-290.
- Massagli TL, Fann JR, Burington BE, Jaffe KM, Katon WJ, Thompson RS. Psychiatric illness after mild traumatic brain injury in children. Arch Phys Med Rehabil. 2004;85(9):1428-1434.

- Taylor HG, Orchinik LJ, Minich N, et al. Symptoms of persistent behavior problems in children with mild traumatic brain injury. *Journal of head trauma* rehabilitation. 2015;30(5):302-310.
- Yeates KO, Taylor HG. Neurobehavioural outcomes of mild head injury in children and adolescents. Pediatric Rehabilitation. 2005;8(1):5-16.
- Duhaime AC, Christian C, Moss E, Seidl T. Long-term outcome in infants with the shaking-impact syndrome. *Pediatr Neurosurg*. Jun 1996;24(6):292-298.
- 268. Hymel KP, Makoroff KL, Laskey AL, Conaway MR, Blackman JA. Mechanisms, clinical presentations, injuries, and outcomes from inflicted versus noninflicted head trauma during infancy: results of a prospective, multicentered, comparative study. *Pediatrics*. May 2007;119(5):922-929.
- 269. Risen SR, Suskauer SJ, Dematt EJ, Slomine BS, Salorio CF. Functional outcomes in children with abusive head trauma receiving inpatient rehabilitation compared with children with nonabusive head trauma. *The Journal of pediatrics*. Mar 2014;164(3):613-619 e611-612.
- Adamo MA, Drazin D, Smith C, Waldman JB. Comparison of accidental and nonaccidental traumatic brain injuries in infants and toddlers: demographics, neurosurgical interventions, and outcomes. *J Neurosurg Pediatr.* Nov 2009;4(5):414-419.
- Ewing-Cobbs L, Prasad M, Kramer L, Landry S. Inflicted traumatic brain injury: relationship of developmental outcome to severity of injury. *Pediatr Neurosurg*. Nov 1999;31(5):251-258.
- 272. Goldstein B, Kelly MM, Bruton D, Cox C. Inflicted versus accidental head injury in critically injured children. *Crit Care Med.* Sep 1993;21(9):1328-1332.
- 273. Ichord RN, Naim M, Pollock AN, Nance ML, Margulies SS, Christian CW. Hypoxic-ischemic injury complicates inflicted and accidental traumatic brain injury in young children: the role of diffusion-weighted imaging. J Neurotrauma. Jan 2007;24(1):106-118.
- McClincy MP, Lovell MR, Pardini J, Collins MW, Spore MK. Recovery from sports concussion in high school and collegiate athletes. *Brain Injury*. 2006;20(1):33-39.
- 275. 275. Bock S, Grim R, Barron TF, et al. Factors associated with delayed recovery in athletes with concussion treated at a pediatric neurology concussion clinic. *Childs Nerv Syst.* Nov 2015;31(11):2111-2116.
- Williams RM, Puetz TW, Giza CC, Broglio SP. Concussion recovery time among high school and collegiate athletes: a systematic review and metaanalysis. Sports Med. Jun 2015;45(6):893-903.
- 277. Morgan CD, Zuckerman SL, Lee YM, et al. Predictors of postconcussion syndrome after sports-related concussion in young athletes: a matched case-control study. *J Neurosurg Pediatr.* Jun 2015;15(6):589-598.
- Halstead ME, Walter KD, Council on Sports M, Fitness. American Academy of Pediatrics. Clinical report--sport-related concussion in children and adolescents. *Pediatrics*. Sep 2010;126(3):597-615.
- 279. Massagli TL, Jaffe KM. Pediatric traumatic brain injury: prognosis and rehabilitation. *Pediatr Ann.* Jan 1994;23(1):29-30, 33-26.
- Luis CA, Mittenberg W. Mood and anxiety disorders following pediatric traumatic brain injury: a prospective study. J Clin Exp Neuropsychol. 2002;24(3):270-279.
- Woodrome SE, Yeates KO, Taylor HG, et al. Coping strategies as a predictor of post-concussive symptoms in children with mild traumatic brain injury versus mild orthopedic injury. J Int Neuropsychol Soc. Mar 2011;17(2):317-326.
- 282. Fay TB, Yeates KO, Taylor HG, et al. Cognitive reserve as a moderator of postconcussive symptoms in children with complicated and uncomplicated mild traumatic brain injury. *Journal of the International Neuropsychological Society*. 2010;16(1):94-105.
- McAllister TW. Genetic Factors Modulating Outcome After Neurotrauma. PM&R. 2010;2(12, Supplement):S241-S252.
- Kurowski B, Martin LJ, Wade SL. Genetics and outcomes after traumatic brain injury (TBI): what do we know about pediatric TBI? J Pediatr Rehabil Med. 2012;5(3):217-231.
- Iverson GL, Wojtowicz M, Brooks BL, et al. High school athletes with ADHD and learning difficulties have a greater lifetime concussion history. *Journal of attention disorders*. 2016:1087054716657410.

- 286. Miranda R, Shaffer D. Understanding the suicidal moment in adolescence. Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences. 2013;1304(1):14-21.
- 287. Max JE, Dunisch DL. Traumatic brain injury in a child psychiatry outpatient clinic: a controlled study. *Journal of the American Academy of Child &* Adolescent Psychiatry. 1997;36(3):404-411.
- Ellis MJ, Ritchie LJ, Koltek M, et al. Psychiatric outcomes after pediatric sports-related concussion. *Journal of Neurosurgery: Pediatrics*. 2015;16(6):709-718.
- Biederman J, Feinberg L, Chan J, et al. Mild traumatic brain injury and attention-deficit hyperactivity disorder in young student athletes. *Journal of Nervous & Mental Disease*. 2015;203(11):813-819.
- Kania K, Shaikh KA, White IK, Ackerman LL. Follow-up issues in children with mild traumatic brain injuries. *Journal of Neurosurgery: Pediatrics*. 2016;18(2):224-230.
- 291. Kesler SR, Adams HF, Blasey CM, Bigler ED. Premorbid intellectual functioning, education, and brain size in traumatic brain injury: an investigation of the cognitive reserve hypothesis. *Appl Neuropsychol.* 2003;10(3):153-162.
- Zhou W, Xu D, Peng X, Zhang Q, Jia J, Crutcher KA. Meta-analysis of APOE4 allele and outcome after traumatic brain injury. *J Neurotrauma*. Apr 2008;25(4):279-290.
- Aitken ME, McCarthy ML, Slomine BS, et al. Family Burden After Traumatic Brain Injury in Children. *Pediatrics*. January 1, 2009 2009;123(1):199-206.
- Wade SL, Carey J, Wolfe CR. An online family intervention to reduce parental distress following pediatric brain injury. J Consult Clin Psychol. 2006;74(3):445-454.
- 295. Wade SL, Taylor HG, Drotar D, Stancin T, Yeates KO, Minich NM. A prospective study of long-term caregiver and family adaptation following brain injury in children. *The Journal Of Head Trauma Rehabilitation*. 2002;17(2):96-111.
- 296. Wade SL, Cassedy A, Walz NC, Taylor HG, Stancin T, Yeates KO. The relationship of parental warm responsiveness and negativity to emerging behavior problems following traumatic brain injury in young children. *Dev Psychol.* 2011;47(1):119-133.
- 297. Taylor HG, Drotar D, Wade S, Yeates K, Stancin T, Klein S. Recovery from traumatic brain injury in children: The importance of the family. *Traumatic head injury in children*. 1995:188-216.
- Root AE, Wimsatt M, Rubin KH, et al. Children with traumatic brain injury: Associations between parenting and social adjustment. *Journal of applied* developmental psychology. 2016;42:1-7.
- 299. Wade SL, Taylor HG, Drotar D, Stancin T, Yeates KO. Childhood traumatic brain injury: initial impact on the family. *J Learn Disabil.* 1996;29(6):652-661.
- Jaffe KM, Fay GC, Polissar NL, et al. Severity of pediatric traumatic brain injury and early neurobehavioral outcome: a cohort study. Arch Phys Med Rehabil. 1992;73(6):540-547.
- Wade SL, Taylor HG, Drotar D, Stancin T, Yeates KO. Family burden and adaptation during the initial year after traumatic brain injury in children. *Pediatrics*. 1998;102(1 Pt 1):110-116.
- 302. Rivara JB, Jaffe KM, Fay GC, et al. Family functioning and injury severity as predictors of child functioning one year following traumatic brain injury. Arch Phys Med Rehabil. Oct 1993;74(10):1047-1055.
- 303. Wade SL, Taylor HG, Drotar D, Stancin T, Yeates KO, Minich NM. Interpersonal stressors and resources as predictors, of parental adaptation following pediatric traumatic injury. *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology.* Oct 2004;72(5):776-784.
- 304. Wade SL, Borawski EA, Taylor HG, Drotar D, Yeates KO, Stancin T. The relationship of caregiver coping to family outcomes during the initial year following pediatric traumatic injury. J Consult Clin Psychol. Jun 2001;69(3):406-415.
- 305. Chitsabesan P, Lennox C, Williams H, Tariq O, Shaw J. Traumatic brain injury in juvenile offenders: findings from the comprehensive health assessment tool study and the development of a specialist linkworker service. The Journal of head trauma rehabilitation. 2015;30(2):106-115.

- 306. Leon-Carrion J, Ramos FJC. Blows to the head during development can predispose to violent criminal behaviour: rehabilitation of consequences of head injury is a measure for crime prevention. *Brain injury*. 2003;17(3):207-216.
- 307. McKinlay A, Ligteringen V, Than M. A Comparison of Concussive Symptoms Reported by Parents for Preschool Versus School-Aged Children. *The Journal* Of Head Trauma Rehabilitation. 2013;Publish Ahead of Print:10.1097/ HTR.1090b1013e3182a1092dd1097f.
- 308. Zajac K, Sheidow AJ, Davis M. Juvenile justice, mental health, and the transition to adulthood: A review of service system involvement and unmet needs in the US. *Children and youth services review*. 2015;56:139-148.
- 309. Ebell MH, Siwek J, Weiss BD, et al. Strength of recommendation taxonomy (SORT): a patient-centered approach to grading evidence in the medical literature. The Journal of the American Board of Family Practice. 2004;17(1):59-67.
- Meehan WP, 3rd. Medical therapies for concussion. Clin Sports Med. Jan 2011;30(1):115-124, ix.
- Kinnaman KA, Mannix RC, Comstock RD, Meehan WP, 3rd. Management strategies and medication use for treating paediatric patients with concussions. Acta Paediatr. Sep 2013;102(9):e424-428.
- 312. Reddy CC, Collins M, Lovell M, Kontos AP. Efficacy of Amantadine Treatment on Symptoms and Neurocognitive Performance Among Adolescents Following Sports-Related Concussion. *The Journal Of Head Trauma Rehabilitation*. 2013;28(4):260-265.
- 313. Kacperski J, Arthur T. Management of post-traumatic headaches in children and adolescents. *Headache*. Dec 21 2015.
- Rivara FP, Ennis SK, Mangione-Smith R, MacKenzie EJ, Jaffe KM. Quality of care indicators for the rehabilitation of children with traumatic brain injury. *Arch Phys Med Rehabil.* Mar 2012;93(3):381-385 e389.
- 315. Department of Health and Human Services, Board of Scientific Counselors, Center for Disease Control and Prevention, National Center for Injury Prevention and Control. Report from the Pediatric Mild Traumatic Brain Injury Guideline Workgroup: Systematic Review and Clinical Recommendations for Healthcare Providers on the Diagnosis and Management of Mild Traumatic Brain Injury Among Children. Atlanta, GA: Centers for Disease Control and Prevention; 2016.
- Hartman M, Watson RS, Linde-Zwirble W, et al. Pediatric traumatic brain injury is inconsistently regionalized in the United States. *Pediatrics*. Jul 2008;122(1):e172-180.
- Kuppermann N, Holmes JF, Dayan PS, et al. Identification of children at very low risk of clinically-important brain injuries after head trauma: a prospective cohort study. *Lancet.* Oct 3 2009;374(9696):1160-1170.
- Bressan S, Romanato S, Mion T, Zanconato S, Da Dalt L. Implementation of adapted PECARN decision rule for children with minor head injury in the pediatric emergency department. Acad Emerg Med. Jul 2012;19(7):801-807.
- Ballard DW, Rauchwerger AS, Reed ME, et al. Emergency physicians' knowledge and attitudes of clinical decision support in the electronic health record: a survey-based study. Acad Emerg Med. Apr 2013;20(4):352-360.
- 320. Kochanek PM, Carney N, Adelson PD, et al. Guidelines for the acute medical management of severe traumatic brain injury in infants, children, and adolescents-second edition. *Pediatr Crit Care Med.* Jan 2012;13 Suppl 1:S1-82.
- 321. Adelson PD, Wisniewski SR, Beca J, et al. Comparison of hypothermia and normothermia after severe traumatic brain injury in children (Cool Kids): a phase 3, randomised controlled trial. *The Lancet Neurology*. 2013;12(6):546-553.
- 322. Pineda JA, Leonard JR, Mazotas IG, et al. Effect of implementation of a paediatric neurocritical care programme on outcomes after severe traumatic brain injury: a retrospective cohort study. *The Lancet Neurology*. 2013;12(1):45-52.
- 323. Hutchinson M, Comper P, Csenge B, Richards D. Psychosocial and psychological factors related to delayed recovery from concussion in high school students. *British Journal of Sports Medicine*. 2014;48(7):610-610.
- 324. Adelson PD, Bratton SL, Carney NA, et al. Guidelines for the acute medical management of severe traumatic brain injury in infants, children, and adolescents. Chapter 3. Prehospital airway management. *Pediatr Crit Care Med.* Jul 2003;4(3 Suppl):S9-11.

- 325. Kokoska ER, Smith GS, Pittman T, Weber TR. Early hypotension worsens neurological outcome in pediatric patients with moderately severe head trauma. J Pediatr Surg. Feb 1998;33(2):333-338.
- 326. Pigula FA, Wald SL, Shackford SR, Vane DW. The effect of hypotension and hypoxia on children with severe head injuries. *J Pediatr Surg.* Mar 1993;28(3):310-314; discussion 315-316.
- Fisher B, Thomas D, Peterson B. Hypertonic saline lowers raised intracranial pressure in children after head trauma. *J Neurosurg Anesthesiol.* Jan 1992;4(1):4-10.
- Kamel H, Navi BB, Nakagawa K, Hemphill JC, 3rd, Ko NU. Hypertonic saline versus mannitol for the treatment of elevated intracranial pressure: a metaanalysis of randomized clinical trials. *Crit Care Med.* Mar 2011;39(3):554-559.
- Vernon DD, Witte MK. Effect of neuromuscular blockade on oxygen consumption and energy expenditure in sedated, mechanically ventilated children. Crit Care Med. May 2000;28(5):1569-1571.
- 330. Sahuquillo J, Arikan F. Decompressive craniectomy for the treatment of refractory high intracranial pressure in traumatic brain injury. *Cochrane Database Syst Rev.* 2006(1):CD003983.
- Taylor A, Butt W, Rosenfeld J, et al. A randomized trial of very early decompressive craniectomy in children with traumatic brain injury and sustained intracranial hypertension. *Childs Nerv* Syst. Feb 2001;17(3):154-162.
- Bennett MH, Trytko B, Jonker B. Hyperbaric oxygen therapy for the adjunctive treatment of traumatic brain injury. *Cochrane Database Syst Rev.* 2004(4):CD004609.
- 333. Meier R, Bechir M, Ludwig S, et al. Differential temporal profile of lowered blood glucose levels (3.5 to 6.5 mmol/l versus 5 to 8 mmol/l) in patients with severe traumatic brain injury. *Crit Care*. 2008;12(4):R98.
- Oddo M, Schmidt JM, Carrera E, et al. Impact of tight glycemic control on cerebral glucose metabolism after severe brain injury: a microdialysis study. *Crit Care Med.* Dec 2008;36(12):3233-3238.
- 335. Vespa P, Boonyaputthikul R, McArthur DL, et al. Intensive insulin therapy reduces microdialysis glucose values without altering glucose utilization or improving the lactate/pyruvate ratio after traumatic brain injury. *Crit Care Med.* Mar 2006;34(3):850-856.
- 336. O'Lynnger TM, Shannon CN, Le TM, et al. Standardizing ICU management of pediatric traumatic brain injury is associated with improved outcomes at discharge. J Neurosurg Pediatr. Jan 2016;17(1):19-26.
- 337. Vavilala MS, Kernic MA, Wang J, et al. Acute care clinical indicators associated with discharge outcomes in children with severe traumatic brain injury. Crit Care Med. Oct 2014;42(10):2258-2266.
- 338. Mackay LE, Bernstein BA, Chapman PE, Morgan AS, Milazzo LS. Early intervention in severe head injury: long-term benefits of a formalized program. Arch Phys Med Rehabil. Jul 1992;73(7):635-641.
- 339. Chesnut RM, Carney N, Maynard H, Mann NC, Patterson P, Helfand M. Summary report: evidence for the effectiveness of rehabilitation for persons with traumatic brain injury. J Head Trauma Rehabil. Apr 1999;14(2):176-188.
- Cope DN, Hall K. Head injury rehabilitation: benefit of early intervention. Arch Phys Med Rehabil. Sep 1982;63(9):433-437.
- Semlyen JK, Summers SJ, Barnes MP. Traumatic brain injury: efficacy of multidisciplinary rehabilitation. Arch Phys Med Rehabil. Jun 1998;79(6):678-683.
- 342. Chan L, Doctor J, Temkin N, et al. Discharge disposition from acute care after traumatic brain injury: the effect of insurance type. Archives of physical medicine and rehabilitation. 2001;82(9):1151-1154.
- 343. Cuthbert JP, Corrigan JD, Harrison-Felix C, et al. Factors that predict acute hospitalization discharge disposition for adults with moderate-to-severe traumatic brain injury. Archives of physical medicine and rehabilitation. 2011;92(5):721-730. e723.
- 344. Skinner AC, Mayer ML. Effects of insurance status on children's access to specialty care: a systematic review of the literature. BMC health services research. 2007;7(1):1.
- 345. Pangilinan PH, Giacoletti-Argento A, Shellhaas R, Hurvitz EA, Hornyak JE. Neuropharmacology in pediatric brain injury: a review. PM R. Dec 2010;2(12):1127-1140.

- Luedtke KE, Buck ML. Evaluation of Off-label Prescribing at a Children's Rehabilitation Center. The Journal of Pediatric Pharmacology and Therapeutics. 2014;19(4):296-301.
- Backeljauw B, Kurowski BG. Interventions for Attention Problems After Pediatric Traumatic Brain Injury: What Is the Evidence? *PM R*. Apr 19 2014.
- 348. Huang CH, Huang CC, Sun CK, Lin GH, Hou WH. Methylphenidate on Cognitive Improvement in Patients with Traumatic Brain Injury: A Meta-Analysis. Curr Neuropharmacol. 2016;14(3):272-281.
- 349. Evanson NK, Paulson AL, Kurowski BG. A Narrative Review of Pharmacologic and Non-pharmacologic Interventions for Disorders of Consciousness Following Brain Injury in the Pediatric Population. *Current Physical Medicine* and Rehabilitation Reports. 2016;4(1):56-70.
- 350. Berry JG, Bloom S, Foley S, Palfrey JS. Health inequity in children and youth with chronic health conditions. *Pediatrics*. 2010;126(Supplement 3):S111-S119.
- 351. Brown RL. Epidemiology of injury and the impact of health disparities. *Current Opinion In Pediatrics*. 2010;22(3):321-325.
- 352. Jaffe KM, Jimenez N. Disparity in Rehabilitation: Another Inconvenient Truth. Archives of physical medicine and rehabilitation. 2015;96(8):1371.
- 353. Haider AH, Efron DT, Haut ER, DiRusso SM, Sullivan T, Cornwell EE, 3rd. Black children experience worse clinical and functional outcomes after traumatic brain injury: an analysis of the National Pediatric Trauma Registry. *The Journal Of Trauma*. May 2007;62(5):1259-1262; discussion 1262-1253.
- McCarthy ML, Serpi T, Kufera JA, Demeter LA, Paidas C. Factors influencing admission among children with a traumatic brain injury. Acad Emerg Med. Jul 2002;9(7):684-693.
- Jimenez N, Ebel BE, Wang J, et al. Disparities in disability after traumatic brain injury among Hispanic children and adolescents. *Pediatrics*. Jun 2013;131(6):e1850-1856.
- 356. Penman-Aguilar A, Bouye K, Liburd LC. Background and rationale. MMWR Suppl. Apr 18 2014;63(1):3-4.
- 357. Newacheck PW, Strickland B, Shonkoff JP, et al. An epidemiologic profile of children with special health care needs. *Pediatrics*. Jul 1998;102(1 Pt 1):117-123.
- Jimenez N, Osorio M, Ramos JL, Apkon S, Ebel BE, Rivara FP. Functional independence after inpatient rehabilitation for traumatic brain injury among minority children and adolescents. Archives of physical medicine and rehabilitation. 2015;96(7):1255-1261.
- 359. Zumsteg JM, Ennis SK, Jaffe KM, Mangione-Smith R, MacKenzie EJ, Rivara FP. Quality of care indicators for the structure and organization of inpatient rehabilitation care of children with traumatic brain injury. Arch Phys Med Rehabil. 2012;93(3):386-393.
- Jimenez N, Symons RG, Wang J, et al. Outpatient rehabilitation for Medicaidinsured children hospitalized with traumatic brain injury. *Pediatrics*. 2016:e20153500.
- Niederkrotenthaler T, Xu L, Parks SE, Sugerman DE. Descriptive factors of abusive head trauma in young children—United States, 2000–2009. Child abuse & neglect. 2013;37(7):446-455.
- 362. Keenan HT, Runyan DK, Nocera M. Child outcomes and family characteristics 1 year after severe inflicted or noninflicted traumatic brain injury. *Pediatrics*. 2006;117(2):317-324.
- Anderson VA, Brown S, Newitt H, Hoile H. Long-term outcome from childhood traumatic brain injury: Intellectual ability, personality, and quality of life. *Neuropsychol.* 2011;25(2):176-184.
- Ransom DM, Vaughan CG, Pratson L, Sady MD, McGill CA, Gioia GA. Academic effects of concussion in children and adolescents. *Pediatrics*. 2015;135(6):1043-1050.
- Kraus JF, Fife D, Conroy C. Pediatric brain injuries: the nature, clinical course, and early outcomes in a defined United States' population. *Pediatrics*. Apr 1987;79(4):501-507.
- 366. Harr-Robins JJ, Shambaugh L, Parrish T. The status of state-level response to intervention policies and procedures in the west region states and five other states. *Retrieved from ERIC database.*(*ED506067*). 2009.

- 367. U.S. Department of Education. IDEA Section 618 Data Products: State Level Data Files, IDEA Part B Child Count Age 6-21. 2008.
- 368. U.S. Department of Education. Private School Participants in Federal Programs Under the No Child Left Behind Act and the Individuals with Disabilities Education Act. Washington, D.C.: U.S. Department of Education, Office of Planning, Evaluation and Policy Development, Policy and Program Studies Service; 2007.
- Laughlin L. Who's Minding the Kids? Child Care Arrangements: Spring 2011 Current Population Reports. Washington, D.C: U.S. Census Bureau; 2013:70-135.
- U.S. Department of Education Office of Special Education and Rehabilitative Services. Questions and Answers On Secondary Transition. Washington, D.C.: U.S. Department of Education; Revised September 2011.
- Guskiewicz KM, Register-Mihalik J, McCrory P, et al. Evidence-based approach to revising the SCAT2: introducing the SCAT3. *British Journal of* Sports Medicine. April 1, 2013 2013;47(5):289-293.
- 372. Putukian M, Echemendia R, Dettwiler-Danspeckgruber A, et al. Prospective clinical assessment using Sideline Concussion Assessment Tool-2 testing in the evaluation of sport-related concussion in college athletes. *Clinical journal of sport medicine : official journal of the Canadian Academy of Sport Medicine*. Jan 2015;25(1):36-42.
- 373. Valovich McLeod TC, Bay RC, Lam KC, Chhabra A. Representative baseline values on the Sport Concussion Assessment Tool 2 (SCAT2) in adolescent athletes vary by gender, grade, and concussion history. Am J Sports Med. Apr 2012;40(4):927-933.
- Cohen JS, Gioia G, Atabaki S, Teach SJ. Sports-related concussions in pediatrics. *Current Opinion In Pediatrics*. Jun 2009;21(3):288-293.
- Zuckerbraun NS, Atabaki S, Collins MW, Thomas D, Gioia GA. Use of modified acute concussion evaluation tools in the emergency department. *Pediatrics*. Apr 2014;133(4):635-642.
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. HEADS UP to Youth Sports. 2017; https://www.cdc.gov/headsup/youthsports/. Accessed May 26, 2017.
- Iverson GL, Schatz P. Advanced topics in neuropsychological assessment following sport-related concussion. *Brain injury*. 2015;29(2):263-275.
- 378. Kontos AP, Sufrinko A, Womble M, Kegel N. Neuropsychological Assessment Following Concussion: an Evidence Based Review of the Role of Neuropsychological Assessment Pre-and Post-Concussion. Current pain and headache reports. 2016;20(6):1-7.
- Rahman-Filipiak AA, Woodard JL. Administration and environment considerations in computer-based sports-concussion assessment. *Neuropsychology review*. 2013;23(4):314-334.
- Resch JE, McCrea MA, Cullum CM. Computerized neurocognitive testing in the management of sport-related concussion: an update. *Neuropsychology* review. 2013;23(4):335-349.
- Davis GA, Anderson V, Babl FE, et al. What is the difference in concussion management in children as compared with adults? A systematic review. Br J Sports Med. 2017:bjsports-2016-097415.
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Sports Concussion Policies and Laws. 2015; https://www.cdc.gov/headsup/policy/. Accessed May 25, 2017.
- Thomas DG, Apps JN, Hoffmann RG, McCrea M, Hammeke T. Benefits of strict rest after acute concussion: a randomized controlled trial. *Pediatrics*. Feb 2015;135(2):213-223.
- 384. Schneider KJ, Iverson GL, Emery CA, McCrory P, Herring SA, Meeuwisse WH. The effects of rest and treatment following sport-related concussion: a systematic review of the literature. *British Journal of Sports Medicine*. April 1, 2013 2013;47(5):304-307.
- Schneider KJ, Meeuwisse WH, Nettel-Aguirre A, et al. Cervicovestibular rehabilitation in sport-related concussion: a randomised controlled trial. Br J Sports Med. Sep 2014;48(17):1294-1298.
- Leddy JJ, Kozlowski K, Donnelly JP, Pendergast DR, Epstein LH, Willer B. A Preliminary Study of Subsymptom Threshold Exercise Training for Refractory Post-Concussion Syndrome. *Clinical Journal of Sport Medicine*. 2010;20(1):21-27

- Leddy JJ, Cox JL, Baker JG, et al. Exercise Treatment for Post-concussion Syndrome: A Pilot Study of Changes in Functional Magnetic Resonance Imaging Activation, Physiology, and Symptoms. J Head Trauma Rehabil. Dec 15 2012.
- Leddy JJ, Sandhu H, Sodhi V, Baker JG, Willer B. Rehabilitation of Concussion and Post-concussion Syndrome. Sports Health. Mar 2012;4(2):147-154.
- Leddy JJ, Cox JL, Baker JG, et al. Exercise treatment for post-concussion syndrome: a pilot study of changes in functional magnetic resonance imaging activation, physiology, and symptoms. J Head Trauma Rehabil. Jul-Aug 2013;28(4):241-249.
- 390. Gagnon I, Grilli L, Friedman D, Iverson GL. A pilot study of active rehabilitation for adolescents who are slow to recover from sport-related concussion. Scand J Med Sci Sports. Mar 3 2015.
- 391. McCrory P, Meeuwisse W, Johnston K, et al. Consensus statement on concussion in sport: the 3rd International Conference on Concussion in Sport held in Zurich, November 2008. *Journal of Athletic Training*. Jul-Aug 2009;44(4):434-448.
- 392. Buckley TA, Burdette G, Kelly K. Concussion-management practice patterns of National collegiate Athletic Association Division II and III athletic trainers: How the other half lives. J Athl Train. Aug 2015;50(8):879-888.
- DeMatteo C, Stazyk K, Giglia L, et al. A Balanced Protocol for Return to School for Children and Youth Following Concussive Injury. *Clinical Pediatrics*. July 1, 2015 2015;54(8):783-792.
- Pangilinan PH, Jr., Hornyak JE. Controversial topic: return to competitive sport after severe traumatic brain injury. *Brain Inj.* Nov 2007;21(12):1315-1317.
- 395. Swaine BR, Tremblay C, Platt RW, Grimard G, Zhang X, Pless IB. Previous head injury is a risk factor for subsequent head injury in children: a longitudinal cohort study. *Pediatrics*. 2007;119(4):749-758.
- 396. McKinlay A, Grace R, Horwood L, Fergusson D, Ridder EM, MacFarlane M. Prevalence of traumatic brain injury among children, adolescents and young adults: prospective evidence from a birth cohort. *Brain injury*. 2008;22(2):175-181.
- National Association of State Head Injury Administrators. State Programs. 2016; http://www.nashia.org/StatePrograms.asp. Accessed August 11, 2016.
- 398. U.S. Department of Education. Child Find. 20 U.S.C. § 1412(a)(3). Vol 34 C.F.R. § 300.111(a). Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Publishing Office; 2012.
- 399. 399. Allen DA, Hudd SS. Are we professionalizing parents? Weighing the benefits and pitfalls. *Ment Retard.* Jun 1987;25(3):133-139.
- 400. Zirpoli TJ, Hancox D, Wieck C, Skarnulis ER. Partners in Policymaking: Empowering People. Research and Practice for Persons with Severe Disabilities. June 1, 1989 1989;14(2):163-167.
- Brener ND, Wheeler L, Wolfe LC, Vernon-Smiley M, Caldart-Olson L. Health services: results from the School Health Policies and Programs Study 2006. J Sch Health. Oct 2007;77(8):464-485.
- 402. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Results from the School Health Policies and Practices Study 2012. 2013: http://www.cdc.gov/healthyyouth/data/shpps/results.htm. Accessed May 25, 2016.
- 403. Faul M, Wald MM, Rutland-Brown W, Sullivent EE, Sattin RW. Using a costbenefit analysis to estimate outcomes of a clinical treatment guideline: testing theBrain Trauma Foundation guidelines for the treatment of severe traumatic brain injury. *The Journal Of Trauma*. Dec 2007;63(6):1271-1278.
- Marion DW, Penrod LE, Kelsey SF, et al. Treatment of traumatic brain injury with moderate hypothermia. N Engl J Med. Feb 20 1997;336(8):540-546.
- 405. Faul M, Xu L, Sasser SM. Hospitalized Traumatic Brain Injury: Low Trauma Center Utilization and High Interfacility Transfers among Older Adults. *Prehosp Emerg Care*. Mar 17 2016:1-10.
- 406. Keenan HT, Murphy NA, Staheli R, Savitz LA. Healthcare utilization in the first year after pediatric traumatic brain injury in an insured population. *The Journal of head trauma rehabilitation*. 2013;28(6):426-432.
- Ng EMW, Polatajko HJ, Marziali E, Hunt A, Dawson DR. Telerehabilitation for addressing executive dysfunction after traumatic brain injury. *Brain Inj.* 2013;27(5):548-564.

- 408. Vargas BB, Channer DD, Dodick DW, Demaerschalk BM. Teleconcussion: an innovative approach to screening, diagnosis, and management of mild traumatic brain injury. *Telemedicine and e-Health*. 2012;18(10):803-806.
- 409. Parsons HM, Schmidt S, Tenner LL, Bang H, Keegan TH. Early impact of the Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act on insurance among young adults with cancer: Analysis of the dependent insurance provision. *Cancer.* 2016;122(11):1766-1773.
- Smith JC, Medalia C. U.S. Census Bureau, Current Population Reports, P60-253, Health Insurance Coverage in the United States: 2014. Washington, DC: U.S. Government Printing Office; 2015.
- Arbogast KB, Curry AE, Metzger KB, et al. Improving primary care provider practices in youth concussion management. *Clinical pediatrics*. 2017:0009922817709555.
- 412. van der Lee JH, Mokkink LB, Grootenhuis MA, Heymans HS, Offringa M. Definitions and measurement of chronic health conditions in childhood: a systematic review. Jama. Jun 27 2007;297(24):2741-2751.
- Bennett TD, Niedzwecki CM, Korgenski EK, Bratton SL. Initiation of physical, occupational, and speech therapy in children with traumatic brain injury. Arch Phys Med Rehabil. Jul 2013;94(7):1268-1276.
- Taylor HG, Yeates KO, Wade SL, Drotar D, Stancin T, Montpetite M. Longterm Educational Interventions After Traumatic Brain Injury in Children. *Rehabilitation Psychology*. 2003;48(4):227-236.
- 415. Rivara FP, Ennis SK, Mangione-Smith R, MacKenzie EJ, Jaffe KM. Variation in Adherence to New Quality-of-Care Indicators for the Acute Rehabilitation of Children With Traumatic Brain Injury. Archives Of Physical Medicine And Rehabilitation. 2012;93(8):1371-1376.
- 416. Strickland B, McPherson M, Weissman G, van Dyck P, Huang ZJ, Newacheck P. Access to the medical home: results of the National Survey of Children with Special Health Care Needs. *Pediatrics*. 2004;113(5 Suppl):1485-1492.
- 417. Kelly AM, Kratz B, Bielski M, Rinehart PM. Implementing transitions for youth with complex chronic conditions using the medical home model. *Pediatrics*. Dec 2002;110(6 Pt 2):1322-1327.
- Marsh NV, Kersel DA, Havill JH, Sleigh JW. Caregiver burden at 1 year following severe traumatic brain injury. *Brain injury*. 1998;12(12):1045-1059.
- Lax Pericall MT, Taylor E. Family function and its relationship to injury severity and psychiatric outcome in children with acquired brain injury: a systematized review. *Dev Med Child Neurol.* Jan 2014;56(1):19-30.
- Hooper L, Williams WH, Sarah EW, Chua KC. Caregiver distress, coping and parenting styles in cases of childhood encephalitis. *Neuropsychol Rehabil.* Aug-Oct 2007;17(4-5):621-637.
- Hawley CA, Ward AB, Magnay AR, Long J. Parental stress and burden following traumatic brain injury amongst children and adolescents. *Brain Injury*. 2003/01// 2003;17(1):1.
- 422. Melnyk BM, Alpert-Gillis L, Feinstein NF, et al. Creating opportunities for parent empowerment: program effects on the mental health/coping outcomes of critically ill young children and their mothers. *Pediatrics*. Jun 2004;113(6):e597-607.
- Gil AM. Neurocognitive outcomes following pediatric brain injury: A developmental approach. Journal of School Psychology. 2003;41(5):337-353.
- 424. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. HEADS UP to Parents. 2015; http://www.cdc.gov/headsup/parents/index.html. Accessed August 5, 2016.
- 425. Gan C, Gargaro J, Brandys C, Gerber G, Boschen K. Family caregivers' support needs after brain injury: A synthesis of perspectives from caregivers, programs, and researchers. *NeuroRehabilitation*. 2010;27(1):5-18.
- 426. Singer GHS, Glang A, Nixon C, et al. A comparison of two psychosocial interventions for parents of children with acquired brain injury: An exploratory study. *Journal of Head Trauma Rehabilitation*. 1994;9(4):38-49.
- 427. Raphael JL, Rueda A, Lion KC, Giordano TP. The role of lay health workers in pediatric chronic disease: a systematic review. *Acad Pediatr.* Sep-Oct 2013;13(5):408-420.
- Glang A, McLaughlin K, Schroeder S. Using interactive multimedia to teach parent advocacy skills: an exploratory study. J Head Trauma Rehabil. May-Jun 2007;22(3):198-205.

- Fortson B, Klevens J, Merrick M, Gilbert L, Alexander S. Preventing child abuse and neglect: A technical package for policy, norm, and programmatic activities. 2016.
- Wade SL, Karver CL, Taylor HG, et al. Counselor-assisted problem solving improves caregiver efficacy following adolescent brain injury. *Rehabil Psychol.* 2014;59(1):1-9.
- 431. Wade SL, Walz NC, Carey J, et al. A randomized trial of teen online problem solving: Efficacy in improving caregiver outcomes after brain injury. *Health Psychology.* 2012.
- 432. Wade SL, Michaud L, Brown TM. Putting the pieces together: Preliminary efficacy of a family problem-solving intervention for children with traumatic brain injury. The Journal Of Head Trauma Rehabilitation. 2006;21(1):57-67.
- 433. Antonini TN, Raj SP, Oberjohn KS, et al. A pilot randomized trial of an online parenting skills program for pediatric traumatic brain injury: Improvements in parenting and child behavior. *Behavior Therapy*. 2014;45(4):455-468.
- 434. Brown FL, Whittingham K, Boyd RN, McKinlay L, Sofronoff K. Improving child and parenting outcomes following paediatric acquired brain injury: a randomised controlled trial of Stepping Stones Triple P plus Acceptance and Commitment Therapy. J Child Psychol Psychiatry. Oct 2014;55(10):1172-1183.
- 435. Woods DT, Catroppa C, Godfrey C, Giallo R, Matthews J, Anderson VA. A telehealth intervention for families caring for a child with traumatic brain injury (TBI). Social Care and Neurodisability. 2014;5(1):51-62.
- 436. Woods DT, Catroppa C, Godfrey C, Giallo R, Matthews J, Anderson VA. Challenging behaviours following paediatric acquired brain injury (ABI): the clinical utility for a manualised behavioural intervention programme. Social Care and Neurodisability. 2014;5(3):145-159.
- Myers R, Eagan Brown B, Conway A, et al. Examining a statewide educational consulting program for pediatric brain injury. Manuscript in preparation. 2017.
- 438. Hartman LR, Duncanson M, Farahat SM, Lindsay S. Clinician and educator experiences of facilitating students' transition back to school following acquired brain injury: A qualitative systematic review. *Brain Inj.* 2015;29(12):1387-1399.
- 439. Ennis SK, Rivara FP, Mangione-Smith R, Konodi MA, Mackenzie EJ, Jaffe KM. Variations in the quality of inpatient rehabilitation care to facilitate school reentry and cognitive and communication function for children with TBI. Brain Injury: [BI]. 2013;27(2):179-188.
- Gioia GA, Kenworthy L, Isquith PK. Executive function in the real world: BRIEF lessons from Mark Ylvisaker. The Journal Of Head Trauma Rehabilitation. 2010;25(6):433-439.
- 441. Chapman LA, Wade SL, Walz NC, Taylor HG, Stancin T, Yeates KO. Clinically significant behavior problems during the initial 18 months following early childhood traumatic brain injury. *Rehabilitation Psychology*. 2010;55(1):48-57.
- 442. Oregon Public Health Division. Nationwide school nurse funding. 2009; https://public.health.oregon.gov/HealthyPeopleFamilies/Youth/ HealthSchool/Documents/TFSN/Nationwide_School_Nurse_Funding_and_ Requirements_Comparison.pdf. Accessed Jun 5, 2017.
- 443. Pennsylvania Department of Education, Brain Injury Association of Pennsylvania, Pennsylvania Department of Health. BrainSTEPS. 2007: https://www.brainsteps.net/. Accessed June 1, 2016.
- 444. Rocky Mountain Youth Sports Medicine Institute, Center for Concussion. REAP the benefits of good concussion management. 2011: http://www. concussiontreatment.com/images/REAP_Program.pdf. Accessed June 3, 2016
- 445. Glang A, Tyler J, Pearson S, Todis B, Morvant M. Improving educational services for students with TBI through statewide consulting teams. *NeuroRehabilitation*. 2004;19(3):219-231.
- 446. Savage RC, Pearson S, McDonald H, Potoczny-Gray A, Marchese N. After hospital: Working with schools and families to support the long-term needs of children with brain injuries. *NeuroRehabilitation*. 2001;16(1):49-58.
- 447. Ylvisaker M, Feeney T, Mullins K. School reentry following mild traumatic brain injury: A proposed hospital-to-school protocol. *The Journal Of Head Trauma Rehabilitation*. 1995;10(6):42-49.

- 448. 448. Glang A, Ettel D, Todis B, et al. Services and supports for students with traumatic brain injury: Survey of State Educational Agencies. *Exceptionality*. 2015/10/02 2015;23(4):211-224.
- 449. U.S. Department of Education. IDEA Part B Child Count and Educational Environments, Number of children ages 3 through 5 served under IDEA, Part B, by disability and state 2014-15. . 2015.
- 450. Ylvisaker M, Turkstra LS, Coelho C. Behavioral and social interventions for individuals with traumatic brain injury: a summary of the research with clinical implications. *Semin Speech Lang.* Nov 2005;26(4):256-267.
- 451. Todis B, Glang A. School experiences of students with acquired brain injury: What happens after transition? American Speech-Language-Hearing Association Division 2 (Neurophysiology and Neurogenic Speech and Language Disorders) newsletter. 1999.
- 452. 452. Ross P, Ponsford JL, Di Stefano M, Charlton J, Spitz G. On the road again after traumatic brain injury: driver safety and behaviour following on-road assessment and rehabilitation. *Disabil Rehabil.* May 2016;38(10):994-1005.
- 453. Ross PE, Ponsford JL, Di Stefano M, Spitz G. Predictors of on-road driver performance following traumatic brain injury. *Arch Phys Med Rehabil.* Mar 2015;96(3):440-446.
- 454. Neyens DM, Boyle LN. Crash risk factors related to individuals sustaining and drivers following traumatic brain injuries. Accid Anal Prev. Nov 2012;49:266-273.
- 455. Bedell G, Wade S, Turkstra L, Haarbauer-Krupa J. Informing design of an app-based coaching intervention to promote social participation of teenagers with traumatic brain injury. *Developmental Neurorehabilitation*, *in press*. 2016.
- 456. Dobbels F, Van Damme-Lombaert R, Vanhaecke J, De Geest S. Growing pains: non-adherence with the immunosuppressive regimen in adolescent transplant recipients. *Pediatr Transplant*. Jun 2005;9(3):381-390.
- 457. Zelikovsky N, Schast AP, Palmer J, Meyers KE. Perceived barriers to adherence among adolescent renal transplant candidates. *Pediatr Transplant*. May 2008;12(3):300-308.
- 458. McPherson M, Weissman G, Strickland BB, van Dyck PC, Blumberg SJ, Newacheck PW. Implementing community-based systems of services for children and youths with special health care needs: how well are we doing? *Pediatrics*. May 2004;113(5 Suppl):1538-1544.
- 459. Test DW, Fowler C, Kohler P, Kortering L. Evidence-based practices and predictors in secondary transition: What we know and what we need to know, Executive Summary. Revised ed. Charlotte, NC: National Secondary Transition Technical Assistance Center; 2010.
- United States Department of Labor. WIOA Overview. 2015; https://www. doleta.gov/wioa/Overview.cfm. Accessed August 11, 2016.
- 461. Ditchman N, Wu M, Chan F, Fitzgerald S, Lin C, Tu W. Vocational rehabilitation. In: Strauser D, ed. Career Development, Employment, and Disability in Rehabilitation: From Theory to Practice. New York, NY: Springer Publishing Company; 2013:343-360.
- 462. Sykes-Horn W, Wrigley M, Wallace D, Yoels W. Factors associated with awareness of vocational rehabilitation services after traumatic brain injury. Archives of physical medicine and rehabilitation. 1997;78(12):1327-1330.
- 463. Rumrill P, Wehman P, Cimera R, Kaya C, Dillard C, Chan F. Vocational rehabilitation services and outcomes for transition-age youth with traumatic brain injuries. The Journal of Head Trauma Rehabilitation. 2016;31(4):288-295.
- 464. Rumrill P, Elias E, Hendricks DJ, et al. Promoting cognitive support technology use and employment success among postsecondary students with traumatic brain injuries. *Journal of Vocational Rehabilitation*. 2016;45(1):53-61.
- 465. Provance AJ, Engelman GH, Terhune EB, Coel RA. Management of Sport-Related Concussion in the Pediatric and Adolescent Population. Orthopedics. Jan 1 2016;39(1):24-30.
- 466. Donaworth MA, Grandhi RK, Logan K, Gubanich PJ, Myer GD. Is current medical education adequately preparing future physicians to manage concussion: an initial evaluation. *The Physician And Sportsmedicine*. 2016;44(1):1-7.
- 467. Zemek R, Eady K, Moreau K, et al. Canadian pediatric emergency physician knowledge of concussion diagnosis and initial management. *Canadian Journal of Emergency Medicine*. 2015;17(02):115-122.

- Cook DA, Levinson AJ, Garside S, Dupras DM, Erwin PJ, Montori VM. Internetbased learning in the health professions: a meta-analysis. *Jama*. Sep 10 2008;300(10):1181-1196.
- 469. 469. Fordis M, King JE, Ballantyne CM, et al. Comparison of the instructional efficacy of Internet-based CME with live interactive CME workshops: a randomized controlled trial. Jama. Sep 7 2005;294(9):1043-1051.
- Weston CM, Sciamanna CN, Nash DB. Evaluating online continuing medical education seminars: evidence for improving clinical practices. *Am J Med Qual.* Nov-Dec 2008;23(6):475-483.
- 471. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Online Concussion Training for Health Care Providers: HEADS UP. 2015; http://www.cdc.gov/headsup/ providers/training/index.html. Accessed August 5, 2016.
- 472. Accreditation Council for Graduate Medical Education. ACGME program requirements for graduate medical education in brain injury medicine. 2016; https://www.acgme.org/Portals/0/PFAssets/ProgramRequirements/347_ brain_injury_medicine_2016_1-YR.pdf. Accessed Jun 6, 2017.
- Commission on Accreditation of Rehabilitation Facilities. 2016 Medical rehabilitation program descriptions. 2016; http://www.carf.org/ programdescriptions/med/.
- 474. American Board of Physical Medicine and Rehabilitation. ABPMR Certified Physician Search. 2016; https://www.abpmr.org/physician_search.html. Accessed August 1, 2016.
- 475. Hooper SR. Myths and Misconceptions About Traumatic Brain Injury: Endorsements by School Psychologists. *Exceptionality*. 2006/09// 2006;14(3):171-182.
- 476. Adelson PD, Pineda J, Bell MJ, et al. Common data elements for pediatric traumatic brain injury: recommendations from the working group on demographics and clinical assessment. *Journal of neurotrauma*. 2012;29(4):639-653.
- 477. Berger RP, Beers SR, Papa L, Bell M. Common data elements for pediatric traumatic brain injury: recommendations from the biospecimens and biomarkers workgroup. *Journal of neurotrauma*. 2012;29(4):672-677.
- McCauley SR, Wilde EA, Anderson VA, et al. Recommendations for the use of common outcome measures in pediatric traumatic brain injury research. *Journal of Neurotrauma*. 2012;29(4):678-705.

APPENDIX

AUTHORS

Juliet Haarbauer-Krupa, PhD

Senior Health Scientist Traumatic Brain Injury Team Division of Unintentional Injury Prevention National Center for Injury Prevention and Control Centers for Disease Control and Prevention

Ann Glang, PhD

Research Professor, Director Center on Brain Injury Research and Training University of Oregon Eugene, OR

Brad Kurowski, MD, MS

Associate Professor Director, Brain Injury Rehabilitation Program

Division of Physical Medicine and Rehabilitation Cincinnati Children's Hospital Medical Center Department of Pediatrics and Neurology and Rehabilitation Medicine University of Cincinnati College of Medicine Cincinnati, OH

Matt Breiding, PhD

Traumatic Brain Injury Team Lead Division of Unintentional Injury Prevention National Center for Injury Prevention and Control Centers for Disease Control and Prevention

CDC CONTRIBUTING STAFF

Grant Baldwin, PhD, MPH

Director Division of Unintentional Injury Prevention National Center for Injury Prevention and Control Centers for Disease Control and Prevention

Tamara Haegerich, PhD

Associate Director for Science Division of Unintentional Injury Prevention National Center for Injury Prevention and Control Centers for Disease Control and Prevention

Ann Dellinger, PhD

Branch Chief

Home, Recreation, and Transportation Safety Branch Division of Unintentional Injury Prevention National Center for Injury Prevention and Control Centers for Disease Control and Prevention

EXTERNAL REVIEWERS

Katie Adamson

Senior Director of Health Partnerships YMCA of the USA

Gavin Atwood

Chair United States Brain Injury Alliance

Daphne Barbrow

Head Start, Administration of Children and Families

Gary Bedell, PhD

Department Chair and Researcher, Rehabilitation Sciences Tufts University

Michael J. Bell, MD

Professor, Critical Care Medicine and Director of the Pediatric Neurocritical Care Center and Pediatric Neurotrauma Center University of Pittsburgh Medical School

Laura Blackwell, PhD

Neuropsychologist Children's Healthcare of Atlanta

Alison Cernich, PhD

Director National Center for Medical Rehabilitation Research

Angela Hein Ciccia, PhD, CCC-SLP

Associate Professor, Department of Psychological Services Case Western Reserve University

Susan Connors

President Brain Injury Association of America

Drew Davis, MD

Division of Pediatric Rehabilitation Medicine University of Alabama

Brooke de Lench

Founder and Publisher MomsTeam Institute of Youth Sports Safety

Roberta DePompei, PhD

Professor, Communication Disorders University of Akron

Judy Dettmer

Director at Brain Injury Program Colorado Department of Human Services; Chair, National Collaborative on Children's Brain Injury Denver, Colorado

Cindy Devore

Parent

Brenda Eagan Brown, Med, CBIS

BrainSTEPS Program Coordinator Brain Injury School Re-Entry Consulting Program

Blanca Enriquez, PhD

Director Head Start, Administration of Children and Families

Linda Ewing-Cobbs, PhD

Professor of Pediatrics and Psychiatry and Behavioral Sciences; Director, Daniel L Duncan Children's Neurodevelopmental Clinic University of Texas Health Science Center at Houston

Molly Fuentes, MD

Acting Assistant Professor, Center for Child Health Behavior and Development University of Washington

Liane Geman-Wegener

Parent

Thomas Getchius

Director of Clinical Practice American Academy of Neurology

Jamshid Ghajar, MD, PhD, FACS

President Brain Trauma Foundation

Gerald A. Gioia, PhD

Division Chief, Pediatric Neuropsychology Children's National Health System

Mimi Gold

Educational Consultant Brain and Spinal Injury Trust Fund Commission Atlanta, GA

Wayne Gordon, PhD

Professor, Rehabilitation Medicine Mt. Sinai Medical Center

Cynthia Hiltz

Health Systems Coordinator Minnesota and Past Board Member National Association of School

Martha Hodgesmith, JD

Associate Director, Research & Training Center on Independent Living University of Kansas

Stephen Hooper

Associate Dean and Chair Department of Allied Health Sciences Professor of Psychiatry, Pediatrics and Education Carolina Institute for Developmental Disabilities University of North Carolina School of Medicine

Gillian Hotz, PhD

Director, KidZ Neuroscience Center Department of Neurosurgery University of Miami Miller School of Medicine

Susan Kaufman, M.A., Ed.S

Educational Specialist Office of Special Education Programs U.S. Department of Education

Heather Keenan, MDCM, PhD

Professor, Division of Critical Care University of Utah

Joanne Klevens, MD, MPH

Epidemiologist, Sexual Violence and Child Maltreatment Team Division of Violence Prevention Centers for Disease Control and Prevention

Angela Lumba-Brown, MD, FAAP

Physician Department of Emergency Medicine Stanford University

Christina L. Master, MD, FAAP, CAQSM

Pediatrician and Sports Medicine Specialist Children's Hospital of Philadelphia

Karen McAvoy, PhD

Director, The Center for Concussion Rocky Mountain Children's Hospital

A. Cate Miller, PhD

Rehabilitation Program Specialist National Institute on Disability, Independent Living and Rehabilitation Research Administration for Community Living

Drew Nagele

Executive Director Beechwood NeuroRehab Center

Bonnie Nelson

Educational Program Specialist Office for Exceptional Children Ohio Department of Education

Christopher Nowinski, PhD

Director Concussion Legacy Foundation

Johna Register-Mihalik, PhD, LAT, ATC

Research Scientist, Injury Prevention Center The University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill

Fred Rivara, MD, MPH

Professor and Vice Chair of Academic Affairs Department of Pediatrics; Editor in Chief, JAMA Pediatrics University of Washington

Phillip D. Rumrill, PhD

Professor and Coordinator, Rehabilitation Counseling Program; Director, Center for Disability Studies Kent State University

Ronald Savage, EdD

Past Chairman of the North American Brain Injury Society (NABIS) TBI Educational Consultant

Beth Slomine, PhD, ABPP

Co-Director Center for Brain Injury Research Director, Training and Neuropsychological Rehabilitation Services Kennedy Krieger Institute

Gail Smith, BS, RN

School Nurse Liaison Children's Healthcare of Atlanta

Marilyn Price Spivak

Neuro Trauma Outreach Coordinator Spaulding Rehabilitation Hospital

Stacy Suskauer, MD

Director of the Brain Injury Program and Assistant Professor of Physical Medicine and Rehabilitation Kennedy Krieger Institute and Johns Hopkins University School of Medicine

Janet Tyler, PhD

Educational Consultant Colorado Department of Education

Els Van den Eynde, OTR/L, MBA, CBIST

Manager, Orthopedic and Rehabilitation Services Children's Healthcare of Atlanta

Susan L. Vaughn

Director of Public Policy National Association of State Head Injury Administrators

Shari Wade

Director of Research and Research Professor of Pediatrics Cincinnati Children's Hospital Medical Center

Kathy Watters

Public Health Analyst Children with Special Healthcare Needs Health Resources & Services Administration

Barbara Weissman, MD

Pediatric Neurologist, Department of Neurology Emory University School of Medicine

Terri Winston

President, Government Affairs The Satcher Health Leadership Institute

Juingzhen Ginger Yang, PhD, MPH

Principal Investigator, Center for Injury Research and Policy Nationwide Children's Hospital

Keith Owen Yeates, PhD, ABPP

Ronald and Irene Ward Chair in Pediatric Brain Injury Professor of Psychology University of Calgary

U.S. Department of Health and Human Services Centers for Disease Control and Prevention National Center for Injury Prevention and Control Division of Unintentional Injury Prevention

